

Aurora Ingest Ingest management system	
System Guide	
• SOFTWARE VERSION 6.5.2	
071-8514-05 AUGUST 2009	



Copyright	Copyright © Thomson, Inc. All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America. Portions of software © 2000 – 2009, Microsoft Corporation. All rights reserved. This document may not be copied in whole or in part, or otherwise reproduced except as specifically permitted under U.S. copyright law, without the prior written consent of Grass Valley, Inc., P.O. Box 59900, Nevada City, California 95959-7900. This product may be covered by one or more U.S. and foreign patents.
Disclaimer	Product options and specifications subject to change without notice. The information in this manual is furnished for informational use only, is subject to change without notice, and should not be construed as a commitment by Grass Valley, Inc. Grass Valley, Inc. assumes no responsibility or liability for any errors or inaccuracies that may appear in this publication.
U.S. Government Restricted Rights Legend	Use, duplication, or disclosure by the United States Government is subject to restrictions as set forth in subparagraph (c)(1)(ii) of the Rights in Technical Data and Computer Software clause at DFARS 252.277-7013 or in subparagraph c(1) and (2) of the Commercial Computer Software Restricted Rights clause at FAR 52.227-19, as applicable. Manufacturer is Grass Valley, Inc., P.O. Box 59900, Nevada City, California 95959-7900 U.S.A.
Trademarks and Logos	Grass Valley, K2, Aurora, Summit, Dyno, Infinity, Turbo, M-Series, Profile, Profile XP, NetCentral, NewsBrowse, NewsEdit, NewsQ, NewsShare, NewsQ Pro, and Media Manager are either registered trademarks or trademarks of Grass Valley, Inc. in the United States and/ or other countries. Grass Valley, Inc. products are covered by U.S. and foreign patents, issued and pending. Additional information regarding Grass Valley, Inc. trademarks and other proprietary rights may be found at www.thomsongrassvalley.com.
	Other trademarks and logos used in this document are either registered trademarks or trademarks of the manufacturers or vendors of the associated products, such as Microsoft® Windows® operating system, Windows Media® player, Internet Explorer® internet browser, and SQL Server™. QuickTime and the QuickTime logo are trademarks or registered trademarks of Apple Computer, Inc., used under license therefrom.



#### **Revision Status**

Rev Date	Description
September 14, 2006	Initial release of the Aurora Ingest System Guide, 071-8514-00 for Software Version 6.0. Updated from 071-8342-02, IngestStation System Guide
January 18, 2007	Release 071-8514-01 for Software Version 6.0b
May 23, 2007	Release 071-8514-02 for Software Version 6.1
September 18, 2007	Release 071-8514-03 for Software Version 6.3
November 19, 2008	Release 071-8514-04 for Software Version 6.5
August 13, 2009	Release 071-8514-05 for Software Version 6.5.2

## Contents

Grass Valley Product Support	7
Chapter 1: Introducing Aurora Ingest	9
Introducing Aurora Ingest	10
About Aurora Ingest workstations	11
About Aurora Ingest applications	11
Integration with Aurora Suite and third-party products	12
Understanding Status Colors	12
Chapter 2: Installing Aurora Ingest	
Installing Aurora Ingest	16
Installing RS-422 card for VTR Controller	16
Installing video capture card (optional)	16
Installing the X-keys log/Shuttle Controller	17
Backing up Aurora Ingest Database	
Installing offware	10
Obtaining a software license number	20
Upgrading Aurora Ingest Software	20
Migrating Aurora Ingest - Server	20
Restoring Aurora Ingest Database	21
Satting up the K2 Summit or M-Saries iV/DR server	22
Installing Schodu ALL for Aurora Ingest integration	25
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest	27
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest	<b>27</b> 
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview	<b>27</b> 
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server	<b>27</b> 
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring System	<b>27</b> 
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring System Configuring Media Server	<b>27</b> 
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring System Configuring Media Server Configuring Router	<b>27</b> 
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring System Configuring Media Server Configuring Router Configuring Channels	<b>27</b> 28 28 29 30 30 32 35 49
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring System Configuring Media Server Configuring Router Configuring Channels Configuring Channel Group	<b>27</b> 28 28 29 30 32 35 49 52
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring System Configuring Media Server Configuring Router Configuring Router Configuring Channels Configuring Feed	<b>27</b> 28 28 29 30 30 32 35 49 52 52
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring System Configuring Media Server Configuring Router Configuring Channels Configuring Channel Group Configuring Feed Configuring VTR	<b>27</b> 28 28 29 30 30 32 35 49 52 55 55
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring System Configuring Media Server Configuring Router Configuring Channels Configuring Channel Group Configuring Feed Configuring VTR Configuring Preview Channel	<b>27</b> 28 29 30 32 35 49 52 55 55 57 57
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring System Configuring Media Server Configuring Router Configuring Channels Configuring Channel Group Configuring Feed Configuring Feed Configuring VTR Configuring Preview Channel Configuring Scheduler application	<b>27</b> 28 29 30 30 32 35 49 52 55 55 57 57 58 61
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring System Configuring Media Server Configuring Router Configuring Channels Configuring Channel Group Configuring Feed Configuring Feed Configuring VTR Configuring Preview Channel Configuring Scheduler application Customizing color for Scheduler	<b>27</b> 28 28 29 30 30 32 35 49 52 55 55 57 57 58 61 63
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring System Configuring Media Server Configuring Router Configuring Channels Configuring Channel Group Configuring Feed Configuring VTR Configuring Preview Channel Configuring Scheduler application Customizing color for Scheduler Customizing X-keys for Scheduler	<b>27</b> 28 28 29 30 32 35 49 52 55 55 57 57 58 61 63 66
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring Media Server Configuring Router Configuring Channels Configuring Channel Group Configuring Feed Configuring Feed Configuring VTR Configuring Preview Channel Configuring Scheduler application Customizing color for Scheduler Using the X-keys Jog/Shuttle Controller	<b>27</b> 28 28 29 30 30 32 35 49 52 55 57 57 58 61 63 63 66 68
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring Media Server Configuring Media Server Configuring Router Configuring Channels Configuring Channel Group Configuring Feed Configuring Feed Configuring VTR Configuring Preview Channel Configuring Scheduler application Customizing color for Scheduler Using the X-keys for Scheduler Customizing video viewer for Scheduler	<b>27</b> 28 28 29 30 32 35 49 52 55 55 57 57 58 61 63 63 66 68 69
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring System Configuring Media Server Configuring Router Configuring Channels Configuring Channels Configuring Channel Group Configuring Feed Configuring Feed Configuring VTR Configuring VTR Configuring Preview Channel Configuring Scheduler application Customizing color for Scheduler Using the X-keys for Scheduler Using the X-keys Jog/Shuttle Controller Customizing video viewer for Scheduler Configuring RMI application	<b>27</b> 28 29 30 32 35 49 52 55 55 57 57 58 61 61 63 66 68 69 72
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring Media Server Configuring Media Server Configuring Router Configuring Channels Configuring Channels Configuring Channel Group Configuring Feed Configuring Feed Configuring Preview Channel Configuring Scheduler application Customizing color for Scheduler Customizing X-keys for Scheduler Using the X-keys Jog/Shuttle Controller Customizing video viewer for Scheduler Configuring RMI application Configuring RMI application Configuring RMI application Configuring VTR Controller Application	<b>27</b> 28 29 30 32 35 49 52 55 55 57 57 58 61 61 63 66 68 68 69 72 72
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring System Configuring Media Server Configuring Router Configuring Channels Configuring Channels Configuring Channel Group Configuring Feed Configuring VTR Configuring VTR Configuring Preview Channel Configuring Scheduler application Customizing color for Scheduler Using the X-keys for Scheduler Using the X-keys Jog/Shuttle Controller Customizing video viewer for Scheduler Configuring RMI application Configuring VTR Controller Application Troubleshooting VTR Controller configuration	<b>27</b> 28 28 29 30 32 35 49 52 55 57 57 57 58 61 63 63 66 68 68 69 72 74 74
Chapter 3: Configuring Aurora Ingest Configuring Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest - Server overview Configuring Aurora Ingest Server Configuring System Configuring Media Server Configuring Router Configuring Channels Configuring Channels Configuring Channel Group Configuring Feed Configuring Feed Configuring VTR Configuring VTR Configuring Scheduler application Customizing color for Scheduler Customizing X-keys for Scheduler Using the X-keys Jog/Shuttle Controller Customizing video viewer for Scheduler Configuring RMI application Configuring VTR Controller Application Troubleshooting VTR Controller configuration Configuring VTR Ingest application Configuring VTR Ingest application	<b>27</b> 28 28 29 30 32 35 49 52 55 57 57 58 61 63 63 63 63 63 64 72 74 74

#### Contents

Creating a group	83
Creating users	84
Modifying user settings	85
Removing user	86
Modifying group settings	87
Removing group	87
Configuring Aurora Ingest for ScheduALL	88
Configuring ScheduALL properties	88
Configuring ScheduALL for Aurora Ingest	93
Creating the Aurora Ingest Room	93
Creating the Aurora Resource Category	94
Creating Source and Channel Category Types	95
Creating Source Resources	95
Creating Channel Resources	95
Creating the Aurora Resource Group	96
Creating the Aurora Ingest Order Service	96
Setting User Preferences	97
Adding Controls and Browsers to Dialogs in ScheduALL	97
Configuring ScheduALL application	99
Chapter 4: Using Aurora Ingest - Scheduler	101
Using Aurora Ingest - Scheduler	102
Using Scheduler toolbar	
Overview of clock and timeline	
Overview of channel window	
Overview of Schedule Viewer	
Crash Recording	
Scheduling recording	
Adding New Events	109
Adding New Events from CompuSat	117
Modifying Events	121
Extending Events	121
Deleting Events	122
Using ENPS to schedule events	122
Scheduling events between Scheduler and ScheduALL	128
Creating a template	137
Using VTR Ingest Reservation	141
Using filters	142
Using MediaFrame in Scheduler	145
Searching Assets	145
Viewing recordings	148
Using Live Feed Viewer	148
Selecting the Asset Viewer	150
Chapter 5: Using Aurora Ingest - VTR Controller	155
Using VTR Controller	156
Overview of the VTR Controller Window	
Viewing VTR Properties	
Accessing VTR Controller	

Using VTR Ingest	160
Overview of the VTR Ingest window	160
Overview of clip record area	161
Overview of channel window	162
Recording with VTR Ingest	163
Adding Handles	164
Creating a segment list	164
Deleting the Segment List	
Controlling the VTR with VTR Ingest	167
Marking In and Out Points	
Recording clips to the media server	168
Scanning tape with broken timecodes	
Importing an EDL	170
Exporting an EDL	170
	470
Chapter 7: Using Aurora Ingest - RMI	
Using Aurora Ingest - RMI.	
Previewing and trimming clips	
Editing clip properties and metadata	
Caching proxy assets	179
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders	
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders	<b>181</b> 182
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders Linking Clips	<b>181</b> 
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders Linking Clips Creating New Placeholders	<b>181</b> 
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders Linking Clips Creating New Placeholders	<b>181</b> 
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders Linking Clips Creating New Placeholders	<b>181</b> 
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders Linking Clips Creating New Placeholders Appendix A: Aurora Ingest Appendix	
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders Linking Clips Creating New Placeholders Appendix A: Aurora Ingest Appendix Aurora Ingest keyboard shortcuts.	
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders Linking Clips Creating New Placeholders Appendix A: Aurora Ingest Appendix Aurora Ingest keyboard shortcuts Aurora Ingest error messages	
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders Linking Clips Creating New Placeholders Appendix A: Aurora Ingest Appendix Aurora Ingest keyboard shortcuts Aurora Ingest error messages	
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders Linking Clips Creating New Placeholders Aurora Ingest Appendix Aurora Ingest keyboard shortcuts. Aurora Ingest error messages Appendix B: Software Licenses	
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders Linking Clips Creating New Placeholders Appendix A: Aurora Ingest Appendix Aurora Ingest keyboard shortcuts. Aurora Ingest error messages Appendix B: Software Licenses cmemdc	
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders Linking Clips Creating New Placeholders Appendix A: Aurora Ingest Appendix Aurora Ingest keyboard shortcuts. Aurora Ingest error messages Appendix B: Software Licenses cmemdc cping	
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders Linking Clips Creating New Placeholders Creating New Placeholders Appendix A: Aurora Ingest Appendix Aurora Ingest keyboard shortcuts. Aurora Ingest error messages Appendix B: Software Licenses cmemdc cping CSizingToolBar	
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders Linking Clips Creating New Placeholders Appendix A: Aurora Ingest Appendix Aurora Ingest keyboard shortcuts. Aurora Ingest error messages Appendix B: Software Licenses cmemdc cping CSizingToolBar CTextProgressCtrl.	
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders. Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders. Linking Clips Creating New Placeholders Appendix A: Aurora Ingest Appendix. Aurora Ingest keyboard shortcuts. Aurora Ingest error messages. Appendix B: Software Licenses. cmemdc. cping. CSizingToolBar. CTextProgressCtrl. MIT.	
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders. Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders. Linking ClipsCreating New PlaceholdersCreating New Placeholders Appendix A: Aurora Ingest Appendix. Aurora Ingest keyboard shortcuts. Aurora Ingest error messages. Appendix B: Software Licenses. cmemdc. cping. CSizingToolBar. CTextProgressCtrl. MIT. mozilla.	<b>181</b> 182 182 182 182 182 182 182 185 186 187 187 189 190 190 191 192 192 192 193
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders.         Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders.         Linking Clips	<b>181</b> 182 182 182 182 182 182 182 185 186 187 189 190 190 191 192 192 192 193 200
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders         Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders         Linking Clips         Creating New Placeholders         Appendix A: Aurora Ingest Appendix         Aurora Ingest keyboard shortcuts.         Aurora Ingest error messages.         Appendix B: Software Licenses         cmemdc         cping         CSizingToolBar         CTextProgressCtrl         MIT         mozilla         Paintlib         resizeable lib.	<b>181</b> 182 182 182 182 182 182 185 186 187 189 190 190 190 191 192 192 192 193 200 201
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders.         Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders.         Linking Clips         Creating New Placeholders         Appendix A: Aurora Ingest Appendix.         Aurora Ingest keyboard shortcuts.         Aurora Ingest error messages.         Appendix B: Software Licenses.         cmemdc.         cping.         CSizingToolBar.         CTextProgressCtrl.         MIT.         mozilla.         Paintlib.         resizeable lib.         tconvert.	<b>181</b> 182 182 182 182 182 182 185 186 187 189 190 190 191 192 192 192 193 200 201 203
Chapter 8: Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders. Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders. Creating New Placeholders Appendix A: Aurora Ingest Appendix. Aurora Ingest keyboard shortcuts. Aurora Ingest error messages. Appendix B: Software Licenses. cmemdc. cping. CSizingToolBar. CTextProgressCtrl. MIT. mozilla. Paintlib. resizeable lib. tconvert. zlib.	

#### Contents

## **Grass Valley Product Support**

To get technical assistance, check on the status of a question, or to report a new issues, contact Grass Valley Product Support via e-mail, the Web, or by phone or fax.

#### Web Technical Support

To access support information on the Web, visit the product support Web page on the Grass Valley Web site. You can download software or find solutions to problems.

World Wide Web: http://www.grassvalley.com/support/

Technical Support E-mail Address: gvgtechsupport@grassvalley.com

#### **Telephone Support**

Use the following information to contact Product Support by phone.

#### **International Support Centers**

Our international support centers are available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.

Support Center	Toll free	In country
France	+800 80 80 20 20	+33 1 48 25 20 20
United States	+1 800 547 8949	+1 530 478 4148

#### Authorized Local Support Representative

A local support representative may be available in your country. To locate a support center during normal local business hours, refer to the following list. This list is regularly updated on the website for Thomson Grass Valley Product Support

(http://www.grassvalley.com/support/contact/phone/)

After-hours local phone support is also available for warranty and contract customers.

Region	County	Telephone
Asia	China	+86 10 5883 7575
	Hong Kong, Taiwan, Korea, Macau	+852 2531 3058
	Japan	+81 3 6848 5561
	Southeast Asia - Malaysia	+603 7492 3303
	Southeast Asia - Singapore	+65 6379 1769

## Grass Valley Product Support

Region	County	Telephone
	Indian Subcontinent	+91 11 515 282 502; +91 11 515 282 504
Pacific	Australia, New Zealand	+61 1300 721 495
Central America, South America	All	+55 11 5509 3440
North America	North America, Mexico, Caribbean	+1 800 547 8949; +1 530 478 4148
Europe	UK, Ireland, Israel	+44 118 923 0499
	Benelux – Netherlands	+31 (0) 35 62 38 421
	Benelux – Belgium	+32 (0) 2 334 90 30
	France	+800 80 80 20 20; +33 1 48 25 20 20
	Germany, Austria, Eastern Europe	+49 6150 104 444
	Belarus, Russia, Tadzhikistan, Ukraine, Uzbekistan	+7 095 258 09 20; +33 (0) 2 334 90 30
	Nordics (Norway, Sweden, Finland, Denmark, Iceland)	+45 40 47 22 37
	Southern Europe – Italy	+39 02 24 13 16 01; +39 06 87 20 35 42
	Southern Europe – Spain	+34 91 512 03 50
Middle East, Near East,	Middle East	+971 4 299 64 40
Africa	Near East and Africa	+800 80 80 20 20; +33 1 48 25 20 20

## Introducing Aurora Ingest

This section contains the following topics:

- Introducing Aurora Ingest
- About Aurora Ingest workstations
- About Aurora Ingest applications
- Integration with Aurora Suite and third-party products
- Understanding Status Colors

## **Introducing Aurora Ingest**

Aurora Ingest is an automated media digitization system, made up of several integrated applications, that allows you to ingest footage from VTRs, feeds from a router, or files from multiple Digital Media Cameras and Digital Media Recorders, all directly to a media server in your operation.



The Aurora Ingest system supports the K2 Media Server and Media Client system, K2 Summit Production Client system and M-Series iVDR (Intelligent Video Disk Recorder). You can configure your system to record clips into two servers in parallel. If one server fails or has inadequate storage, only the recording on that server will be stopped. When the system continues to the next clip, the storage capacity on both servers is checked again, allowing parallel recording to resume if storage is made adequate.

Raw footage comes from a VTR connected directly to the Aurora Ingest workstation, a CompuSat satellite dish control system, a router source or a removable media device. While you connect the media servers to the Aurora Ingest workstation using AMP Sockets, you need RS-422 connection from the VTR to the Aurora Ingest workstation to have control of the VTR in the Aurora Ingest windows. For router sources, Aurora Ingest supports the SMS 7000, Acappella, Encore control and Jupiter systems. For removable media, Aurora Ingest supports devices such as Infinity, Panasonic P2 and Sony XDCam.

The integration of MediaFrame with Aurora Ingest adds asset management feature and metadata capabilities to the system. With MediaFrame asset management tools, users can apply, add, edit and search metadata of assets created within the ingest process. Users can also play low-resolution video versions of ingested assets. The utilization of MediaFrame varies across Aurora Ingest components such as Scheduler, VTR Ingest and RMI. On the other hand, Aurora Ingest Server monitors the connection to the MediaFrame server, displays the connection status and attempts to reconnect when the connection is broken.

#### About Aurora Ingest workstations

Aurora Ingest has a client/server architecture that allows for multiple simultaneous users. It supports simultaneous event creation, event modification, event deletion, event monitoring, and resource viewing from multiple workstations.

Each workstation can control up to eight VTRs for batch list creation and batch ingest. You can work with either directly attached VTRs and dedicated server ports or through a router.

You can trigger multiple channel records from disparate sources simultaneously and schedule record events without reference to physical server port. Aurora Ingest automatically allocates any available port as determined at the optimum time before the record event is scheduled to begin. RS-422 router level control allows any router-connected VTR to be controlled by any Aurora Ingest channel.

### **About Aurora Ingest applications**

Aurora Ingest consists of the following applications:

- Aurora Ingest Server, which lets you configure the other Aurora Ingest applications for batch or feed events, as well as monitor the status of the media servers, database server, MediaFrame server, routers, CompuSat satellite dish control system, and channels. You can also access logs ang manage user accounts for Aurora Ingest clients.
- VTR Controller, which lets you monitor and manage the VTRs you use with VTR Ingest.
- VTR Ingest, which lets you ingest footage from VTRs and import or export Edit Decision Lists (EDLs). Supporting up to eight channels, VTR Ingest can record footage and configurable handle durations. It lets you set mark points using either the VTR, the PC keyboard, or the mouse. You can ingest a single item or build a batch list of items to capture from multiple tapes. You can also create a batch list offline and then import the list into VTR Ingest as a common EDL. Once you create a batch list, you can optimize the list by timecode, which allows the material to be ingested in the shortest time possible, or manually arrange the batch list items in order to prioritize immediately needed clips.
- Scheduler, which lets you schedule ingest feed events from a media server, CompuSat satellite dish control system, VizuAll Inc.'s ScheduALL application, router source or VTR. You can also schedule events to record, up to three years in advance, on each server port, including recurring events. Schedule Viewer provides an easily readable way to see all ports and more specifically the task assigned to each port.

• Removable Media Interface (RMI), which lets you ingest files from multiple Infinity Digital Media Cameras and Digital Media Recorders, as well as Sony XDCam and Panasonic P2 removable media devices.

If you use Aurora Playout as a playback system in your operation, you can ingest clips directly to a Aurora Playout rundown by linking clips to a Aurora Playout placeholder at the point of scheduling a record.

## Integration with Aurora Suite and third-party products

Aurora Ingest is integrated with other applications in the Aurora Suite and third-party products.

In addition to serving as a metadata entry and transfer application for metadata created in the newsroom computer system (NCS), it supports:

- Mark In/Out of incoming feed material, allowing direct assignment of field-edited material to Aurora Playout placeholders.
- Add, apply, search, edit metadata of assets and play low-resolution video versions of ingested assets via the MediaFrame plug-in, an asset management tool utilized by all products within Aurora Suite.
- Simultaneous file transfer ingest, including MOS-ID matching, status updating, and metadata import and transfer to Aurora Browse from multiple Rev Pro and Professional Compact Flash removable media devices.
- Scheduling integration with VizuAll, Inc.'s ScheduALL application, enabling events scheduled on Aurora Ingest to appear on ScheduALL and vice versa.

## **Understanding Status Colors**

Each entry in the batch list displays a certain color according to its status.

Row Background Color	Description
Red	The entry is recording.
Gold	The entry is cued and is next to record.
Green	The entry has finished recording.
Blue	The Scheduler entry is ready to record.
Black	VTR Ingest has reserved this channel at this time.
Purple	The entry failed to record. See the Error Message field for more information.
Gray	The entry time has elapsed, probably due to a conflict with another recording.

Users can customize status color of events in Aurora Ingest - Scheduler by changing the color configuration in the Scheduler application.

# Installing Aurora Ingest

This section contains the following topics:

- Installing Aurora Ingest
- Installing RS-422 card for VTR Controller
- Installing video capture card (optional)
- Installing the X-keys Jog/Shuttle Controller
- Backing up Aurora Ingest Database
- Installing software
- Upgrading Aurora Ingest Software
- Migrating Aurora Ingest Server
- *Restoring Aurora Ingest Database*
- Setting up the K2, Summit or M-Series iVDR server
- Installing ScheduALL for Aurora Ingest integration

### **Installing Aurora Ingest**

Grass Valley supplies a CD containing Aurora Ingest software and documentation. For some of the Aurora Ingest components, Grass Valley also supplies hardware.

The Aurora Ingest - Server is supplied with all the necessary hardware and software installed. The software for the other Aurora Ingest components can be installed on any PC which meets the system requirements for that component.

To run Aurora Ingest, you need to install certain hardware if needed, install the Aurora Ingest software, and obtain a software license number.

#### Installing RS-422 card for VTR Controller

For VTR Controller, Grass Valley supplies a RocketPort Plus Universal PCI 422 SMPTE 8 Port RoHS RS-422 card that must be installed.

1. If you are connecting one or more VTRs to VTR Controller, install the RS-422 card in your computer, making sure the dip switches are set to the down position as shown, and install the card's driver.



- 2. Connect the VTR(s) to the VTR Controller machine via RS-422.
- 3. If you are using LTC for timecode, connect a timecode cable from the timecode source (VTR for VTR Ingest, Timecode Generator for Aurora Ingest Scheduler) to the media server.
- 4. Without the LTC physical connection, timecodes could still be polled via RS-422. Check the option to enable RS-422 timecode mode within Tools|Options of VTR Controller application.

#### Installing video capture card (optional)

You can either install Hauppage WinTVGo Video Capture Card or Blackmagic Design DeckLink Video Capture Card to view clips on Aurora Ingest clients. Check for minimum system requirements needed before choosing and purchasing your video capture card.

Both video capture cards are for SD (standard definition) video only. If you want to ingest HD video and then view it, first downconvert from HD to SD.

For Hauppage WinTVGo video capture card, you have to then convert from digital to analog. The video capture card accepts composite analog video only (NTSC or PAL).

For Blackmagic Design DeckLink video capture card, SDI input and output with embedded audio are supported. For audio monitoring, you could also connect SPDIF output to your audio peripheral.

- 1. Install the video capture card in your machine and install the card's driver. Refer to the manufacturer's manual for installation instructions.
- 2. For Hauppage WinTVGo video capture card, connect the device you're using for a video source (VTR, router or switch box) to the Hauppage composite video input connector.
- 3. For Blackmagic Design DeckLink video capture card, connect SDI Output from your media server or router to SDI Input connector of the video capture card.
- 4. If you have a video capture card installed in your machine and a router configured in your system, select the router destination from the dropdown list within **Tools|Options|Video Viewer** of the Scheduler or VTR Ingest.

After the video capture card has been successfully configured, it could be selected from the Capture Device dropdown list within **Tools|Options|Video Viewer** of the Scheduler or VTR Ingest.

#### Installing the X-keys Jog/Shuttle Controller

You can install the X-keys Jog/Shuttle controller if you want to use the device with Aurora Ingest Scheduler.

Aurora Ingest has been designed to work with the X-keys Jog/Shuttle controller (model XPS-08-USB) including devices with old and new MWII panels.

- 1. Plug the X-keys Jog/Shuttle controller into a USB connector on the Scheduler machine.
- 2. On the Scheduler machine, insert the X-keys Macro Works installation CD and follow the instructions. Do not check the box to put shortcuts on the desktop.

If AutoRun is not enabled on your CD-ROM drive, find the file "ainstall.exe" on the installation CD and run it.

- 3. Reboot the computer when prompted.
- 4. When the installation has completed, the X-keys Macro Maker and Macro Manager windows automatically pop up. Close these windows.
- 5. Start Aurora Ingest Server and Aurora Ingest Scheduler.
- 6. In the Scheduler Tools menu, select **Options**.
- 7. Select the **X-keys** tab.
- 8. Verify the "Enable X-keys" box is checked and click **OK**.

You can customize the X-keys to suit your needs.

## **Backing up Aurora Ingest Database**

It is advisable for users to back-up the Aurora Ingest database before upgrading to the latest version of the software. With a database back-up, you can avoid any lost of feed schedules and the need to key-in everything again in case of a system crash. The back-up could also be placed on another machine or an external drive for extra precaution.

The database back-up could be done easily using Microsoft SQL Server Management Studio Express. Listed below are the steps to back-up your Aurora Ingest database:

- 1. Login to Windows XP as an administrator or as a user with administrative rights.
- 2. Go to Start>All Programs>Microsoft SQL Server 2005 and select SQL Server Management Studio Express to launch the application.
- 3. Connect to your SQL Server by Windows Authentication.
- 4. Double-click on Databases and you could see the folder expands to show System Databases and IS.
- 5. Right-click on IS and select Tasks>Back Up.
- 6. On the General page, select IS from the Database dropdown list or type "IS" if it's not listed in the dropdown list, and select Full from the Backup type dropdown list.
- 7. Key in the backup name and select the backup destination.

#### Installing Aurora Ingest

File Edit Wew Tools   Back Up Database - 15     Selectif a page     Source     Delabase     Backup text     Backup text <th>Microsoft SQL Server Ma</th> <th>lanagement Studio Express</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th>I</th> <th>_</th>	Microsoft SQL Server Ma	lanagement Studio Express					I	_
Science       Science         Source       Detabases         Source       Source         Backup component:       © Detabase         © Detabase       © Full Detabase Backup         Backup set       Backup set         Secure       Sackup set will expire:         © After:       Destination         Server:       Destination         Server:       Destination	Eile Edit View Tools	📒 Back Up Database - IS					_ 0 >	×
Object Explorer       Database         Image: Databases       Databases         Image: Databases       Image: Databases         Image: Database       Image: Databases         Image: Database       Image: Databases         Image: Database       Image: Databases         Image: Database       Image: Database         Image: Database       Image: Database         Image: Database       Image: Database         Image: Database       Image: Database </th <th>일 New Query   📑   😂  </th> <th>Select a page</th> <th>🔩 Script 🝷 🚺 Help</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th>	일 New Query   📑   😂	Select a page	🔩 Script 🝷 🚺 Help					
MY-MARIAL HUN/SULEXPRESS     Dark of U.     Port of U.     Port of U.     Add       MY-MARATHON/Administrator     Image: Connection properties     Connection properties     Add       Progress     Image: Connection properties     Image: Connection properties     Image: Connection properties       Image: Connection properties     Image: Connection properties     Image: Connection properties     Image: Connection properties       Image: Connection properties     Image: Connection properties     Image: Connection properties     Image: Connection properties	New Query  New Query	Connection Server: MY-MARATHONVSQLEXPRESS Cornection MY-MARATHONVSQLEXPRESS Progress Progress Ready	Soript - Hep Source Dejabase: Recovery modet Backup type: Backup component: © Database © Files and filegroups: Backup set Name: Degoription: Backup set will expire: © Altgr: © Ext Destination Back up to: CNUS Backup 2007718	: [IS-FullD 2007-07-23 (* Djek _17.8.7.8AK	Full atabase Backup		Add Bemove	
▲ OK Cancel	۰(				[	ок	Cancel	

- 8. In the Options page, select Back up to the existing media set and Overwrite all existing backup sets.
- 9. Click OK.

NOTE: DO NOT delete Aurora Ingest folder in the registry key and 2 files (IS\_Data.mdf and IS\_Log.ldf) in C:\Program Files\Microsoft SQL Server\90\Tools\Binn if you don't have a backup on another machine or an external drive. All data in the current database could not be retrieved if those files were to be deleted and the system crashed.

#### Installing software

The software for Aurora Ingest components can be installed on any PC which meets the system requirements for that component.

If you don't have SiteConfig within your operation, you can install or upgrade Aurora Ingest with the procedure below.

To install the Aurora Ingest software on your computer, insert the Aurora Ingest CD-ROM into the machine's CD-ROM drive and follow these instructions:

On this screen	Do this
Welcome	Click Next.

#### Installing Aurora Ingest

On this screen	Do this
License Agreement	Select I accept and click Next.
Select Features	Specify the Aurora Ingest applications to install: <b>Server</b> , <b>Scheduler</b> , <b>VTR Controller</b> , <b>VTR Ingest</b> , or <b>RMI</b> . With <b>Server</b> component, Microsoft .NET Framework 2.0 and Microsoft SQL Express will also be installed by default. If your system has SQL Server already installed (e.g. if the system houses the Aurora Edit database), choose to use the existing SQL Server instance; if not, choose SQL Express.
Specify Server Configuration	Enter the host name of Aurora Ingest Server that will be used by Aurora Ingest components. Select the SQL Server configuration that will be used by Aurora Ingest Server. If you choose SQL Server 2005, select the server instance from the dropdown list.
Start Installation	Click Next.
Installation Complete	Click Finish.

#### Obtaining a software license number

Once the Aurora Ingest software is installed, you are provided with a 30-day temporary license. You need to get a software license number from Thomson Grass Valley in order to install the permanent license.

Obtaining the software license number is important because you cannot launch channels or configure Aurora Ingest after your 30-day temporary license has expired.

1. Select Start | Programs | Grass Valley | Aurora | License Request.

The Aurora License wizard begins.

- 2. Fill out the License Request for your system.
- 3. Send the request to the email address stated in the License Request wizard.

You will be provided with a software license number from Thomson Grass Valley.

#### **Upgrading Aurora Ingest Software**

Before upgrading from one version of Aurora Ingest to another, you should close all components in the current Aurora Ingest application.

Aurora Ingest 6.5 installer provides an option to install Microsoft SQL Express 2005 or attaching your Aurora Ingest database to the full version of Microsoft SQL Server 2005. The full version of SQL Server 2005 allows customers to run the Aurora Ingest - Server database component on the same server as the NewsShare DSM.

1. Uninstall all components in the current version of Aurora Ingest by selecting Start | Control Panel | Add or Remove Programs.

- 2. Run the Aurora Ingest 6.5 installer and follow all steps as described in the Installing Software section.
- 3. Reboot your machine after the installation is complete.

When installing onto a clean system, Aurora Ingest will embed the SQL Express 2005 install into its installer. The full version of Microsoft SQL Server 2005 is available as an optional item.

#### **Migrating Aurora Ingest - Server**

Database migration should be done if you need to move Aurora Ingest database from the current machine to a brand new machine, or to move your Aurora Ingest database to the machine that runs your NewsShare DSM.

This means that both news database and ingest database will share the same SQL processes. If you want to move your current Aurora Ingest database that runs on SQL Express 2005 to your NewsShare DSM machine that runs the full version of SQL Server 2005, you can do so by migrating your database.

- 1. Run the latest Aurora Ingest 6.5 installer on the existing machine to update the Aurora Ingest database.
- 2. Export the Aurora Ingest Server registry key under "My Computer\HKEY\_LOCAL\_MACHINE\SOFTWARE\Grass Valley\Aurora Ingest\Server" from existing machine.

DO NOT launch the Microsoft SQL Server Management Studio Express CTP on both existing machine and new machine. If you do this, you cannot back up the database.

- 3. Shut down the Aurora Ingest Server application on the existing machine and copy two files (IS\_Data.MDF and IS\_Log.LDF) from C:\Program Files\Microsoft SQL Server\90\Tools\Binn from existing machine to same directory path in new machine. Make sure these two files are NON-READ ONLY.
- 4. Make sure the "SQLServer (or SQLEXPRESS)" service is running on new machine. You can check the state of the service in the "Services" application.
- 5. Launch the Microsoft SQL Server Management Studio Express CTP on new machine.
- 6. Log on, using Window Authentication Mode, to attach the Aurora Ingest database.
- 7. Attach the Aurora Ingest database as shown in the following screenshot.



- 8. Select the IS\_Data.MDF from the same directory (C:\Program Files\Microsoft SQL Server\90\Tools\Binn).
- 9. After the Aurora Ingest database had been attached successfully, you should be able to view the Aurora Ingest database folder shown under the Databases root folder.
- 10. Import the server registry key to new machine.
- 11. Run the latest Aurora Ingest installer on the new machine.
- 12. Reboot the machine after installation is complete.
- 13. License the Aurora Ingest software (Number of Channels, Scheduler, VTR Ingest and RMI).
- 14. Remove the licenses from the existing machine.
- 15. Launch the Aurora Ingest Server application on the new machine. Select **Tools** | **Options** and click on the System tab.
- 16. Edit settings of SDB Server, XMOS Server and SabreTooth Server according to the new machine.

#### **Restoring Aurora Ingest Database**

In case of a system crash or a corrupted database, database restore could easily be done using Microsoft SQL Server Management Studio Express.

Before proceeding to restore, make sure that database back-up had been done and the back-up location identified. Follow the steps below to restore your Aurora Ingest database:

- 1. Login to Windows XP as an administrator or as a user with administrative rights.
- 2. Shut down Aurora Ingest Server if it's currently running on your machine.
- 3. Go to **Start | All Programs | Microsoft SQL Server 2005** and select SQL Server Management Studio Express to launch the application.
- 4. Connect to your SQL Server by Windows Authentication.

- 5. Right-click on Databases and select Restore Database.
- 6. In the Destination for restore section, select IS from the database dropdown list. Key in "IS" if it's not in the dropdown list.

📑 Restore Database - IS	
Select a page	🔊 Script 🔹 🌇 Help
🚰 Options	Destination for restore
	Select or type the name of a new or existing database for your restore operation.
	To database: IS
	To a point in time: Most recent possible
	Source for restore
	Specify the source and location of backup sets to restore.
	O From database:
	From device:
	Select the backup sets to restore:
	Restore Name Component Type Server Database Position First LSN Last LSN
Connection	
Server: JASMIN\SQLEXPRESS	
Connection: JASMIN'JasminJ	
View connection properties	
Progress	
,≓™o, Ready	
	OK Cancel

- 7. In the Source for restore section, select From device and click into browse to the folder that you had stored your backup.
- 8. Click Add to get to the folder where you had saved the backup, select the backup file and click **OK** twice.



9. Check the box under Restore column to select the backup database to be restored.

🚺 Restore Database - IS		
Select a page	🔄 Script 🝷 🚺 Help	
C Uptions	Destination for restore	
	Select or type the name of a new	w or existing database for your restore operation.
	T <u>o</u> database:	IS
	<u>I</u> o a point in time:	Most recent possible
	Source for restore	
	Specify the source and location	of backup sets to restore.
	From database:	2
	From gevice:	C:\temp\VS_Backup_2007718_17.32.28.BAK
	Select the backup sets to restor	e:
	Restore Name	Component Type Server Datab
Connection	A DD Verson 0.3.3	DOF DEEDERE FOIL THOMSDING SQLEATHESS IS
Server: THOMSON><\SQLE>PRESS		
Connection: THOMSON><\Administrator		
View connection properties		
Progress		
et the Ready		
A. 19.	<	8
		OK Cancel

10. In the Options page, check Overwrite the existing database.11. Click OK.

## Setting up the K2, Summit or M-Series iVDR server

Once you've cabled Aurora Ingest and installed the software, you need to configure your media server to work with Aurora Ingest.

- 1. See your K2 documentation and set up the record channels to use Advanced Media Protocol (AMP).
- 2. In Aurora Ingest, select **Tools | Options | Feed** and configure channels to use LTC, VITC or RS-422 timecode mode.

For LTC or VITC timecode, connect your desired timecode source to the timecode input on your media server.

### Installing ScheduALL for Aurora Ingest integration

In order to use VizuAll, Inc.'s ScheduALL with Aurora Ingest, you need to install the ScheduALL application. For a smooth scheduling integration, extra steps need to be adhered to during the installation process. If technical assistance is needed from ScheduALL, you can contact ScheduALL product support at (954)-334-5409.

These applications are the pre-requisites and must be installed on your machine before proceeding to install ScheduALL.

- Microsoft SQL Server 2005 (For ScheduALL)
- Microsoft SQL Express 2005 (For Ingest)
- Aurora Ingest Server installed and configured
- Visual studio 2005 redistribute SP1 for SchedIngestAPI web service (to be installed automatically by SchedIngestAPI installer)

The following list contains the minimum ScheduALL components required for integration with Aurora Ingest.

- 1. ScheduALL for Windows v4.73.22 (4.74) or greater.
- 2. ScheduALL Authentication Server.
- 3. ScheduALL Ingest API license point.
- 4. Enabled ScheduALL Web Service APIs:
  - WorkOrder Query
  - WorkOrder Delete
  - WorkOrder Modify
  - Work Order Request Create
  - Event Create
  - Event Delete
  - Event Details
  - Event Modify
  - Resource Booking Query
  - Resource Query
  - WorkOrder Details

#### Installing Aurora Ingest

- Client Query
- 5. Modules:
  - Scheduling
  - Developer's Toolkit
  - Client/Server
  - WebServiceAPI
  - Ingest Web Service API

To install ScheduALL:

1. Install Sched4.exe which will install ScheduALL. Select the Network Client option.

The default login username is SUPERVISOR with a blank password.

- 2. Install SchedAuth.exe, which is the Authentication Server for ScheduALL web services.
- 3. Install SchedWebAPI.exe, which is the ScheduALL web service.
- 4. Install SchedIngestAPI (setup.exe), which is the Ingest integration web service.

You can now launch ScheduALL and continue with below steps:

- 1. At the login screen, enter SUPERVISOR and a blank password.
- 2. Deselect the "Use Sample Data" option.
- 3. When prompted to update the database, select "Yes".
- 4. Keep selecting "Yes" and "OK" for permission enquiries.

After completing above steps, ScheduALL should now be operational with Aurora Ingest.

## **Configuring Aurora Ingest**

This section contains the following topics:

- Configuring Aurora Ingest
- Aurora Ingest Server overview
- Configuring Aurora Ingest Server
- Configuring Scheduler application
- Configuring RMI application
- Configuring VTR Controller Application
- Configuring VTR Ingest application
- Configuring user administration
- Configuring Aurora Ingest for ScheduALL
- Configuring ScheduALL for Aurora Ingest

## **Configuring Aurora Ingest**

Once you have installed any hardware (if necessary) and the software components of Aurora Ingest, you need to configure the Aurora Ingest options for your particular newsroom equipment and workflow.

You can add and configure VTRs with the VTR Controller and VTR Ingest applications. Scheduler and RMI clients are configured within their respective applications. All other configurations can be performed in the Aurora Ingest - Server application.

#### Aurora Ingest - Server overview

The Aurora Ingest - Server user interface shows the status of the system components and channels, as well as the system logs. The server machine name might be truncated, however the full name is visible if you hover your mouse over the area.

Additional information regarding a channel can also be obtained if you hover on the channel name. These information include channel name, server name, recording port, remaining storage and status of the channel.

- A green indicator—the component or channel is connected.
- A red indicator—the component or channel is not connected.
- A grayed-out indicator-the component is not configured.

🚺 Ir	ngest	Server	,									_ 🗆 2
File	⊻iew	<u>T</u> ools	Help	-	_					_		_
Syst	em Co	mponen	its	_					_			
0	SQL	Server (	QA-M.	🖸	Main	SDB (nqp)	🔵 Ba	ackup SDB 🛛 🖸	) XMOS serv	ver (nqp)	🖸 Router (10	).1.79.8)
0	Com	puSat		0	Medi	aFrame Server (1	mf2)					
Cha	nnels											
0	К2_Н	HD char		Idle	0	K2_HD chan3	Idle	🙁 SD-chan1	Idle	0	4-Series1 Chan1	Idle
0	M-Se	eries Cha	an3	Idle	0	X-CH5	Idle	🔿 Y-CH5	Idle	0>	<-CH6	Idle
0	Y-CH	16		Idle	0	X-CH7	Idle	🔿 Y-CH7	Idle	0>	<-CH8	Idle
0	Y·CH	18		Idle	0	Х-СН9	Idle	🕗 Ү-СНЭ	Idle	0>	<-CH10	Idle
0	Y-CH	i10		Idle	0	X-CH11	Idle	○ Y-CH11	Idle	0>	-CH12	Idle
0	Y·CH	112		Idle	0	X-CH13	Idle	🕗 Ү-СН13	Idle	$\bigcirc$	<-CH14	Idle
0	Y-CH	14		Idle	0	SD-chan2	Idle	🙁 SD-chan3	Idle	0 9	D-chan4	Idle
Log												
D	ate/Tir	ne		Me	essage							
11	14/20	008 4:17	7:48 Pľ	M All	ocated	channel [SD-cha	n4] on server [	k2_sdonly-mx] [\	/TR4]			
	14/20	008 4:17	7:48 PI	M Ac	ided Pla	iyer [HD4], Medi	a Server [k2_h	d], Channel [VTR	4], Router So	ource [SR	C62]	
11/14/2008 4:17:48 PM Connected to MediaFrame Server [amf2].												
11	14/20	008 4:17	7:52 Pf	4 Us	er [Adr	ninistrator][Auro	ora Ingest - VTF	R Ingest] login				
11/14/2008 4:17:52 PM User [Administrator] [Aurora Ingest - VTR Ingest] login successfully												
	l/14/20 U14/20	008 4:17 009 4:47	7:52 PM	M Us M D-	er [adm	hinistrator] [Auro	ora Ingest - Sch we Ingest - Sch	eduler]login				
11/14/2008 4:17:52 PM User [administrator] [Aurora Ingest - Scheduler] login successfully 11/14/2008 4:17:52 PM User [Administrator] [Aurora Ingest - Scheduler] login												
11/14/2008 4:17:52 PM User [Administrator] [Aurora Ingest - Scheduler] login successfully												
11/14/2008 4:17:52 PM Connected to router [10.11.79.87]												

## **Configuring Aurora Ingest Server**

In Aurora Ingest - Server application, you can configure most of the Aurora Ingest settings. Other configurations can be done in their respective applications.

The following table details the configurable options in the Aurora Ingest - Server application.

Option	Description
System	Allows you to specify servers, such as the SDB server, XMOS Server, SabreTooth server, MediaFrame server, CompuSat satellite dish control system, etc. You can also specify the video reference standard, enable the option to switch aspect ratio and set the default aspect ratio of feeds and VTR ingests.
Media Server	Allows you to add, edit, or delete information about the media servers, including the drive and record locations. Note: the record location is not machine dependent.

Option	Description
Router	Allows you to specify the type of router (Encore/SMS7000, Acappella or Jupiter) and its IP address or COM port.
Channel	Allows you to specify the various channels and the media server they are associated with, as well as the record location. (The record location is the router destination, which is physically connected to the media server using the AV cable.)
Channel Group	Allows you to specify channel groups and channels to be included in those groups. Channel groups are assigned to users in the User Administration setup. Auto-assign would only be limited to channels that are available to the particular user.
Feed	For feed ingests performed using Aurora Ingest - Scheduler, this tab allows you to specify default information about the clips, such as name, record duration, expiration days, crash record location and duration, and timecode source (System time, LTC or VITC).
VTR	For segment (batch) ingests performed using VTR Ingest, this tab allows you to specify default information about the clips, such as name, record location, handle and preroll times, and timecode source (Control track, LTC or VITC).
Preview	Allows you to specify the preview channel for Asset Viewer in Aurora Ingest - Scheduler.

#### **Configuring System**

You need to configure the system in order to use Aurora Ingest.

System setting is the first setup that needs to be configured.

• To configure Aurora Ingest - Server, select **Tools | Options**.

Options dialog box appears with the System tab already selected.

Options		
System   Media Server   Router   Channel	Channel Group   Feed   VTR	Preview
SDB Server:	localhost	
Backup SDB Server:		
XMOS Server:	localhost	
MediaFrame Server:	kl_mf2	
ScheduAll Server:	10.11.79.179	Configure
Netcentral Server:		
CompuSat:	I	
SabreTooth Server:	localhost	
Reference Standard:	NTSC drop frame	
Enable Option to Switch Aspect Ratio:	$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$	
Default Aspect Ratio:	16:9 💌	
	OK Cancel	Apply

Setting	Description
SDB Server	Enter the IP address or computer name of the server where the Aurora Playout database resides (primary SDB Server is running).
Backup SDB Server	If you are using a backup database server, enter the IP address or computer name of the server where the backup Aurora Playout database resides (hot-standby SDB Server is running).
XMOS Server	Enter the name of the computer hosting the XMOS server.
MediaFrame Server	Enter the IP address or name of the computer that is hosting the MediaFrame server.
	NOTE: When a MediaFrame server is added or changed, you need to restart all client applications for changes to take effect.
ScheduAll Server	Enter the IP address or name of the computer that is hosting the ScheduAll server. If you need to configure the web service,

#### Configuring Aurora Ingest

Setting	Description			
	edit resources or synchronize events, you can click the Configure button.			
NetCentral Server	If your system uses NetCentral to monitor equipment, enter its name or IP address.			
CompuSat	If you are using CompuSat satellite dish control system, enter the location where the CompuSat application is running.			
SabreTooth Server	Enter the name of the server where the SabreTooth license is located.			
Reference Standard	NTSC drop frame NTSC non-dropSelect the video reference standard used in your operation.PAL			
Enable option to switch aspect ratio	Click the check box if you want to enable the option to switch video aspect ratio of feeds and VTR ingests. This feature is currently supported for SD K2 media client version 3.2 only.			
Default aspect ratio	16:9; 4:3Select the default aspect ratio for your ingest operation.			

#### **Configuring Media Server**

You can configure where scheduled recordings will reside on each server. Once it's configured, select which folder to record to when recording clips and feeds.

o <mark>tions</mark> System Media Server Roul Media Servers	ter   Channel   Channel Group   Feed   VTR   Preview
Server Name KL_HDK2_1 KL_SD_K2 KL_HDK2_3	Drive     Add       V:     Modify       V:     Remove
Record Locations Location default News	Add Modify Remove

Setting	Description
Server Name	Enter the name of media server or media servers that you want to ingest to.
Drive	Enter the drive letter for each media server.
Location	Enter the record location, which is a folder on the media server.

1. In the Media Servers box, click Add.

Add Media Server		×
Media Server:		
Drive:		
ОК	Cancel	

2. Enter the media server name and its drive letter (e.g. V:), and click  $\mathbf{OK}$ .

3. In the Record Locations box, click Add.

Add Location			X
Location:			
ОК		Cancel	

- 4. Type the name of the location and click **OK**.
- 5. Repeat step 3 and step 4 to create additional locations.

#### Modifying media server

You can modify a media server setting within the media server tab.

1. In the Media Servers box, select the media server name that you want to change and click **Modify**.

Modify Media Server 🔀				
Media Server:	megatron-k2-1			
Drive:	۷:			
ОК	Cancel			

- 2. Enter the new media server name and its drive letter (e.g. V:), and click OK.
- 3. If you need to change the folder name only, select the folder name in the Record Locations box and click **Modify**.



- 4. Enter the new folder name and click **OK**.
- 5. Repeat step 1 to step 4 to modify more recording locations.

#### Removing a media server

You can remove a media server from Aurora Ingest - Server setting if needed.

1. In the Media Servers box, select the media server name and click Remove.



- 2. Click **Yes** to confirm the removal of the media server from the Aurora Ingest Server setting.
- 3. If you need to remove a folder only, select the folder name in the Record Locations box and click **Remove**.
- 4. Click **OK** to close the options window or click **Apply** to continue with other configuration settings.

#### **Configuring Router**

If you are using Encore, SMS7000, Acappella or Jupiter router as part of your news station, you can configure Aurora Ingest to use sources from the router to record clips.

Your router can be configured for use on the Router tab within the Aurora Ingest - Server setting.

#### Configuring SMS7000 and Acappella

SMS7000 and Acappella routers are easily configurable for use with Aurora Ingest.

ptions	
System Media Server Router Cha	annel   Channel Group   Feed   VTR   Preview
Vise Router	
Router	
Туре:	Acappella  Connect
• Primary IP Address / Name:	10.11.79.40
C Secondary IP Address / Name:	:
Customize Level Setting	
Audio Level 1; 1	
Audio Level 3: 3	
Audio Level 4: 4	
Enable R5422 Switching	
Port Level: 6	
Configure Router Sources	
	OK Cancel Apply

- 1. Check the **Use Router** checkbox.
- 2. Select the router type from the drop-down list.
- 3. For SMS7000 or Acappella router, enter the primary IP address or name of the router that you want to connect to. If you have a secondary router within your system, you can enter the secondary IP adress or name of that router as well. Then, you can select to use the secondary router from this tab, should your primary router goes down.
- 4. Click Connect.
- 5. If you are using SMS7000, you can also customize level setting and enable RS422 switching. Select the appropriate level from the drop-down list for video, audio and timecode.
| уре:                           | Encore / SMS7000 | Sacons |
|--------------------------------|------------------|--------|
| Primary IP Address / Name:     | 10.11.79.87      |        |
| C Secondary IP Address / Name: | [                |        |
| Customize Level Setting        |                  |        |
| Andpland to 🔫                  | Mdeo Loveli      |        |
| Auto Level 2:                  | Timecode Level:  |        |
| Auto Level 2:                  |                  |        |
| Audo Level 4:                  |                  |        |
| Enable RS422 Switching         |                  |        |
| Port Level .                   |                  |        |

Select 0 (zero) for the video level if video is the first level in your router control system, 1 if it is the second level and so on.

6. The RS422 switching is available for SMS7000, but not the Acappella router. You can select the port level from the dropdown list. This feature enables you to switch between VTRs for each channel without having to swap the RS422 cables manually, as Aurora Ingest will switch the RS422 port.

Aurora Ingest switches video from the VTR to the video capture card whether RS422 switching is enabled or not.

- 7. Click **Configure Router Sources** to configure router sources that are going to be used with Aurora Ingest clients.
- 8. Click Apply to save changes.

#### **Configuring Encore**

Encore system can be configured to control the crosspoints of a single routing matrix, or expanded to control multiple matrices depending on your system needs.

уре:	Encore / SMS7000	Cornect
Primary IP Address / Name:	10.11.79.87	-
C Secondary IP Address / Name:		
Customize Level Setting		
Ando Level In 👘	Video Lovel	1 2
Audio Level 2:	Timeco de Level:	
Audio Level 3:		
Audo Level 4. 👻		
Enable RS422 Switching		
Portievel In Ly		

- 1. Check the Use Router checkbox.
- 2. For router type, select Encore/SMS7000 from the dropdown list.
- 3. For Encore router, enter the primary IP address or name of the router that you want to connect to. If you have a secondary router within your system, you can enter the secondary IP adress or name of that router as well. Then, you can select to use the secondary router from this tab, should your primary router goes down.
- 4. You also need to ensure that the IP address of your Aurora IngestServer is entered in the RCL Server configuration of the Encore router control system. Login to Encore OUI, select App\_CPServer and RCL Servers.
- 5. On the Ethernet Client Names and IP Addresses section of the RCL Server Configuration window, enter the machine name and IP address of your Aurora Ingest Server.

App_CPServer				09:20:18
		RCL Server Confi	guration	CPServer
Serial Client	Names	Ethernet Client	t Names and IP Addresses	Ver 1.60
SIO 1		1 d600	IP 10.11.89.218	
SIO 2		2 IS	IP 10.11.89.232	Main Menu
SIO 3		3 kahking.1mara	P	RCL servers
SIO 4		4 marathon	₽ 10.11.89.60	
SIO 5		5 shadow	₽ 10.11.89.112	
SIO 6		6 Small1	₽ 10.11.89.115	Delete
SIO 7		7 tang	IP 10.11.89.234	
SIO 8		8 testlo	₽ 10.11.89.16	
→COM2				
Refre	Selected C	flent	Flags and Parameters	
Serv				ON-LIN

- 6. Logout from Encore OUI.
- 7. Click **Connect** on the router tab.
- 8. If needed, you can customize the level setting. Select the appropriate level from the drop-down list for video, audio and timecode.

Select 0 (zero) for the video level if video is the first level in your router control system, 1 if it is the second level and so on.

9. You can also enable RS422 switching and select the port level. This feature enables you to switch between VTRs for each channel without having to swap the RS422 cables manually, as Aurora Ingest will switch the RS422 port.

Aurora Ingest switches video from the VTR to the video capture card whether RS422 switching is enabled or not.

- 10. Click **Configure Router Sources** to configure router sources that are going to be used with Aurora Ingest clients.
- 11. Click **Apply** to save changes.

#### **Configuring Jupiter**

When connecting to a Jupiter router, use the ESswitch interface protocol.

If you are connecting a Jupiter router using a serial hub, you need to configure a virtual COM port and install the software before configuring the router in Aurora Ingest.



- 1. Check the **Use Router** checkbox.
- 2. For router type, select Jupiter from the dropdown list.
- 3. For Jupiter with direct router connection via RS422, select either COM1 or COM2 (depending on your setup) from the drop-down list.
- 4. For Jupiter with connection via the serial hub, you need to configure a virtual COM port first and select the virtual COM port from the drop-down list.
- 5. Click Connect.
- 6. If needed, you can customize the level setting. Select the appropriate level from the drop-down list for video, audio and timecode.

Select 0 (zero) for the video level if video is the first level in your router control system, 1 if it is the second level and so on.

7. You can also enable RS422 switching and select the port level. This feature enables you to switch between VTRs for each channel without having to swap the RS422 cables manually, as Aurora Ingest will switch the RS422 port.

Aurora Ingest switches video from the VTR to the video capture card whether RS422 switching is enabled or not.

- 8. Click **Configure Router Sources** to configure router sources that are going to be used with Aurora Ingest clients.
- 9. Click Apply to save changes.

#### **Configuring Virtual COM port (Jupiter only)**

In order to connect to Jupiter router via ethernet, a serial hub needs to be configured.

When you purchase Aurora Ingest, DIGI One SP RS422 Serial to Ethernet Device Server is also provided in the same package. Before starting to configure the device server, write down the MAC address located at the bottom of the hardware.

This serial hub will act as a virtual COM port, which enables serial-to-ethernet connectivity as though Jupiter is communicating with Aurora Ingest via the local COM port.

DIGI One SP Device Server		Jupiter Router		
Pin Name	Pin Number	Pin Number	Pin Name	
Rx +	2	3	Tx +	
Tx +	3	7	Rx +	
Rx -	6	8	Tx -	
Tx -	9	2	Rx -	

- 1. A serial crossover cable (also known as null-modem cable) is needed to allow proper communications between Jupiter router and DIGI One SP Device Server. The appropriate pinouts can be referred from the table above.
- 2. Connect one end of the crossover cable to the device server and the other end to RS422 serial cable to connect to Jupiter.

# Configuring Aurora Ingest



- 3. Connect an ethernet cable from the device server to a network point on your LAN.
- 4. Connect the power supply to the device server.

#### Installing Virtual COM port software (Jupiter only)

After the virtual COM port has been configured, you need to install the software.

- 1. Insert the DIGI CD in your CD ROM drive.
- 2. The setup wizard will automatically be displayed on your screen.

If not, navigate to the CD ROM drive and double-click setup.exe.



3. Click **Next** and the setup wizard will search your network to locate the DIGI One SP device server.

👳 Digi RealPort Setup Wizard		X
Select Device From the list below, select the d the list, select <device liste<="" not="" th=""><th>device you would like to use d&gt; and click Next.</th><th>e. If your device is not in</th></device>	device you would like to use d> and click Next.	e. If your device is not in
Devices found on your network:		
Name 🛆	IP Address	MAC Address
S DigiOneSP (10.11.89.5)	10.11.89.5	00:40:9D:32:B2:A3
		Refresh
	< Back	Next > Cancel

- 4. Select the device server according to its specific MAC address.
- 5. Take note of the device IP address and click Next.

👳 Digi RealPort Setup Wizard		×
Describe the Device Enter information for the device you v	would like to use.	Ì
Device Model Name: DigiOneSP Network Settings ID C MAC C DNS C TCP-L 10 . 11 . 89 . 5 Default Network Profile: TCP: Typical Settings RealPort TCP: 771 =	COM Port Settings No. Ports: 1 🛫 Starting COM: COM5 💌 Skip Modem PnP	Device Features Encryption Authentication
	< Back	Finish Cancel

- 6. In the Network Settings section, select **IP** and enter the IP address that had been retrieved by the setup wizard.
- 7. In the COM Port Settings section, set the number of ports to 1 and select the appropriate COM port from the Starting COM drop down list. This will be your virtual COM port.
- 8. Click Finish.



The setup wizard will install the software.

9. Click Finish after the installation is done.

# *NOTE:* Once you have configured the virtual COM port, it will be available in the COM Port drop down list on the router configuration window of Aurora Ingest - Server.

10. To avoid unnecessary timeouts on RS422 communication, you need to set the Digi One SP optimization routine to Latency.

This can be done by launching the configuration page on your web browser. If needed, the default username/password for the Digi One configuration page is root/dbps.

11. Then, go to the System Configuration page and select Latency from the Optimization dropdown list.



#### About RS-422 switching

If RS-422 switching is not enabled, you do not have to select the levels because Aurora Ingest switches all levels when switching the router for server port switching and VTR Ingest monitoring switching. Conversely, if RS-422 switching is enabled, Aurora Ingest switches the router differently.

- Each VTR source has four levels.
- Feed sources have two (if they use VITC) or three (if they use LTC) levels.
- K2 destinations have the HD-SDI, AES and LTC levels (we know for certain VTRs use LTC).
- VTR Ingest video capture destinations have the HD-SDI level (and AES if speakers are connected).
- VTR Ingest com ports destinations have the RS-422 level.



Aurora Ingest switches:

- level 1, 2 and 3 for source-to-server port switching.
- level 1 (and 2) for VTR Ingest monitoring switching.
- level 4 for VTR to VTR Ingest Com Port switching.

#### **Configuring router sources**

You can select specific router sources to record clips with Aurora Ingest clients.

1. Click the **Configure Router Sources** button on the router tab.

Use	Source ID	Source Name	Location	-
	SRC5			
	SRC6			
~	SRC7	CNN	1	<u>-</u>  _
~	SRC8	CNBC	2	-
~	SRC9	AP	default	-
~	SRC10	SPRT	default	-
	SRC11		1	
	SRC12		1	
	SRC13			
R-	1			L.
'R Use	Source ID	Source Name		4
TR Use	Source ID SRC1	Source Name vtr1		
TR Use V	Source ID SRC1 SRC2	Source Name vtr1 vtr2		4
R Use V	Source ID SRC1 SRC2 SRC3	Source Name vtr1 vtr2 vtr3		<u>-</u>
R Use V V	Source ID SRC1 SRC2 SRC3 SRC4	Source Name vtr1 vtr2 vtr3 vtr4		
R Use V V	Source ID SRC1 SRC2 SRC3 SRC4 SRC5	Source Name vtr1 vtr2 vtr3 vtr4 vtr5		
	Source ID SRC1 SRC2 SRC3 SRC4 SRC5 SRC6	Source Name           vtr1           vtr2           vtr3           vtr4           vtr5           vtr6		
	Source ID SRC1 SRC2 SRC3 SRC4 SRC5 SRC6 SRC7	Source Name           vtr1           vtr2           vtr3           vtr4           vtr5           vtr6		
	Source ID SRC1 SRC2 SRC3 SRC4 SRC5 SRC6 SRC7 SRC8	Source Name           vtr1           vtr2           vtr3           vtr4           vtr5           vtr6		

Aurora Ingest connects to the router and queries the list of sources. The Configure Router Sources dialog box displays, showing the available sources.

2. In the Feed window, you can enable the router sources that are connected to the CompuSat satellite feed. You can also rename the router source in the "Source Name" column and choose a default location in the Media Server for the feed to record to.

# *NOTE:* Once you have enabled the Feed router sources, a list of enabled Feed router sources is available on the router source list of the Add Feed dialog box in the Scheduler application.

3. In the VTR window, you can enable the router sources that the VTRs are connected to. You can also rename the router source in the "Source Name" column.

# NOTE: Once you have enabled the VTR router sources, a list of enabled VTR router sources is available in the VTR Ingest application.

4. Click **OK** to exit the Configure Router Sources dialog box.

The settings will take effect once you click **Apply** in the Options dialog box.

# **Configuring Channels**

The number of channels is limited only by your media server hardware. You need to configure each channel in order to record clips.

1. Click the **Add** button on the channel tab.

Optio	ons					X
Sys	tem   Media Ser	ver Router C	hannel Chan	nel Group   Fe	ed VTR Preview	
$\Box^{C}$	Channels					
	Name	Media Server	Channel	Router [	<b>A</b>	
	CH3 CH4 CH2	KL_HDK2_3 KL_HDK2_3 KL_HDK2_3	VTR2 VTR1 VTR3	0003	<b>_</b>	
	CH1 CH5	KL_HDK2_1 KL_HDK2_1	VTR1 VTR4	0001	Add	
					Modify	
					Remove	
	<			>		
				1		
				ОК	CancelApply	

2. Configure the channel on the Add Channel dialog box.



3. Channel details can be entered as below:

Setting	Description
Name	Enter a name for the channel. This name identifies the channel in Aurora Ingest - Server and its clients.
Media Server	Select media server for the channel from the dropdown list. (Media servers are configured within the Media Server tab.)
Channel	In the drop-down list, select or enter the name of the media server channel you are using to record, such as VTR1, VTR2, VTR3, etc.
Router Destination	Select a router destination from the drop-down list. If you haven't configure your router sources or not using a router in your operation, the drop-down list will be empty. (Router sources are configured within the Router tab.)

#### NOTE: Each K2/Summit channel should be connected to either Aurora Ingest or Aurora Playout only. Connecting to both applications at the same time could cause channel conflicts.

4. If channel groups had been configured prior to channel setup, you have to assign the channel to a channel group first. The Assign Channel Groups window will be displayed when you click the **Add** button.

Assign Channel Groups
Please assign the new channel to one or more of the groups below: List of Groups
News Sports Entertainment
OK Cancel

5. Select the particular channel group for the new channel to be assigned to, and click **OK** to continue configuring the channel.

Refer to step 3 for instructions on how to configure the channel.

NOTE: Channels could also belong to more than one group.

#### Modifying a channel

You can modify channel settings on the channel tab of Aurora Ingest - Server options setup.

1. Select the channel and click the **Modify** button.

Modify Channel	
Name:	СНЗ
Media Server:	KL_HDK2_3
Channel:	VTR2
Router Destination:	<b>_</b>
ОК	Cancel

2. Change any details on the channel configuration and click **OK**.

# Configuring Aurora Ingest

#### **Deleting a channel**

You can delete a channel on the channel tab of Aurora Ingest - Server options setup.

1. Select the channel and click the **Remove** button.



The confirmation window is displayed.

2. Click **Yes** to confirm the removal of the channel.

### **Configuring Channel Group**

Channel group setting is for users to organize channels into several categories according to broadcasting needs. The feature lets you specify group names and assign channels to be included in those groups.

For example, "News" channel group could contain several channels that ingest assets related to local news, national news, world news and breaking news. While other channel groups contain channels that ingest assets related to their own group.

Options			Σ
System Media Serv	ver   Router   Channel	Channel Group	eed VTR Preview
Channel Groups -			
Group	Channels		<b>A</b>
News Sports	CH2, CH1, CH5 CH3, CH4, CH1, CH5		-
Entertainment	CH1, CH5		Add
			Modify
			Remove
1			
		ОК	Cancel Apply

Setting	Description
Group	Enter a name for the channel group. This name identifies the channel group for Aurora Ingest - Server and its clients.
Channels	Select channels to be assigned to the channel group. If desired, a channel could also be assigned to several channel groups. If a channel is assigned to all groups, the particular channel is available for all users of Aurora Ingest clients.

#### NOTE:

The availability of a channel is according to the user logon setup. Channel groups are assigned to users in the Aurora Ingest - Server by the system administrator. With this setup, auto-assign of channels would only be limited to channels that are available to the particular user.

#### Adding a channel group

Channel groups can be created on the channel group tab on the Aurora Ingest - Server options setup.

1. Click the Add button.

By default, all channels are selected when you create a new channel group. You can deselect channels by unchecking boxes that are not to be assigned to your channel group.

2. Enter the name of the channel group, assign channels to the group by deselecting unwanted channels and click **OK**.

Add Channel Group	×
Name : List of Channels : CH1 CH2 CH3 CH3 CH4 CH5 CH5 CH6	
OK Cancel	_

#### Modifying a channel group

Once a channel group is created, you can still modify channels to be included in that group via channel group setup on the Aurora Ingest - Server.

- 1. Select the channel group and click **Modify** button.
- 2. Edit the name of the channel group, check or uncheck channels for the group and click **OK**.

Modify Channel Group	×
Name : News List of Channels :	
✓ CH1         ✓ CH2         □ CH3         □ CH4         □ CH5	
□ CH6	
OK Cancel	

#### Deleting a channel group

If you need to delete a channel group, you can do so on the channel group tab of Aurora Ingest - Server options setup.

1. Select the particular channel group and click **Remove**.



A dialog box pops up for your confirmation to remove the channel group.

2. Click **Yes** to confirm the removal of the channel group.

# **Configuring Feed**

You need to configure the Feed tab on Aurora Ingest - Server for your Scheduler client.

Options					
System   Media Server   Router   Char	nel Channel Group	Feed	VTR	Preview	
Default Clip Name:	ClipKXYZ				
Default Record Location:	News	•			
Default Duration:	00:59:50				
Default Crash Location:	default	•			
Default Crash Duration:	00:59:50				
Timecode Source:	LTC	•			
🔽 Configure Expiration Day	/5				
Expiration Days:	365				
	ОК		Iancel	Ap	ply

Setting	Description
Default Clip Name	Specify the default clip name.
Default Record Location	Enter the default location for any scheduled record event.
Default Duration	Enter the default duration for any new feed event you schedule. (00:59:50 by default). To easily schedule back-to-back records, adjust the default duration by 10 seconds in order to avoid a recording conflict. For example, for a 1 hour feed duration, set the default duration to 00:59:50.
Default Crash Location	Enter the default location for any un-scheduled, i.e. crash record event. Once specified, all crash records will go to the same folder name on all media servers.
Default Crash Duration	Enter the default duration for any un-scheduled record event.

Setting	Description
Timecode Source	Select the timecode source from the drop-down list: Internal, LTC, Time of Day, or VITC.
Configure Expiration Days	Check the box if you want to set a default availability period of your metadata before it it set to expire.
Expiration Days	Enter the number of days that you want to set before your metadata expires. The minimum is 1 day and the maximum number of expiration days that can be set is 365 days.

# **Configuring VTR**

You need to configure VTR setup on Aurora Ingest - Server before using VTR Ingest client.

Configuring VTR Ingest is a two-step process.

- 1. Populate the fields in the VTR tab under **Tools | Options** in the Aurora Ingest Server application.
- 2. Populate the VTR information under **Tools | Options** in the VTR Ingest application and verify that it matches the VTR information under **Tools | Options** in the VTR Controller application.



Setting	Description		
Default Clip Name	Specify the default clip name.		
Default Record Location	Enter the default location for any vtr ingest record event.		
In Handle	Handles allow you to have additional frames to use while editing. Enter the duration you want for the In and Out Handles (0 seconds by default).		
Out Handle			
Pre-roll Duration	Enter the number of seconds of preroll you want to use when recording clips (5 seconds by default).		

# **Configuring Preview Channel**

With the high resolution asset viewer in Aurora Ingest - Scheduler, users can view a previously recorded asset or a currently recording item.

The configuration of playback channel for this asset viewer is done in the Preview tab within **Tools | Options** of Aurora Ingest - Server.

Options				X
System Media S	5erver   Router   C	hannel   Channe	Group   Feed   VTR	Preview
Preview Chan	nels			
Name	Media Server	Channel	Router Source	A .
hd-k2 bd-k2-Pre	hd-k2 HD-K2-2	VTR2 VTR2		
KL_HDK2_3_	kl_hdk2_3	VTR2		
				Add
				Modify
				Remove
1				
	on and a second s			
			OK Caper	
				- PPPIY

1. To configure the channel, click the **Add** button.

Add Playback Channel	
Name:	СНБ
Media Server:	HD-K2
Channel:	VTR3
Router Source:	0007
ОК	Cancel

2. Enter the name of the channel and select the media server from the dropdown list.

- 3. Then, select the channel and router source from the dropdown list.
- 4. Click **OK**.

After the preview channel had been configured, you can select it from the Player channel dropdown list within Tools | Options of Aurora Ingest - Scheduler.

#### Modifying a preview channel

You can modify preview channels on the preview channel tab of Aurora Ingest - Server options setup.

1. Select the preview channel and click the Modify button.

Opti	ions				X
Sy	stem Media S	ierver   Router   C	ihannel 🛛 Char	nnel Group   Feed   VTR	Preview
Г	Preview Chann	nels			
	Name	Media Server	Channel	Router Source	<u>^</u>
	CH7 CH6	HD-K2 HD-K2	VTR7 VTR8	0002 0003	<b>•</b>
					Add
					Modify
					Berroue
					Remove
	<			>	
L	,				
				OK Cance	el Apply

2. Edit the channel configuration and click **OK**.

#### Removing a preview channel

You can remove a preview channel on the preview channel tab of Aurora Ingest -Server options setup. 1. Select the preview channel and click the **Remove** button.



A dialog box pops up for your confirmation on the channel removal.

2. Click Yes to confirm the removal of the preview channel.

# **Configuring Scheduler application**

After you have configured Scheduler in the Aurora Ingest - Server, you need to configure the options in the Aurora Ingest - Scheduler application.

The tabs that you need to configure within the Scheduler application are System, Color, XKeys and Video Viewer.

1. In Aurora Ingest - Scheduler, select Tools | Options.

stem Color XKe	ys Video Viewer	
Server		
Server Name:	ocalhost	
Options		
Show Seconda	ry Timeline	
(GMT-06:00) Cen	tral Time (US & Canada)	~
Default start time:	10 Minutes	~

The Scheduler options properties window displays.

- 2. On the System tab, specify the Aurora Ingest Server for your operation. If you want to use an Aurora Ingest Server that is hosted on another machine, you need to specify the server name here.
- 3. In the Options section, you can select to show a secondary timeline on Aurora Ingest Scheduler main window.

This feature allows you to display dual time zones on Scheduler application, which is of great use for global operations.

4. Select the time zone that you need from the dropdown list for your secondary timeline.



Once configured, Scheduler will display both primary and secondary clock and timelines on the main window.

5. You can also set a default start time for a newly added event. The default start time ranges from 5 minutes to the next hour on the dropdown list.

The default start time that you set will appear on the Add Event dialog box.

NOTE: If you set the default start time to 10 minutes and click the Add Event button at 11.10 am, the default start time on the Add Event window will be set to 11.21 am after allowing 10 minutes default between adding and recording the event.

6. Click Apply to save changes without exiting the Options window.

#### **Customizing color for Scheduler**

You can customize status colors for Scheduler application if needed.

The setup is on the color tab of the Scheduler Options dialog box.

1. Select the Color tab to customize status colors in the Aurora Ingest - Scheduler application.

You can change the color of text, state and border of events if desired.

Aurora Ingest - Scheduler Options Prope	erties 🛛 🔀
System Color XKeys Video Viewer	
Appearance	]
<b>13:52:32</b> <b>3</b> <sup>30</sup> <b>14</b> <sup>00</sup> <b>1</b> 1/20/06	14 <sup>30</sup> 15 <sup>00</sup> (
News 1	lip
News 2 🛕 💽	
Events	
Text: Text	
State: Ready	<b>×</b>
Border: Normal	✓ III 2
ок (	Cancel Apply

- 2. To change the text color, click text on the drop-down list and click the  $\blacksquare$  color palette button.
- 3. Select the text color that you want from the color palette display.

You can choose either to use basic colors as provided or define your own custom colors.

Color 🛛 🛛 🔀
Basic colors:
Define Custom Colors >> OK Cancel

4. To create custom colors, click the **Define Custom Colors** button.



The color palette window expands to provide more color options.

- 5. To change the luminance value of your color, move the right arrow up and down with the minimum value at the bottom and maximum value at the top of the scale.
- 6. To change the hue, move the crosshair marker left and right with the minimum value on the most left and maximum value on the most right.
- 7. To change the saturation value of your color, move the crosshair marker up and down with the minimum value at the bottom and maximum value on top.
- 8. Click the **Add to Custom Colors** button to add the color that you chose to the Custom colors section on the color palette.
- 9. Select the text color that you want for Scheduler application and click OK.
- 10. To change the color of 7 states of events in the Scheduler, select the state from the drop-down list:

Ready
Cueing
Cued
Recording
Done
Failed
Lapsed

- 11. Follow steps 5-9 if you want to customize your own state colors.
- 12. Select the color for each state from the color palette and click OK.
- 13. To change the color of an event border, select the border from 6 types of borders in the dropdown list:



- 14. Follow steps 5-9 if you want to customize your own border colors.
- 15. Select the color for each border from the color palette and click OK.
- 16. Click Apply to implement your color changes.
- 17. To reset back to default colors, click the 😰 Reset button.

# Configuring Aurora Ingest



A pop-up window displays for you to confirm the reset of the color scheme.

18. Click **Yes** to confirm the reset of your color scheme and click **Apply** to implement your color changes.

# **Customizing X-keys for Scheduler**

You can preview and edit assets in Scheduler using X-keys Jog/Shuttle Controller.

Each button of the X-keys can be customized to suit the functionality that you need. The setup is within the X-keys tab of the Scheduler Options dialog box.

1. Select the X-keys tab.

Aurora Ingest - Scheduler Options Properties	×
System Color X-keys Video Viewer	
-X-keys	
Enable X-keys 🔽 Configure	6
OK Cancel Apply	

- 2. Check the Enable X-keys box to activate the X-keys feature.
- 3. Click the **Configure** button to start configuring your X-keys.

Some of the X-keys have been pre-configured on the Green layer, mostly with transport control functions. You can still change the default layout or add new commands on the unused keys.

X-keys Configuration		×
	Layer 💿 Green 🔘 Red	Reset All Keys
10 Back 10 Fwd 1 Back 1 Fwd Rew FF SH/V5	Mark In Mark Out Clear In Clear Out Variable Speed Presets 0.25 0.5 0.75 0.75 0.75 1 1 2 2 4 4 1 1 1 2 1 6 16 16	
	OK Cancel	

NOTE: Before you can use the X-keys Jog/Shuttle controller, you need to install the X-keys Macro Works software. However, do not use the X-keys Macro Maker application to modify the keys.

4. To customize a key, click on the key that you want to configure or modify.

A drop-down list displays the available commands.

Transport	۲
Keyword	۲
Layer Shift	۲
Clear Key Assignment	

- 5. Select a command to apply to this key.
- 6. Repeat steps 4 and 5 to configure additional keys.
- 7. Once you have finished configuring those keys, click **OK**.

In addition to keys, the controller comes with jog/shuttle knob. The jog control, the center disk of the knob, allows you to make precise frame by frame selections for editing. The outer rim can be used in Shuttle or Varispeed mode.

Shuttle and Varispeed modes both allow you to play clips at various preset fast forward, rewind, and slow-motion speeds. In Shuttle mode, when you release the knob the clip stops. In Varispeed mode, when you release the knob the clip keeps playing until you press the Stop key.

# Using the X-keys Jog/Shuttle Controller

The X-keys controller allows you to simplify your workflow. For example, you can just press customised keys to easily preview and edit assets within video viewer windows.

Any commands you send using the X-keys controller apply to the currently active window, which is considered to have **focus**. When the window has focus, you can perform tasks such as navigating through a clip or trimming a clip. Always bear in mind that you need to give focus to a window before you can apply the X-keys controller commands to it.

The following table describes the functionalities of keys that can be customized for your X-keys Jog/Shuttle controller. Some of these keys had been pre-configured on the Green layer. If necessary, you can configure more keys either on the Green layer or the Red layer.

Setting	Description
Layer	Indicates whether you are configuring the Red or Green layer.
Reset All Keys	Resets all the keys on the particular layer that you are configuring. Reset All Keys does not affect keys that shift between the layers, i.e. the Toggle, Red, and Green keys.
1 Back	Jogs the clip backward 1 frame.
1 Fwd	Jogs the clip forward 1 frame.
10 Back	Jogs the clip backward 10 frames.
10 Fwd	Jogs the clip forward 10 frames.
Play/Stop	Plays or stops the clip.
Play St	Plays a clip from the start.
Mark In	Marks a new In point for a clip.
Clear In	Clears the In point of a clip.
Goto In	Goes to the In point of a clip.
Mark Out	Marks a new Out point for a clip.
Clear Out	Clears the Out point of a clip.
Goto Out	Goes to the Out point of a clip.
FF	When the focus is on a video viewer window, you can press the FF button to fast forward through the clip.

Setting	Description
Rew	When the focus is on a video viewer window, you can press the Rew button to rewind the clip.
Rec	When the focus is on a video viewer window, you can press the Rec button to record the clip.
Keyword	Adds keyword to a specific duration within the clip. You need to set the mark in and mark out points before adding the keyword. You can also insert any word that will be inserted when you press the assigned key.
Keyframe	Adds keyword to a specific point within the clip. You can also insert any word that will be inserted when you press the assigned key.
Auto Mark	Adds keyword automatically to a certain point after a specified time.
Green	Switches to the Green layer.
Red	Switches to the Red layer.
Toggle	While you are using the X-keys controller, Toggle switches between the Red and Green layers.
Clear Key Assignment	Clears an assigned key, so that you can select another function for that particular key.
Variable Speed Presets	Preset speeds that you can access by using the shuttle/varispeed wheel of the X-keys controller. You can modify these speeds to suit your operation.

# Customizing video viewer for Scheduler

You can customize video viewer, asset viewer and proxy viewer of the Scheduler.

If you have the optional Hauppage WinTVGo video capture card or Blackmagic Design DeckLink video capture card installed in your scheduler machine and a router configured in your system, you will need to define the destination of the router connected (via digital to analog converters, if needed) to your video capture card.

The setup is within the Video Viewer tab of the Scheduler Options dialog box.

1. Select the Video Viewer tab.

Aurora Ingest - Sched	uler Options Properties	X
System Color XKeys	Video Viewer	
- Video Viewer		
🗹 Enable Video Viewe	r 🔽 16:9 Format Video	
Router Destination:	0002	
Video Display Device:	Auto-Detect	
Hi-Res Asset Viewer	ew Window	
Player Channel:	No Players Configured	
Note: The Hi-Res Ass and router desl	et Viewer utilizes the same video capture device ination as the "Video Viewer."	
Enable Proxy Viewe	er Window	
	OK Cancel App	ly

- 2. Check the **Enable Video Viewer** box to have a video viewer in your Scheduler application. This feature enables user to view the asset as it is ingested into the media server.
- 3. If desired, check the 16:9 video format.
- 4. If using a router, select the router destination from the drop-down list. If no router has been configured, this field will be grayed out.
- 5. If you have installed a video capture card, select the device in the Video Display Device drop-down list.

Aurora Ingest - Scheduler Options Properties	×
System Color XKeys Video Viewer	
/ Video Viewer	
Enable Video Viewer 16:9 Format Video	
Router Destination: No Router Configured	
Video Display Device: No Capture Device	
Auto-Detect No Capture Device Hauppauge WinTV Capture Decklink Video Capture Finable Video View Hauppauge Win/TV Video Capture Driver	
Player Channel: No Players Configured	
Note: The Hi-Res Asset Viewer utilizes the same video capture device and router destination as the "Video Viewer."	
Enable Proxy Viewer Window	
OK Cancel Apply	

- 6. Select No Capture Device if you want to view the asset via a separate video monitor.
- 7. Once the Hauppauge WinTV video capture card or Blackmagic Design DeckLink video capture card is configured for the video viewer, it could also be utilized for the high resolution asset viewer.
- 8. The High Resolution Asset Viewer enables users to view ingested asset in the media server and edit asset with Mark In/Out points via the asset viewer controls. To enable the feature, check the **Enable Video Viewer** box in that section.

Hi-Res Asset Viewer	·
🔽 Enable Video Vi	ewer
Player Channel:	СН5
Note: The Hi-Res and router	Asset Viewer utilizes the same video capture device destination as the "Video Viewer."

9. Select the player channel of the asset viewer from the dropdown list. The channel setting is done in the Preview tab within Tools | Options of Aurora Ingest - Server.

10. Check the **Enable Proxy Viewer Window** box if you want to view proxies within the Search Context window of the MediaFrame plug-in.

11. Click **OK**.

The Video Viewer, Asset Viewer and Proxy Viewer for the Scheduler application are now configured.

# **Configuring RMI application**

The Aurora Ingest - RMI is configured within the RMI application.

Once RMI system requirements have been met, you can enter the RMI Options setup to configure Aurora Ingest - RMI.

1. Enter the IP address or computer name of the Aurora Ingest Server.

Options			X
RMI Settings Trimmer Settings			
Aurora Ingest Server Addres	is: Jocalhost	_	
🔽 Enable Infinity Support	🔽 Enable P2 Support	🔽 Enable XDCam Support	
Import Settings			
Database Server:	C Local	Shared	
Destination AV Path:	V:\VibrintAVFiles\baba	Browse	
▼ Prompt for Tape ID			
🔲 Use Global Tape II	) for P2		
C Automatically select o	lips upon disk discovery		
	ОК	Cancel Apply	

- 2. Specify the removable media device or devices.
- 3. Specify the import settings.
- 4. Select local or shared storage, and browse to the VibrintAVFiles location.
- Prompt for tape ID this feature lets you give the disk and all of the clips useful names right up front. By this way, you can differentiate clips from different disks.
- Use Global Tape ID for P2 select this if you want to use global tape ID when ingesting from Panasonic P2. With the global tape ID, you can have a single ID to represent multiple Panasonic P2 cartridges.
- Automatically select clips upon disk discovery use this feature if it's better for your workflow to select all clips automatically, then select or de-select individual clips.
- 5. Click Apply.
- 6. Click the Trimmer Settings tab to proceed configuring the RMI application.

Options			X
RMI Settings Trimmer Settings	]		
Video Timing Reference Standard: Video Format: NTSC Timecode:	NTSC (59.94Hz) 1080i (1920×1080) SMPTE Drop Frame	•	ß
NTSC Timecode:	SMPTE Drop Frame	•	
Use Proxy for XDCAM Pr	eview		
	ОК	Cancel	Apply

- 7. Select Video Timing settings from drop-down lists within the Trimmer Settings tab.
  - Reference Standard select either NTSC or PAL for your video reference standard.
  - Video Format select 1080i, 720p or 480i video format from the drop-down list.

- NTSC Timecode if you selected NTSC for your video reference standard, you can select the NTSC Timecode to be SMPTE Drop Frame or SMPTE Non-Drop Frame.
- 8. Check the box for Use Proxy for XDCAM Preview if you want to view proxy video from an XDCAM instead of the SD video.
- 9. Click **OK**.

# **Configuring VTR Controller Application**

Before you can use VTR Ingest with a VTR or VTRs, you need to configure the VTR Controller application.

VTR Controller can be installed on the same machine as the VTR Ingest application, but this is not required.

1. From the Windows Start menu, select All Programs | Grass Valley | Aurora | Aurora Ingest - VTR Controller.



The VTR Controller application opens.

2. Select Tools | Options.

Options			
VTR			
VTR	Control Port	TC Mode	
Edit Bay 1	COM1	LTC	Add
			ModiFy
			Remove
	ОК	Cance	el Apply

The VTR Controller Options dialog box displays.

3. Click the Add button.

The listening port is automatically populated. (Knowing the listening port can be useful if, for example, you are having difficulties with firewall and need to know which port should be allowed as an exception.)

A dialog box displays that allows you to enter a name and select a control port and timecode mode.

4. Without the LTC physical connection, timecodes could still be polled via RS-422. Check the option to enable RS-422 timecode mode in the Add VTR window if you want to poll the timecode.

Records with RS-422 timecode mode have a frame accuracy recording window of +/-10 frames. Due to this, in and out handle settings are provided within the setup.



Once configured, timecode is no longer a required input and records on VTR Ingest will be triggered with timecode detection via RS-422.

- 5. You can set In and Out Handles for recordings with VTR using the RS-422 timecode mode. Both handles are set to 10 frames by default.
- 6. If you are using an XDCAM VTR, you can select the checkbox to enable auto scan for the XDCAM VTR.

The XDCAM VTR does not adhere to typical RS-422 shuttle commands. By enabling the auto scan feature for XDCAM VTR, previous and next commands will be used instead of the usual shuttle forward and back.

7. You can also change the shuttle speed for the auto scan feature.

The default is set to 32, but you can change to any value depending on the type of VTR that you use. When XDCAM mode is selected, the field to set the shuttle speed of auto scan will be disabled and grayed out.

8. Click **OK** to add the VTR.



After you have successfully added the VTR, you should see it displayed in the VTR Status window with a green indicator next to its name.

Once you have added VTRs, you can modify or delete them. However, if you only have one VTR displayed in the status window, you cannot delete it and have an empty status window.

## Troubleshooting VTR Controller configuration

If you see a red indicator next to the VTR's name, try restarting VTR Controller.

If the VTR status still displays a red indicator, verify the following:

- Check your VTR Ingest configuration and make sure the VTR information matches the information you entered when configuring VTR Controller.
- The correct COM port has been specified for the VTR.
- The COM port is not being used by another application controlling the VTR.
- The VTR is turned on.
- The hardware has been correctly installed.
- The IP address or computer name where VTR Controller is installed matches the address or name in the VTR Ingest application.

# **Configuring VTR Ingest application**

You need to configure the VTR Ingest application before using it.

Make sure you have already configured the VTR Controller application before completing this section. The VTR information in these two applications needs to match.

- 1. In the VTR Ingest application, select **Tools | Options**.
- 2. In the VTR tab, enter the IP address or host name of the Aurora Ingest Server.
- 3. If desired, check the **Prompt for Tape ID** box.

This feature allows you to customize the identification of your tape. If you don't enter a tape ID, VTR Ingest prompts you to enter the ID before you ingest the first clip.

- 4. If needed, you can also enable the Auto Scan feature. It allows you to scan and capture media from a tape according to timecode breaks.
- 5. Select a channel from the drop-down list and enter the name of the channel.
- 6. Enter the IP address or name of the computer where VTR Controller is installed. (If VTR Controller is installed on the same machine, enter **localhost**.)

Options			×
VTR Video Viewer			
Aurora Ingest Server Address :	localhost		
Prompt for Tape ID			
🗹 Enable Auto Scan			
(VTR			
Select Channel: 1 🔽			
Channel			
Name:	real vtr		
VTR Controller:	localhost	Port:	
Default Ingest Channel:	CH1	▼	
Enable Backup Channel			
Default Backup Channel:	СНЗ	~	
Available VTRs		Selected VTRs	
VTR Router Source		VTR Router Source	
0006		0004	
		0003	
Enable RS 422 Switching			
RS 422 Destination:	*		
		OK Cancel	Apply

- 7. Select the COM Port from the drop-down list.
- 8. When using channel groups, the Default Ingest Channel dropdown list reflects the configuration that had been set for the user. You can select one or more groups, or select individual channels depending on your setup.
- 9. Once a channel group is checked and selected, individual channels within that group become red in the dropdown list and they can no longer be individually selected.

News	*
Groups	
Vews	
Sports	
🔲 Entertainment	
Channels ———	
CH1	
CH2	
CH3	
CH4	
CH5	
CH6	

- 10. If a user or user group is configured to belong to no channel groups, then those users could see and select all available channels within the dropdown list.
- 11. If you want to record to two different locations through VTR Ingest, you can check the Enable Backup Channel box and select a channel from the Default Backup Channel drop-down list.

Once the option to enable backup channel is selected, a Backup channel dropdown list appears below the primary channel drop-down list within VTR Ingest channel windows. You can easily select other primary and backup channels from those drop-down lists if needed.



12. From the list of available VTRs, select the VTR router source.

Once selected, the router source is displayed in the Selected VTR box.

- 13. You can also check the **Enable RS-422 Switching** box and select the RS-422 destination.
- 14. To make the changes but keep the Options dialog box open, click Apply.
- 15. Proceed to configure video viewer in the Video Viewer tab.

If you have the optional Hauppage WinTVGo video capture card or Blackmagic Design DeckLink video capture card installed in your VTR Ingest machine, you will need to define the destination of the router connected (via digital to analog converters, if needed) to your video capture card.

- 16. In the Video Viewer tab, check the 16:9 format video if desired.
- 17. Select the router destination from the dropdown list. If no router has been configured, this field will be grayed out.

Options		×
VTR Video Viewer		
Video Viewer		
✓ 16:9 Format Video		
Router Destination:	0001	
Capture Device:	Auto-Detect	

- 18. For the Capture Device dropdown list, select **No Capture Device** if you want to view the asset via a separate video monitor.
- 19. If you have installed a video capture card, select the device in the capture device dropdown list.
- 20. Click **OK** after you are done with the configuration.

The VTR Ingest application is now ready for use.

# Configuring user administration

User administration for Aurora Ingest client is done within Tools | User Administration in Aurora Ingest - Server. With this administrative feature, a system administrator can create user accounts, user groups and specify permissions according to user groups or user accounts.

By specifying permissions, an administrator can control who can access the Aurora Ingest applications and what actions can be performed. By default, users are granted permissions for all tasks and access to all Aurora Ingest components when you initially create user accounts. You can deselect permissions that are not to be assigned to the particular user or the particular group.

For a smooth operation, it is best to create user groups with specific permissions to each group and configure channel groups before assigning them to users. Therefore; once you select the group and channel group for a user, pre-configured permissions would be automatically set up as well.

It is mandatory for users to belong to groups. Super Group is the default group that has permissions to all tasks and components. Groups can be set to have permission granted or denied to access the following tasks and components:

# Configuring Aurora Ingest

Permission	Description
Crash Event	Allows a user to record an unscheduled Aurora Ingest - Scheduler event.
Feed Event	Allows a user so assigned to record Aurora Ingest - Scheduler event.
Recurring Event	Allows a user so assigned to create a recurring Aurora Ingest - Scheduler record event.
Open-ended Event	Allows a user so assigned to record Aurora Ingest - Scheduler event with no end time specified.
Logging	Allows a user to log a tape, create an EDL and save it. (Does not give the user permission to record.)
VTR Ingest	Allows a user so assigned to create Aurora Ingest- VTR batch events.
RMI	Allows a user to access Aurora Ingest - RMI to ingest events from playout devices such as the Infinity Digital Media Cameras and Digital Media Recorders or from Panasonic P2 or Sony XDCam removable media devices.
Switch Aspect Ratio	Allows a user to switch video aspect ratio of Aurora Ingest - Scheduler record event and Aurora Ingest - VTR Ingest record event.
Make Public Templates/Filters	Allows a user to create public templates and public filters. Without this permission, the make public check box for templates and filters will be grayed-out.

• Select Tools | User Administration.

User Account	X
Users	
Administrator	Add
	Modify
	Delete
Croume	
Super Group	odd
	Modify
	Delete
Close	

The User account dialog box pops up for you to create users and groups.

# Creating a group

You can create groups on the User Administration setup of Aurora Ingest - Server.

1. Click Add in the Groups section.

Add Group		
Group:		
Channel Groups:		
		•
Permissions		
Permissions:	Allow	Deny
Crash Event	Allow	Deny
Feed Event	Allow	Deny
Recurring Event	Allow	🔲 Deny
Open-ended Event	Allow	Deny
Logging	Allow	Deny
VTR Ingest	Allow	🗌 Deny
RMI	Allow	Deny
Switch Aspect Ratio	Allow	🔲 Deny
Make Public Templates/Filters	Allow	🗌 Deny
ОК	Cancel	

2. Enter the name of the group and select channel group from the dropdown list.

Channel Groups are configured within Channel Group tab of **Tools | Options** in Aurora Ingest - Server.

- 3. Set permissions for the group by checking the Allow box or Deny box for each item.
- 4. Click **OK** after you had finish configuring the group and proceed to create more groups to suit your broadcasting needs.

Groups that had been created will be listed on the Group dropdown list and they can be selected when you create user accounts on the User Administration setup.

#### **Creating users**

User accounts can be created on the User Administration setup of Aurora Ingest - Server.

1. Click Add in the Users section.

Add User		×
Username:		
Group:		
		•
Channel Groups:		
		•
Permissions		
Permissions:	Allow	Deny
Crash Event	Allow	🗌 Deny
Feed Event	Allow	Deny
Recurring Event	Allow	Deny
Open-ended Event	Allow	Deny
Logging	Allow	Deny
VTR Ingest	Allow	Deny
RMI	Allow	Deny
Switch Aspect Ratio	Allow	Deny
Make Public Templates/Filters	Allow	🗖 Deny
ОК	Cancel	

2. Enter the **Username** and select a group for the user from the dropdown list.

If specific permissions had been set for the group, the user will automatically will be set with the same appropriate permissions. If needed, you can still edit permissions to the particular user in this window.

If channel groups had also been configured for the particular group, they will be automatically shown under Channel Groups. If not, you can also select channel groups from the dropdown list. You can select more than one channel group if needed.

3. Click **OK** after you finish configuring the user setting and proceed to create more users to suit your broadcasting operation.

## Modifying user settings

You can change settings for specific users.

1. Select the user name and click Modify.

Modify User		
Username:		
Guest		
Group:		
Sports Team		•
Channel Groups:		
Sports		<b>~</b>
Permissions		
Permissions:	Allow	Deny
Crash Event	Allow	🔽 Deny
Feed Event	Allow	Deny
Recurring Event	Allow	Deny
Open-ended Event	Allow	Deny
Logging	Allow	Deny
VTR Ingest	Allow	Deny
RMI	Allow	Iv Deny
Switch Aspect Ratio	Allow	Deny
Make Public Templates/Filters	Allow	Deny Deny
ОК	Cancel	

The user name can not be changed, but you can change the group, channel group and edit permissions for the user in this window.

2. Click **OK** to apply the changes.

## **Removing user**

If you need to, you can delete a user from the system.

1. Select the user name and click **Delete**.



2. Click Yes to confirm the removal of the user.

# Modifying group settings

You can change channel group and edit permissions for groups.

1. Select the group name and click **Modify**.

The group name can not be changed, but you could change the channel group and edit permissions for the group in this window.

Modify Group		
Group:		
News Team		
Channel Groups:		
News		•
Permissions		
Permissions:	Allow	Deny
Crash Event	Allow	Deny
Feed Event	Allow	Deny
Recurring Event	Allow	Deny
Open-ended Event	Allow	Deny
Logging	Allow	Deny
VTR Ingest	Allow	Deny
RMI	Allow	Deny
Switch Aspect Ratio	T Allow	🔽 Deny
Make Public Templates/Filters	Allow	Deny
ОК	Cancel	

2. Click **OK** to apply those changes.

# **Removing group**

To delete a group:

1. Select the group name and click Delete.

## Configuring Aurora Ingest



2. Click Yes to confirm the removal of the group.

# **Configuring Aurora Ingest for ScheduALL**

Once you have installed Aurora Ingest and ScheduALL, you need to configure Aurora Ingest options and ScheduALL options for the integration to be successful.

Users need to configure ScheduALL properties within Aurora Ingest Server before they can use Scheduler with ScheduALL.

# **Configuring ScheduALL properties**

ScheduALL properties can be configured in the System tab when you select **Tools** | **Options** within Aurora Ingest Server.

Options		
System   Media Server   Router   Channel	Channel Group   Feed   VTR	Preview
SDB Server:	localhost	
Backup SDB Server:		
XMOS Server:	localhost	
MediaFrame Server:	kl_mf2	
ScheduAll Server:	10.11.79.179	Configure
Netcentral Server:		
CompuSat:		
SabreTooth Server:	localhost	
Reference Standard:	NTSC drop frame	
Enable Option to Switch Aspect Ratio:	<b>v</b>	
Default Aspect Ratio:	16:9 💌	
	OK Cancel	Apply

1. Click the **Configure** button, beside the ScheduAll Server setting.

The ScheduAll Properties dialog box is displayed.

ScheduAll Propert	ies	
Complete Web Serv Web Service URL	ice URL http://10.11.79.179/ScheduALLWebServiceAPI/Sc For example: http://my-scheduall/scheduallwebserv	chedWebServiceAPI.asmx viceapi/SchedWebServiceAPI.asmx
SchedIngestAPI We Web Service URL	eb Service Config URL http://10.11.79.179/schedingestapi/config.aspx	Launch
Edit Resources Channels CH5 CH1 CH2 CH4 CH3	ScheduAll	
Router Sources	ScheduAll	
Synchronize Even	its	OK Cancel

2. The Complete Web Service URL and SchedIngestAPI Web Service Config URL are automatically populated once you set the ScheduALL Server within the System tab.

Click the Launch button to launch the SchedIngest API configuration page.

Configure SchedInge	stAPI -	Windows Internet Explorer			_ 0]:
🗲 💽 👻 🙋 http://lo	ocalhost	/schedingestapi/config.aspx		🔹 😽 🗙 🛛 Live Search	P -
🕻 🎄 🄏 Configure S	ichedIng	jestAPI		🙆 • 🗟 • 🖶 • [	Page + 🔘 T <u>o</u> ols +
Configure	Sc Addr	hedIngestAP	Save		
Channel Assignment : nai Edit Delete Chann	: me el 17	Ingest_Server			
Edit Delete Chann	el 23	IngestServer3			
Edit Delete Chann	el 55	IngestServer4			
Edit Delete Chann	el 29	IngestServer3			
<u>Add New Channel</u> : Channel :					
Server :			Add		

3. Configuration details can be entered as below:

Option	Description
Default Ingest Server Address	Enter the host name or IP address of the default Ingest Server. The default Ingest Server should be the server that is majorly used for scheduling with ScheduALL. By default, all channels on the default Ingest Server can be used with ScheduALL and do not need to be assigned within the Channel Assignment section.
Channel Assignment	Shows channel name and host name of the Ingest Server if you have multiple Ingest Servers connected to your system. You can assign specific channels from multiple Ingest Servers that will be used with ScheduALL. You can also edit or delete channel from this section if needed.
Add New Channel	Add the channel name and host name of the Ingest Server other than the default Ingest Server, if you have multiple Ingest Servers connected to your system. The channel will be displayed in the Channel Assignment section.

## Configuring Aurora Ingest

4. To edit channel and router resorces of ScheduALL, you need to select the Edit Resources checkbox within the ScheduAll Properties window.

ScheduAll Properties		X
Complete Web Service URL Web Service URL http://10 For exam	11.79.179/ScheduALLWebServiceAPI/SchedWebServiceAPI.asmx le: http://my-scheduall/scheduallwebserviceapi/SchedWebServiceA	Pl.asmx
SchedingestAPI Web Service Web Service URL http://10	Config URL 11.79.179/schedingestapi/config.aspx	Launch
Channels Channels Channel 8 Channel 7 Channel 6 Channel 5 Channel 4 Channel 3 Channel 2 Channel 1	ScheduAll Channel 8 Channel 7 Channel 6 Channel 5 Channel 4 Channel 3 Channel 2 Channel 1	
Router Sources		
Ingest	ScheduAll	
SRC1 SRC2 SRC3 SRC4 SRC5 SRC6 SRC7	SRC1 SRC2 SRC3 SRC4 SRC5 SRC6 SRC7	
Synchronize Events	ОК	Cancel .:

You have to wait for the query to ScheduALL to complete, as this may take a few minutes. Once it's done, the dialog status bar will show 'Ready'.

- 5. All channels and router sources that had been set up on your Ingest Server will be displayed. You need to map your existing channels and router sources on Ingest Server to existing channels and router sources on ScheduALL.
- 6. Select your particular channel or router source for Ingest Server, double-click on the ScheduALL resource item and select an item that you want to map with in the dropdown list.

Channel names and router sources should match respectively for both applications. If you have multiple Aurora Ingest Servers within your operation,

each channnel on those Ingest Servers must be configured with unique names to avoid scheduling conflicts with ScheduALL.

7. Click **OK** after you have finished configuring ScheduALL properties.

# **Configuring ScheduALL for Aurora Ingest**

Once you have installed Aurora Ingest and ScheduALL, you need to configure Aurora Ingest options and ScheduALL options for the integration to be successful.

Users of Aurora Ingest also need to configure ScheduALL properties within the ScheduALL application before they can start the scheduling integration.

## **Creating the Aurora Ingest Room**

In order to configure ScheduALL for use with Aurora Ingest, users need to create Aurora Ingest Room within the ScheduALL application.

1. Select File | Setup | Room Resources. The Resource Maintenance dialog displays.

Resource Maintenance							
				<ai< td=""><td>Resourc</td><td>es&gt;</td><td>-</td></ai<>	Resourc	es>	-
Resources by Category Resour	ces by Descrip	tion					
Category	Туре			Descript	ion		
Rooms			믝				ᆜ
Editors							
Newspeople			- T				_
Colorists	1						
Engineers							
Audio							
VTR's							
DVE's							
CG's							
Camera							
Carriers							
Stock							
Production People							
Miscellaneous							
Satellite Services			~				
Stage Production							
Remote Production							
Lights-HMI							
Light-Kits							
Lights-Soft							
Rental - Outside							
Library							
Master Control							
Aurora Ingest							
Decoders							
Encoders							
Terrestrial Network	-		-				-
Sat - Ku-band		44	<u> </u>		4		 <u> </u>
🐴 New 🖋 Edit 🗙 Deleti	e 🐴 New	🖉 Edit	🗙 Delete	1		$\sim$	

- 2. In the Category column, select Rooms.
- 3. At the bottom of the **Type** column, click **New**.
- 4. Enter **Ingest** as the type description and click **OK**.
- 5. In the Type column, click Ingest.
- 6. At the bottom of the **Description** column, click **New**.
- 7. In the Resource Types dialog, select **Room** and click **OK**.
- 8. Enter Aurora Ingest in the Room Description field.

9. Enter additional information about the room as needed.
 10. Click OK.

## **Creating the Aurora Resource Category**

In order to use ScheduALL with Aurora Ingest, users need to create the Aurora Resource category before creating sources and channel resources.

- 1. In the Resource Maintenance dialog, click **New** at the bottom of the **Category** column.
- 2. Enter Aurora in the Category field.
- 3. Enter additional information as needed.
- 4. Click **OK**.

## **Creating Source and Channel Category Types**

Users need to create source and channel resource category types within the Aurora resource category.

- 1. In the Resource Maintenance dialog, select Aurora in the Category column.
- 2. At the bottom of the **Type** column, click **New**.
- 3. Enter **Source** as the type description and click **OK**.
- 4. At the bottom of the **Type** column, click **New**.
- 5. Enter **Channel** as the type description and click **OK**.

#### **Creating Source Resources**

In order to use ScheduALL with Aurora Ingest, users need to create and list sources of incoming feeds.

- 1. In the Resource Maintenance dialog, select Aurora in the Category column.
- 2. In the **Type** column, select **Source**.
- 3. At the bottom of the **Description** column, click **New**.
- 4. In the Resource Types dialog, select General Resource and click OK.
- 5. Enter a description in the Description field (e.g. SRC1).
- 6. Enter additional information about the source as needed.
- 7. Click the Path Mgmt tab.
- 8. Select Can be a Source.
- 9. Click OK.

Repeat steps 3 through 9 as needed for additional sources.

#### **Creating Channel Resources**

In order to use ScheduALL with Aurora Ingest, users need to list channels for recording feeds. ScheduALL channels should match the list of channels on Ingest Server. In case of multiple Ingest Servers within the network, channel names should be unique so that channel conflicts could be avoided.

1. In the Resource Maintenance dialog, select Aurora in the Category column.

- 2. In the Type column, select Channel.
- 3. At the bottom of the **Description** column, click **New**.
- 4. In the Resource Types dialog, select General Resource and click OK.
- 5. Enter a description in the Description field (e.g. Channel1).
- 6. Enter additional information about the channel as needed.
- 7. Click the **Path Mgmt** tab.
- 8. Select Can be a Destination.
- 9. Click OK.

Repeat steps 3 through 9 as needed for additional channels.

## **Creating the Aurora Resource Group**

Users need to create the Aurora resource group, that can be selected when creating a workorder.

- 1. From the File menu, select Setup, then select Resource Groups.
- 2. Click New.
- 3. Enter Aurora in the Group Name field.
- 4. In the Category column, select Aurora.
- 5. In the **Type** column, select **Source**.
- 6. In the **Description** column, select sources to be added to the resource group and click **Add**.
- 7. In the Type column, select Channel.
- 8. In the **Description** column, select channels to be added to the resource group and click **Add**.
- 9. Click Save and then click Close.

## **Creating the Aurora Ingest Order Service**

Users need to create the Aurora Ingest Order Service, that can be selected when creating a workorder.

- 1. From the File menu, select Setup, then select Services.
- 2. Click New.
- 3. Enter Aurora Ingest Order in the Service Description field.
- 4. Click Add.
- 5. In the Category column, select Aurora.
- 6. In the **Type** column, double-click **Source**.
- 7. Click Edit. The Resource to Auto-Include dialog displays.
- 8. Select User Select and click OK.

- 9. Click Add.
- 10. In the Category column, select Aurora.
- 11. In the Type column, double-click Channel.
- 12. Select the Channel resource added in Step 11.
- 13. Click Edit. The Resource to Auto-Include dialog displays.
- 14. Select User Select and click OK.
- 15. Click the Capable Rooms tab.
- 16. Click Add to List.
- 17. From the **Category** column, select **Rooms**.
- 18. From the Type column, select Ingest.
- 19. In the Description column, select Aurora Ingest and click Select
- 20. Click **OK**.

## **Setting User Preferences**

Users can set user preferences when using ScheduALL.

- 1. From the File menu, select User Preferences, then select General.
- 2. Click the **Options** tab.
- 3. Locate the Force Service Selection on Work Order Creation entry.
- 4. Click the Value column and select Yes.
- 5. Locate the Force Client Selection on Work Order Creation entry.
- 6. Click the Value column and select Yes.
- 7. Click **OK**.

## Adding Controls and Browsers to Dialogs in ScheduALL

To configure ScheduALL for use with Aurora Ingest, several controls and a resource browser need to be added to the Work Order form using the Developer's Toolkit. These controls and the resource browser can be placed on a new tab or an existing tab on the Work Order form.

Scheduling events from ScheduALL into Scheduler will not be sucessful if these controls and resource browser are not added into the Work Order form.

#### Using ScheduALL's Developer's Toolkit

You need to use the Developer's Toolkit in order to add controls and resource browser to the Work Order form.

1. Log in to the ScheduALL system as a supervisor or with permissions to the Developer's Toolkit Module.

- 2. From the File menu, select Supervisor Options | Developer's Toolkit | Dialog Editor.
- 3. Select Work Order Form (Standard) and click Edit.
- 4. Place the following controls on the Work Order form.

Туре	Source	Source Option	Field	Title
Edit Control	Work Orders	Fields	Job Name	Title
Combo Box	Work Orders	Fields	External Type	Work Order Type
Edit Control	Work Orders	Fields	Special Instructions	Description
Edit Control	Work Orders	Fields	Clip Location	Clip Location
Linked Picklist Button	Work Orders	Fields	Clip Location	Clip Location

5. Create a browser with the following columns:

Source	Source Option	Field	Title
Resource Booking (Events)	Fields	Sequence Number	Sched ID
TR:Work Order	Fields	External ID 3	Ingest ID
Resource Booking (Events)	References	Resource Category	Category
Resource Booking (Events)	References	Resource Type	Туре
Resource Booking (Events)	References	Start Time	Start Time
Resource Booking (Events)	References	Start Time	Start Time

The addition of controls and browser options can be seen below:

Notti	ng Hill		Clip Location BI	gest N 1	×
)escription Traile	r Scene 2				
Sched ID Ingest ID	Category	Туре	Resource	Start Time	Stop
Sched ID Ingest ID 11,321	Category Rooms	Type Ingest Systems	Resource Aurora Ingest	Start Time 6/23/2009 4:00 PM	Stop 6/23/2009 6:15 PM
Sched ID Ingest ID 11,321 11,321	Calegory Rooms Service	Type Ingest Systems	Resource Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest Order	Start Time 6/23/2009 4:00 PM 6/23/2009 4:00 PM	Stop 6/23/2009 6:15 PM 6/23/2009 6:15 PM
Sched ID Ingest ID 11,321 11,321 11,321	Category Rooms Service Aurora Ingest	Type Ingest Systems Router Sources	Resource Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest Order SRC2	Start Time 6/23/2009 4:00 PM 6/23/2009 4:00 PM 6/23/2009 4:00 PM	Stop 6/23/2009 6:15 PM 6/23/2009 6:15 PM 6/23/2009 6:15 PM

# **Configuring ScheduALL application**

ScheduALL application needs to be set up to include Aurora Ingest Room and the URL of SchedIngestAPI Web Service for the scheduling integration to be successful.

- 1. Launch the ScheduALL application.
- 2. Select File | Supervisor Options | System Preferences | General .
- 3. Click on the System Options tab and scroll down to the Request Room Options.

Main Overtime Multi-Region Settings General System Options			
lescription	Value	~	Ok
Keep Default Values set in DTK when copying Work Orders	Yes		
Allow Concurrent User Sessions under the .NET Framework	Yes	× I	Lancel
Assign Copy Id upon Work Order Copy	No		
Create Visual Path Image in Reports	No		Print
Maximum Visual Path Image Width(In Pixels) :	800		
Disregard Library Episode Ownership	No		
Login Method for Switch User Feature:	User Name/Password		
Enable Alternate Vendor Invoice Reconcile Method	No		
Assign Cost Unit of Measure per Default set in Vendor Cost Maintenance	No		
Allow Duplicate Vendor Invoices with Unique Invoice Dates	No		
Prompt to Print Label when Committing/Saving New Library Entry	No		
Request Room:	Aurora Ingest		
Request Room 2:			
Quote Attachment File:			
Mandatory Resource Questions Must be Answered by Status:	Confirmed		
Append new Work Order/Trouble Ticket Notes to:	<bottom list="" of=""></bottom>		
Default Status for Trouble Ticket:	Request		
Default Trouble Ticket Client:			
Set to Hold for Review at statuses:	0 status(es)		
Enforce Booking of Volume Resources to Count > 0	No		

- 4. Select the Aurora Ingest Room.
- 5. Then, scroll down to Ingest options.

Main Overtime Multi-Region Settings General System Options		-
Jescription	Value	🖌 Ok
Other Default Event Status	None	No. 1
<ul> <li>Day in Lieu Default Event Status</li> </ul>	None	X Lancel
<ul> <li>Available Block Default Event Status</li> </ul>	None	
<ul> <li>Sabbatical Default Event Status</li> </ul>	None	Print Print
<ul> <li>Other Paid Activity 1 Default Event Status</li> </ul>	None	
<ul> <li>Other Paid Activity 2 Default Event Status</li> </ul>	None	
<ul> <li>Other Paid Activity 3 Default Event Status</li> </ul>	None	
<ul> <li>Other Non Paid Activity 1 Default Event Status</li> </ul>	None	
<ul> <li>Other Non Paid Activity 2 Default Event Status</li> </ul>	None	
<ul> <li>Other Non Paid Activity 3 Default Event Status</li> </ul>	None	
Company Holiday Default Event Status	None	
- SMS		
🚽 🗕 Gateway Login		
- Gateway Password		
Max Message Length (0=unlimited)	0	
E- Ingest		
- URL	http://localhost/ScheduALLIn	
— Login Required	No	
— UserName	supervisor	
- Password		

6. Enter the URL of the SchedIngestAPI Web Service.

The default URL is *http://localhost/SchedIngestAPI/SchedIngestAPI.asmx*. If the web service had been installed on another machine, edit the URL to include the hostname or IP address of that machine.

7. Click **OK** to save the setting.

# **Using Aurora Ingest - Scheduler**

This section contains the following topics:

- Using Aurora Ingest Scheduler
- Using Scheduler toolbar
- Overview of clock and timeline
- Overview of channel window
- Overview of Schedule Viewer
- Crash Recording
- Scheduling recording
- Creating a template
- Using VTR Ingest Reservation
- Using filters
- Using MediaFrame in Scheduler
- Viewing recordings

# **Using Aurora Ingest - Scheduler**

The Scheduler user interface allows you to quickly view channels configured via Aurora Ingest - Server, and schedule or record events for your broadcast operation.

With Aurora Ingest - Scheduler, you can record an event from a VTR, router source, CompuSat satellite dish control system, and ENPS. You can crash record, allowing for the immediate recording from any router source, or schedule events to record in advance, including recurring events. You can also gang roll, allowing several router sources to start recording simultaneously. In addition, you can view a recording item or a previously recorded item, and trim the clip if it is already linked to an Aurora Playout placeholder. With MediaFrame integration, you can apply, add, edit and search metadata of assets created within the scheduling and ingest process. You can also play low-resolution video versions of ingested assets.

<b>Scheduler</b>									_	В×
<u>F</u> ile View <u>E</u>	vent Schedule	<u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp								
🗐 🖾 🗙 🖸	- All -	-   ><	🖳 🎾	Friday,	November 14	, 2008	III 🗧	. 🎿 🎩 🬵	Ξ	
2.29	14 PM	02 00	0	300	04 00		05 00	06 00	0	7 00
1.20.		0400	0	500	<b>06</b> 00		<b>07</b> 00	0800	0	900
4.23.			Ŷ							
		11/14/200	8							-
K2_HD ch	an1 🔻		Ren	note A						
	•		4:40	.1 ):00 PM						
Name: R	emote A		[07:	9:45 PM 19:45.00]						
Source: SI	RC1 💌									
Location: H	FR 🗾									
Aspect: 16	6:9 💌									
K2 HD ch	an3 💌		World Ne	ews(1)						
			SRC1 4:24:52 F	РМ						
Name: W	/orld News(1)		8:24:45 F 103:59:53	PM 3.001						
Source: SI	RC1 🔽									
Location: S	pecial Projects 💌									
Aspect: 16	6:9 🔽									
CD_chap1							Line Ter		Entertainer er	
							SRC3	nigni. Divi	SRC2	n
							8:00:00	PM PM	9:09:45 PM	11
	ntertainmenti						[01:00:0	0.003	[00:04:40.00	1
Location:	ntertainment									
Connected to Aur	rora Ingest Server								NUM	SCRL

By default, Scheduler window opens to the current day, date and time according to your system time.

If you hover on a channel name on the left pane of the application, a tooltip will appear to show the channel name, server, recording port, remaining storage and status of the channel.

СНЗ	
Name	Channel Name: CH3 Server: KL_HDK2_3
Name:	Recording Port: VTR2
Source	Status: Active
Locatio	n: •None • 💌
Aspect	: 16:9 💌

If you hover on an event on the main Scheduler window, a tooltip will appear to show the title, router source, start time, end time, duration of the event, recording location, channel group (if applicable), aspect ratio setting of the channel, description of the event and error (if applicable).



# Using Scheduler toolbar

These buttons let you perform common Scheduler functions:

lcon	Function
1	Add a scheduled event.
Ø	Modify a selected event.
	Delete the selected event.

# Using Aurora Ingest - Scheduler

Icon	Function
×	
2	View the selected event
۶<	Hide or show the high resolution Asset Viewer.
9	Hide or show the Video Viewer.
ن	Launch the MediaFrame Search window.
ę	Launch the Aurora Ingest Scheduler About window.
	Launch the Schedule Viewer window.
4	Go to previous day on the main Scheduler window. The day and date on the toolbar will show the previous day and date as well.
⇒ 2017	Go to next day on the main Scheduler window. The day and date on the toolbar will show the next day and date as well.
æ	Go to today's date on the main Scheduler window. The day and date on the toolbar will show the current day and date.
19	Toggle timelock on the main Scheduler window. When this button is selected, Scheduler automatically scrolls to the current time of the day. If users manually scroll the timeline, it will turn timelock back off.
e,	Zoom in to the main Scheduler window. The maximum display that could be zoomed in shows 5 minutes difference on the timeline.
୍	Zoom out of the main Scheduler window. The display could be zoomed out to show 2 hours difference on the timeline at most.

lcon	Function

# Overview of clock and timeline

Clock and timeline display are two essential features to schedule recordings.



You also have the option to display a secondary clock and timeline on your Scheduler window. If you have multiple sites across many time zones, seeing another time zone and timeline could make the scheduling process easier.

Once configured, Scheduler will display both times on the main window.



However, the secondary time is only shown on the clock and timeline display. You will not see the secondary time within add feed dialogs or tooltips within the Scheduler.

# **Overview of channel window**

The channel window shows channels that had been configured within your Aurora Ingest - Server.

СНЗ	▼ \$
Name:	ClipNews1
Source:	-None - 🔽
Location:	News 🔽
Aspect:	16:9 💌

Each channel window contains buttons and dropdowns that you need if you want to record an event immediately or also known as a crash record.

## Using Aurora Ingest - Scheduler

Icon	Function
	Start recording an event.
	Stop recording the event.
	Expand channel window to show channel items. The arrow on the expand button shows downward if the channel window is already expanded.
	Arrow button to minimize channel display by row.
v	Arrow button to expand channel display by row.

You can enter the name of the clip in the channel window prior to a crash record. Once the event is cued, the name dialog box will be grayed out. However, you can still modify the name of the clip by right-clicking on the event and select **Rename Event** or press the F2 key to bring up the Rename window.

The router sources dropdown will show available router sources if you already configured your router and router sources for feeds.

The location dropdown shows folders that you can record your clips into. The location dropdown is set to **None** by default. If a crash record is started without populating it, the clip will be recorded into a default folder.

The feature to change aspect ratio is currently supported for K2 version 3.2 when controlling SD channels only. The feature will not work with previous versions of K2, HD channels, or other media servers, such as M-Series.

The aspect ratio dropdown will be available if the Enable Option to Switch Aspect Ratio is selected in System tab within Tools|Options of Aurora Ingest - Server. The availability of the dropdown also depends on user's permission to switch aspect ratio within the logon setup. This is done through the User Administration tool in Aurora Ingest - Server.

# **Overview of Schedule Viewer**

To see the details of the events scheduled for a particular day, you might want to use Schedule Viewer. Schedule Viewer provides an easy way to select dates for scheduling and to view scheduled events.

Schedule Viewer			
📋 🖬 🗙 🗖 🖨	Default Cha	annel: Please select a channel	*
K July, 2007	August, 2007	September, 2007 >	
Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sa	t Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat	Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat	
24 25 26 27 28 29 30	1 2 3 4	1	
1234567	567891011	2345678	
8 9 10 11 12 13 14	4 12 13 14 15 16 17 18	9 10 11 12 13 14 15	
15 16 17 18 19 20 21	l 19 20 21 22 23 24 25	16 17 18 19 20 21 22	
22 23 24 25 26 27 28	3 26 27 28 29 30 31	23 24 25 26 27 28 29	
29 30 31		<b>30</b> 1 2 3 4 5 6	
Clip Title Router Source	Status Start Time En	d Time Location Ch	hannel
My VTR Reservation	READY 7/30/2007 3:00:00 PM 7/3	30/2007 5:59:50 PM News CH	13
1.00 pm News SRC11	DONE 7/30/2007 1:00:00 PM 7/3	0/2007 1:59:50 PM News CF	11
Breaking News SRC11	DONE 7/30/2007 11:13:15 AM 7/3	80/2007 12:12:59 PM   default   CH	11
<			>
		and the second	and the second second

To access Schedule Viewer, click the **Schedule Viewer** icon **m** or select **View | Schedule Viewer**. Schedule Viewer opens, and displays all scheduled events for the selected day.

In Schedule Viewer, you could add, modify, and delete events using appropriate buttons just as you would from the toolbar on Aurora Ingest - Scheduler main window.

Column	Description
Clip title	The name of the event placeholder.
Router source	The router source selected for this event.
Status	The current status of the event: Ready = The event is ready to record. Cueing = The event is preparing to record. Recording = The event is currently recording to the server. Done = The event has finished recording.Failed = The event could not record. Check the Error Message field for more information. Elapsed = The time for the event to record has passed. The status color is gray as the elapsed time is passing, and turns to black when the time has passed.
Start time	The beginning and ending time for the event.
End time	
Location	The name of the folder where the clip resides in the database.
Channel	The channel that had been selected for the event

Column	Description
Owner	The user who created the clip.
Error Message	Any error message describing why the event was not recorded to the server.

# **Crash Recording**

You can crash record when you want to record an event immediately.

- 1. Select the channel where you want to record the event.
- 2. Enter the name of the clip in the Name dialog box. If the name is not populated prior to the crash record, a default name will be set according to your setting within Aurora Ingest Server. The name will automatically increment the reference count if there's another name that matches it.
- 3. Select the router source for the recording by selecting from the Source dropdown list.
- 4. Select the location for the clip to be recorded into from the Location dropdown list. If the location is not populated prior to the crash record, the clip will be recorded into a default folder that had been set within your Aurora Ingest Server setting.
- 5. If the feature to switch aspect ratio is enabled within your Aurora Ingest Server and the feature is supported on your media server, select the aspect ratio that you need from the dropdown list.
- 6. Click the **Record** button **\_**.

While the clip is recording, the record button flashes and the clip is displayed in red. A scheduled clip is displayed in blue.

The clip cues, and after a short time the clip begins recording.

7. During the recording, you can modify event details by selecting the event, then right-click on the event and select **Modify Event**. The Modify Event dialog box will be displayed and you can modify details such as the event description, the end time of the recording or link the feed to an Aurora Playout placeholder.

You can just click  $\mathbf{x}$  in the Modify event dialog box to browse for placeholders if you want to link the feed. The Assignment List Plug-in window will be displayed and you can select a placeholder that you need.
Assignment List Plug-in	ry: A	II 🔽 Missing:	105 item(s)		2
	S	Clip Name	Duration	Status	^
		#2 HD clip_25JA00VC	00:00:54:17	NOT READY	
		#2 HD clip_25JA00VC_0	00:01:11:23	NOT READY	
	ΟK	-SP	00:13:54:02	READY	
		-terror	00:01:15:09	NOT READY	
	ΟK	012_0000001P	00:00:29:24	READY	
	ΟK	2 heads snake	00:01:25:22	READY	
		2 heads snake A	00:00:20:00	NOT READY	
		2-Headed snake	00:01:00:22	NOT READY	
		456_0000001W	00:00:30:00	NOT READY	
	<	700	00 15 00 05		
		OK Cancel			

After the feed is linked to the placeholder, you should be able to trim the asset and set it for playback through Aurora Playout.

8. When you are done recording, click the **Stop Record** button **\_\_**.

Recording stops and the clip status changes to Done.

You can view the event setup by selecting a clip and clicking on the View Event button or you can view the status of all the clips recorded that day by using Schedule Viewer.

# **Scheduling recording**

With Scheduler, you can set up events to record automatically at pre-defined times and dates.

You can also schedule recurring events, allowing you to record the same event every day of the week or once a week.

## **Adding New Events**

To record events, you add a scheduled event for each event you want to record. You provide information about the event and Scheduler adds the event to the schedule.

1. Click the Add Event button 📺.

The Add Event dialog box appears with General tab and Metadata tab (if MediaFrame is configured within your Aurora Ingest Server).

Template:	News		¥
Title:	Sports Update		
Router Source:	0002 💌 💽	Aspect Ratio:	4:3
Recording Channel:	Sports	Clip Location:	default 💌
Description:			
Record Backup			
Backup Channel:	Please select a channel 💉	Clip Location:	default 💌
Time/Date Info			
Start Record Now		📃 Open Er	nded Record
Start Date:	8/25/2008	End Date:	8/25/2008

- 2. Fill out the information for the event you are scheduling:
  - a) Template—Select a template from the drop-down list.

Templates save information such as clip location and recording channel so that you can save time on repeated ingests.

b) Clip Title—Enter a name for the scheduled event, if you want to.

If not, Aurora Ingest automatically will name each clip using the prefix you set when you configure feed and VTR settings on Aurora Ingest - Scheduler.

- c) Assignment List Manager—Click Assignment List Manager **m** to link this event to an Aurora Playout placeholder.
- d) Router Source—Select the source to record from in the drop-down list. If no router had been configured to your system, None will be displayed in the dropdown.
- e) Gang Roll Click Gang Roll button **b** to select several router sources to start recording simultaneously as can be seen in the window below:

Router Source:	Src1, Src10, Src13	¥
Recording Channel:	✓ Src1     ✓ Src10     ✓ Src13	
	Src2 Src4 Src9	

f) Aspect ratio—Select the aspect ratio that you want for the recording of the feed.

This feature is enabled if the option is selected in System tab within Tools|Options of Aurora Ingest - Server, the user is given permission to switch aspect ratio and the feed is going to be recorded into K2 version 3.2 when controlling SD channels only. This aspect ratio setting applies to both primary and backup event, if the option to record backup is selected.

g) Recording Channel—Channel availability for a user depends on channel group and user administration setup within Aurora Ingest - Server. If a user or user group is not configured to any channel groups, then those users could see and select any of all channels that had been configured on Aurora Ingest - Server.

When using channel groups, the user can only see channels that they have access to. Once a channel group is selected; channels within that group will be displayed in red and they can no longer be individually selected. Other channels from other channel groups are grayed out and can no longer be selected as well. If needed, more than one channel group could be selected from the dropdown list. Events will be auto-assigned to channels displayed in red.

News 🗸
Groups
News
Sports
Entertainment
Channels
CH1
CH2
CH3
CH4
CH5
CH6

- h) Clip Location—Select a record location for the event from the dropdown list. Record locations are configured in the Media Server tab within Tools|Options of Aurora Ingest - Server.
- i) Description-Enter description of the scheduled event, if you want to.
- j) Record Backup—Check this box if you want to record a backup of the feed. After the option is selected, you need to set the backup channel and location of the clip.

- 3. Within the Time/Date Info section, you have several options that you can choose regarding the timing of your recording.
  - a) Start Record Now—Check this box to start a recording as soon as you click **OK**. If you check this box, you can provide an ending time for the record or it can also be used with Open Ended Record.
  - b) Open Ended Record—Check this box if you want a recording to continue until you manually stop it. You only need to provide a start time for the record as the end time section is grayed out when this option is selected. It can also be used with Start Record Now.
  - c) Start Date—Select the date you want the recording to start on using the drop-down calendar. Move to a different month using the arrows at the top of the calendar.
  - d) Start Time—Enter the time you want the recording to start, using the format hour:minutes:seconds.

NOTE: When scheduling two events back-to-back, a space of 10 seconds is required from the stop of the first record to the start of the second record. In order to compensate for this, it is recommended that the default record duration reflect a stop time 10 seconds prior to the rounded duration (e.g., 00:59:50 for a 1 hour record).

- e) Stop Date—Select the date you want the recording to end on using the drop-down calendar.
- f) Stop Time—Enter the time you want the recording to end, using the format hour:minutes:seconds.
- g) Recurring—Check this box if you want this scheduled event to occur more than once.
- 4. Click **Add** to add the event if you only have the General tab within the Add Event dialog.
- 5. If you already configured MediaFrame for use with Aurora Ingest, you can enter metadata for the asset within the Metadata tab.
  - Name The name of the clip will be the same as the one that you entered in the General tab.
  - **Source** Enter the source of the clip.
  - **Expires** Select the expiry date for the placeholder. If no expiry date is needed, you can leave it at its default setting: Not Defined.
  - **Description** The description will be the same as the one that you entered in the Settings tab.
  - Search Terms Enter the search term for the clip so that it will be easy to find when you search for it using MediaFrame Search component later.

Add Event	×
General Metadata	
Na So Ex 8/25/2008 7:06:23 PM Du Description: Weather forecast for the East Coast.	me: Weather Forecast urce: pires: 8/25/2009 V ration Hold
Search Terms:	
weather, east	
General Keywords Custom	
Add Cancel	

You can also enter metadata within Keywords tab, which referenced a specific timecode location in the media file. This is done by selecting mark-in/out points on the clip and inserting a keyword for that segment.

Within the Custom tab, you can enter additional asset metadata such as the name of editor, videographer, location and any metadata for other fields that had been listed. If you have the Administrator privileges, you can add, edit, or delete custom fields.

6. Click Add.

The scheduled event is added to Scheduler with a **Ready** status.

#### Adding New Events using Quick Schedule

With Quick Schedule, you can add events just by right-clicking on the scheduling interface.

- 1. Select the channel where you want to record the event.
- 2. Right-click on the scheduling grid of the channel and select Quick Schedule.

Add Event	А
Quick Schedule	Q
Quick Trim Event	•
Modify Event	M
Delete Event	Delete
Rename Event	F2
Save As Template	
Stop Event	S
Add VTR Ingest Reservation	
Properties	Р
View Asset	
Event Details	F10

- 3. Once you are in the Quick Schedule mode, your mouse indicator turns into a Feed cursor with a start time tooltip that can be placed on the channel at any time that you want.
- 4. After selecting the start time, you need to click and drag the Feed cursor to the right to select the end time.



5. Then, release the Feed cursor after the end time is selected.

The Add Event dialog box appears with General tab and Metadata tab (if MediaFrame is configured within your Aurora Ingest Server).

dd Event General Metadata			
Template:	- None -		~
Title:	Movie Updates(1)		<b>X</b>
Router Source:	- None - 🛛 🔽	Aspect Ratio:	16:9
Recording Channel:	СНЗ	Clip Location:	News
Description:			
Record Backup Backup Channel:	Please select a channel 👻	Clip Location:	default
Time/Date Info		<b>D</b> ores <b>5</b>	ded Descud
Start Date	8/26/2008	End Date:	
Start Time:	6:30:00 PM	End Time:	8:05:00 PM
Recurring Event			
	Add	Cancel	

6. Fill out the information for the event you are scheduling as had been detailed in the Adding New Events section.

### 7. Click Add.

The scheduled event is added to Scheduler with a **Ready** status.

#### **Adding Recurring Events**

If you want to schedule an event to record on more than one occasion, such as every day of the week, or once a week, you can create a recurring event.

Scheduling a recurring event is the same as scheduling a one-time recording except that you enter information about how the event recurs throughout time. You can schedule the event to recur up to three years in advance.

#### NOTE: If using CompuSat, you can only schedule weekly recurring events.

1. Add new event as you normally would.

The Add Event dialog box appears.

2. Check the **Recurring Event** checkbox.

Add Event			
General Metadata			
Template:	- None -		<b>₩</b>
Titlet	Sports Update		RM I
Rector Second		Annah Dakia.	
Router Source:	- None - 💉 🛄	Aspect Ratio:	16:9
Recording Channel:	CH4	Clip Location:	default
Description:			
Record Backup			
Backup Chappel:	Please select a channel	Clin Location:	default
Time/Date Info			
Start Record Now		Open En	ided Record
Start Date:	8/27/2008	End Date:	8/27/2008
Start Time:	6:40:00 PM	End Time:	6:55:50 PM
Recurring Event			
Recurring			
	Every 1 day(s)		
O weekiy	U Every Weekday		
Monthly			
Range of Recurrence –			
Start Date:	8/27/2008	💽 End By	8/27/2009
		🔵 End after	r 1 occurrences
	Add	Cancel	

The Add Event dialog box expands.

- 3. Select information about how you want the event to recur:
  - For daily occurrence, select either Every Weekday or enter a number of days for the event to recur.

Recurring	
💿 Daily	Every 1 day(s)
🔘 Weekly	O Every Weekday
O Monthly	

• For Weekly occurrence, check the boxes for the day or days you want the entry to record.

C Daily	Recur every	1 week(s) or	1:	
💿 Weekly	Sunday	Monday	🔽 Tuesday	🗹 Wednesday
O Monthly	🗹 Thursday	🗹 Friday	Saturday	

• For Monthly occurrence, select a specific day each month to record, or select a specific day of the week, such as the second Friday, to record.

Recurring	
🔘 Daily	Day 15 of every 1 month(s)
🔘 Weekly	○ The second ✔ Friday ✔ of every 1 month(s)
<ol> <li>Monthly</li> </ol>	

4. Select the range of occurrence, by selecting a Start date, and either an End by date or an End after a certain number of occurrences.

Range of Recurrence -				
Start Date:	5/15/2007	~	💽 End By	5/15/2008
			🔵 End after	1 occurrences

5. Click Add.

The recurring events are added to Aurora Ingest - Scheduler with a Ready status.

## Adding New Events from CompuSat

To record events from a CompuSat-controlled satellite dish, you have to configure the CompuSat system to connect to Aurora Ingest Server.

## Using Aurora Ingest - Scheduler

			_
Yew Icols Help			
tem conponents			
SQL Server ( MY-M	ARATH 🔵 Main SDB (MY-MARATHON ) 🌖 Backup SDB	XMOS server (locahost)	Router (10.11.89.167)
	hATHU		
nnels			
News 1			
Menue 2			
News 3			
Date/Time	Message		
Dabe/Time 007-01-09 12:01:04 PM	Message		
Date/Time 2007-01-09 12:01:04 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:04 PM	Message Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMM*] [VTR3] Allocating channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY/] [VTR1]		[ <b>_</b> ]
Date/Time 2007-01-09 12:01:04 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:04 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:07 PM	Message Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMM/1] [VTR3] Allocating channel [News 3] on server [DUMM/1] [VTR1] Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMM/1] [VTR1]		
Date/Time 2007-01-09 12:01:04 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:04 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:07 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:07 PM	Message Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMM/] [VTR3] Allocating channel [News 3] on server [DUMM/] [VTR1] Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMM/] [VTR1] Allocating channel [News 2] on server [DUMM/] [VTR3]		<b>.</b>
Date/Time 2007-01-09 12:01:04 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:04 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:07 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:07 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:10 PM	Message Faled to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3] Allocating channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1] Faled to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3] Faled to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3]		
Date/Time 2007-01-09 12:01:04 FM 2007-01-09 12:01:04 FM 2007-01-09 12:01:07 FM 2007-01-09 12:01:07 FM 2007-01-09 12:01:10 FM 2007-01-09 12:01:10 FM	Message Faled to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3] Allocating channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1] Faled to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1] Faled to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3] Faled to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3] Faled to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1] Allocating channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1]		
Date/Time 2007-01-09 12:01:04 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:04 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:07 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:07 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:10 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:10 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:13 PM	Message           Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1]           Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1]           Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1]           Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3]           Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3]           Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3]           Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1]           Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1]		
Date/Time 2007-01-09 12:01:04 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:04 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:07 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:07 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:10 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:13 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:13 PM 2007-01-09 12:01:13 PM	Message           Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3]           Allocating channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1]           Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1]           Allocating channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3]           Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3]           Allocating channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3]           Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3]           Allocating channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3]           Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3]           Allocating channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3]		
Date/Time 2007-01-09 12:01:04 FM 2007-01-09 12:01:04 FM 2007-01-09 12:01:07 FM 2007-01-09 12:01:07 FM 2007-01-09 12:01:10 FM 2007-01-09 12:01:10 FM 2007-01-09 12:01:11 FM 2007-01-09 12:01:14 FM 2007-01-09 12:01:14 FM	Message Faled to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3] Allocating channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1] Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1] Allocating channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3] Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3] Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1] Allocating channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1] Allocating channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3] Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3] Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3] Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3] Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3]		
Date/Time 007-01-09 12:01:04 PM 007-01-09 12:01:04 PM 007-01-09 12:01:07 PM 007-01-09 12:01:07 PM 007-01-09 12:01:10 PM 007-01-09 12:01:13 PM 007-01-09 12:01:13 PM 007-01-09 12:01:16 PM 007-01-09 12:01:16 PM	Message           Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3].           Allocating channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1].           Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1].           Allocating channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3]           Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3]           Failed to allocate channel [News 2] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1]           Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1]           Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1]           Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1]           Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR3]           Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1]           Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1]           Failed to allocate channel [News 3] on server [DUMMY] [VTR1]		

Make sure that the CompuSat system indicator is green to signify that the component is connected on the System Components display of Aurora Ingest Server.

1. Select the channel where you want to record the event.

If channel group is selected, channels from other groups will be grayed out and can no longer be individually selected. Your event will be auto-assigned to channels within the selected channel group(s).

2. Click Add Event 
.

Template:	- None -				•
Title:	DefaultClip				<b></b>
Router Source:	- None -				-
Recording Channel:	Auto-assign	•	Clip Location:	1	-
Description:					
🔲 Record Backup Backup Channel:	Auto-assign	<b>v</b>	Clip Location:	1	<u>*</u>
Time/Date Info					
🔲 Start Record Now			🗖 Open Er	nded Record	
Start Date:	2007-01-17	·	End Date:	2007-01-17	-
Start Time:	4:00:00 PM	3	End Time:	4:05:00 PM	-

The Add Event dialog box appears. Note that there is an additional CompuSat tab in the dialog box.

- 3. Fill out the information for the event you are scheduling in the General tab.
- 4. Then, fill out the information needed for CompuSat setting.

ecord from Com npuSat	puSat		
vent Name:	Grammy nominees annound	ed	
atellite:	AMC-1 C-band		-
ransponder:	01 Center		•
eceiver:	Receiver #1A (422CI)		•
ntenna:	Antenna A		<b>~</b>
udio Freq:	5.76 5.24 6.80 MHz		•
udio Level:	0 % 0 % 0	% 🔽 Default	
deo Level:	0 %	🔽 Default	

- Event Name—Enter a name for the scheduled event. If you had entered Clip Title in the General tab, the same name will appear in this box.
- Satellite—Select the satellite that you want to record the event from on the dropdown list.
- Transponder—Select the corresponding transponder to record the event from on the dropdown list.
- Receiver—Select the corresponding receiver to record the event from on the dropdown list.
- Audio Frequency—Select the corresponding audio frequency that you need for this event on the dropdown list.
- Audio Level/Video level—Set the corresponding percentage of audio and video levels that you need for this event. If not, you can always check the default box for default settings.

### 5. Click Add.

The scheduled event is added to Scheduler with a Ready status.

## **Modifying Events**

If you need to, you can modify a scheduled event.

1. Select the entry you want to modify and click Modify Event 🜌.

The Modify Event window opens.

- 2. If the event is part of a series, you see a message asking if you want to modify this occurrence or the entire series. Select which you want to modify and click **OK**.
- 3. Make your changes in the Modify Event window.
- 4. Click **OK**.

The event updates in Scheduler.

## **Extending Events**

You can also modify the start and end time of an event on the Scheduler window, without opening the Modify Event window.

1. Select the event that you want to extend within the Scheduler.



Once selected, an extend icon will appear if you hover over the start or end time of the event.

- 2. Click and drag to extend or retract the start or end time according to your broadcast needs.
- You can also use hotkeys on your keyboard to extend events. Press Home to extend the start time or End to extend the end time. Then, you can press D to decrement the start or end time by 5 minutes for each key press; or press F to increment the start or end time by 5 minutes. If the Ctrl key is pressed simultaneously with D or F keys, the decrement or increment will be 1 minute for each key press.

A time tooltip and a shadow will be displayed to indicate the time change.

4. You can also extend the end time of your feed while recording, as shown below:

-SP 2:15:00 RM 3:15:00 RM [01:00:00.D]	1	Stop 4:30 PM

5. Release your mouse after the new time for the event has been selected.



A window will be displayed for you to confirm the time change.

6. Click **Yes** to confirm the time change of your event.

## **Deleting Events**

If you need to, you can delete an event on the Scheduler.

- 1. Select the entry you want to delete and click **Delete X**.
- 2. Select **Yes** in answer to the message asking if you want to delete the selected event or events.

The event is removed from Scheduler.

## Using ENPS to schedule events

#### Setting up ENPS Assignment Grid

ENPS provides a standard layout for assignment grid of Newsgathering that can be customized according to your needs.

In order to schedule events via ENPS, you need to set up specific assignment fields and assignment template.

Each line of the grid represents a separate story item. When you click on a line of the Newsgathering, you will see linked grids into which information about the story can be entered.

1. On an ENPS client, log in as the administrator and start up ENPS.

- 2. From the NEWS folder (fourth folder rover), select System Maintenance | Global Configuration Options and make sure that DEFAULTMOSVERSION is set to 2.6.
- 3. Add a new field, FormatSubFieldValues and set its value to 1. (Only applicable for ENPS version 5.00.0077 or higher.)
- 4. If no setting has been changed or added, go directly to step 5. If yes, restart News Object Manager (NOM) to ensure that the new field is added.
- 5. From the NEWS folder (fourth folder rover), select System Maintenance | [Enterprise Name] Fields and add the following parameters:

ID	Default Caption	BL.	Validation	List	Wah	Type	Word Wrap	MOS Send
GVFeedSource	Feed Source	Left	ComboBox	List of router sources. [Available choices to appear in a pull-down list, delimited by pipes] Eg. Source1[Source2]Source3	1000	Bert Stæt		
GVStart	Start Time	Left	Time (For ENPS versions lower than 5.00.0077) MOSDateTime (For ENPS 5.00.0077 or higher)		1000	Bert Stæt		
GVEnd	End Time	Left	Time (For ENPS versions lower than 5.00.0077) MOSDateTime (For ENPS 5.00.0077 or higher)		1000	Eent Sheet		
GVFeedNotes	Feed Notes	Left	Text		1000	Bert Shet	1	
GVFeeds	Feeds	Left	Form	Feed Source,C\[See note*],,GVFeedSource Start Time,,GVFsedSource Start[End Time, Time,GVEndFeedNotes,GVFeedNotes (For ENPS versions lower than 5.00.0077)	1000	Eet Suet		Ý
GVFeeds	Feeds	Left	Form	Feed Source,C\[See note*],,GVFeedSource Start Time.,,GVStart[End Time.,GVFedFeetNotes,GVFeetNotes (For ENPS 5.00.0077 or higher) Note* Available choices to appear in a pull-down list, delimited by back-slashes and should be similar to the ones in GVFeedSource Eg. Source1[Source2];Source3	1000	Bat Shet		*

## 6. Restart ENPS client.

Sample assignment fields for ENPS versions lower than 5.00.0077:

ID	Default Caption	Just	Validation	List
GVEnd	End Time	Left	Time	
GVFeedNotes	Feed Notes	Left	Text	
GVFeeds	Feeds	Left	Form	Feed Source,C\Source1\Source2\Source3,,GVFeedSource Start Time,Time,,GVStart End Time,Time,,GVEnd Feed Notes,,,GVFeedNotes
GVFeedSource	Feed Source	Left	ComboBox	Source1 Source2 Source3
GVStart	Start Time	Left	Time	

Sample assignment fields for ENPS version 5.00.0077 or higher:

## Using Aurora Ingest - Scheduler

ID	Default Caption	Just	Validation	List	Rec
GVEnd	End Time	Left	MOSDateTime		
GVFeedNotes	Feed Notes	Left	Text		
GVFeeds	Feeds	Left	Form	Feed Source,Cl;Source1\Source2\Source3,,GVFeedSource Start Time,,,GVStart End Time,,,GVEnd Feed Notes,,,GVFeedNotes	
GVFeedSource	Feed Source	Left	ComboBox	Source1 Source2 Source3	
GVStart	Start Time	Left	MOSDateTime		

#### Setting up ENPS assignment template

You need to set up ENPS assignment template before you can schedule events via ENPS.

- 1. Create a new Newsgathering by naming it GV Assignments.
- 2. Enable MOS Control Active and MOS Story Send (to Aurora Playout's MOS ID).
- 3. Delete all existing columns except Story Slug.
- 4. Select Layout | Add Columns and name them with the following:
  - Break
  - Feed Source
  - Start Time
  - End Time
  - MOS Status
  - Feed Notes
- 5. Insert two new rows, change the Story Slugs to AM Assignments and PM Assignments and select Break for both.

# *NOTE: Make sure that both rows are inserted above the black line that appears in the Assignment Grid.*

- 6. Delete the Break column.
- 7. Select Layout | Save as template and click Yes to save the template.

#### Scheduling events with ENPS

You can schedule events on the Scheduler via ENPS by creating a newsgathering grid in ENPS.

Prior to creating a newsgathering on ENPS, take note of the MOS ID of your XMOS Server (Tools | Options) and ensure that the NCS ID is configured to ENPS.

Options		
General		
MOS ID :	gvg.ingest.mos	
NCS ID:	enps5	
NCS MOS Server :	enps5	
MOS Version :	2.6 💌	
Database Server :	localhost	
Backup Database Server :		
Script Path :	C:\Aurora Playout\Scripts\	Browse
	OK Cancel	Apply

Channel availability depends on channel group and user logon that had been setup within Aurora Ingest - Server.

Make sure there is at least 10 seconds of space between scheduled feeds.

## NOTE: Scheduling recurring feeds is not available via ENPS.

1. From the NEWS folder (third folder rover), select **New | Newsgathering** and the following window will be displayed:

Program News Start Date: 8/24/2007	Allow External Modification Duplicate Slug Options Publishing Days Publishing Active
Blank Newsgathering Event Sheet GV Assignments	Publishing Target         Story Log Preview Size         MOS Control Active         Auto Archive         Enable CTOS         MOS Story Send         AutoCreate Time         AutoCreate Days In Advance
	AutoCreate Days

2. Select **GV** Assignments template and configure the newsgathering:

The program name will also be GV assignments by default; you can change the program name to suit your broadcast operation.

a) Enable the MOS Control Active field by clicking on it.

A check sign will be displayed.

- b) Click on MOS Story Send and select your MOS ID from the list.
- 3. Click **Go**.

News [08/24/2007]								
Story Slug		Feed Source	Location	Channel	Start Time	End Time	MOS Status	Feed Notes
AM Assignments								
PM Assignments								

The above window will be displayed.

- 4. To create a story or newsgathering item, right-click on AM Assignments or PM Assignments and select Insert row or press CTRL-I for the hotkey.
- 5. Enter the name of the story and click on each column on the selected line of the assignment grid to fill out other information of the event you are scheduling:
  - Feed Source—Select the feed source from the dropdown list. If a router is configured within Aurora Ingest Server, router sources are available within the dropdown.
  - Location—Select the record location of the event from the drop-down list.
  - Channel—Select the name of the channel for the recording. Available channels depend on channel group and user logon setup within Aurora Ingest Server. A channel will be auto-assigned, if no channel is entered for this setting.

# NOTE: If there aren't any channels available on the Scheduler, ENPS doesn't have any way of alerting the user.

- Start Time—Enter the start time of the event. The time format is HH:MM.
- End Time—Enter the end time of the event. The time format is HH:MM.
- MOS Status—The status changes to Standby and the event shows up in Aurora Ingest Scheduler.
- Feed Notes—Enter the description or any extra information of the event.
- 6. Create more stories if you want to schedule more events via ENPS.

Details of the scheduling can easily be changed and viewed on the assignment grid.

News [08/24/2007]								
Story Slug		Feed Source	Location	Channel	Start Time	End Tine	MOS Status	Feed Notes
AM Assignments						4		
Sports Update		Source1	default	1	8/24/2007 10:00:00	8/24/2007 10:30:00	STAND BY	
PGA Upsiste		Source2	ciefauit	3	8/24/2007 11:00:00	8/24/2007 12:00:00	STAND BY	
PM Assignments								
EPL Weekly Update		Source1	deteut	2	8/24/2007 2:00:00	8/24/2007 3:00:00	STAND BY	
Asian Youth Cup		Source2	cietsuit	3	8/24/2007 4:00:00	8/24/2007 6:00:00	STAND BY	
Sports News		Source3	default	1	8/24/2007 10:00:00	8/24/2007 10:30:00	STAND BY	

*NOTE:* Do not create story or newsgathering items below the black line as the XMOS Server can not update the MOS Status of that story.

7. Double-click on the Script icon  $\Box$  if you want to write scripts for the story.



- 8. You can also click < within the script window to edit details of the scheduling.
- 9. Select the GVFeeds field to change any details of the event.

e EPL Up	odate [News [08/24/2007]]	TL 0:00] 😵 🗖 🔛 🛛					
🛠 💼 News [08/24/2007] GVFeeds for EPL Update							
Feeds	Feed Source	Source1					
Future	Location	default					
GVFeeds	Channel	2					
Schedule	Start Time	8/24/2007 2:00:00 PM					
StoryLog	End Time	8/24/2007 3:00:00 PM					
	Feed Notes						

10. Open your Scheduler main window to see events scheduled via ENPS. Those events are distinguished from other events by green borders.

PGA Update	EPL	Weekly Update	Asian Youth Cup		ipot:
11:00:00 AM 12:00:00 FM	200 300	NDEPM DOEPM	400:00 PM 600:00 PM	8	Nens 8:03:00 PM 8:33:00

11. You can also change the border color of ENPS events in the color tab within **Tools|Options** of the Scheduler.

Status colors of ENPS events are the same as other events setup on the Scheduler. As can be seen below, the ENPS event displays in yellow as the event is cueing.



12. The MOS Status change is updated on the assignment grid of ENPS in this sequence:

- Standby
- Cueing/Cued
- Recording
- Done

13. To delete an event, you need to delete it from the assignment grid in ENPS.

You cannot delete an ENPS event in Aurora Ingest Scheduler.

## Scheduling events between Scheduler and ScheduALL

The scheduling integration between Aurora Ingest Scheduler and VizuAll, Inc.'s ScheduALL allows cross-over compatibility between both applications and with strengths from both programs, users will benefit more for a greater management solution of transmission operations.

In order to use ScheduALL with Scheduler, ScheduALL configuration is done within **Tools|Options|System** of Aurora Ingest Server. Channel names and router sources that are used should match respectively for both applications. The integration also allows ScheduALL to communicate with multiple Aurora Ingest Servers within an operation. Therefore, each channel on those Ingest Servers must be configured with unique names to avoid scheduling conflicts with ScheduALL.

With the scheduling integration, feeds that are set up on the Scheduler will appear on the ScheduALL interface. While, adding feeds on the ScheduALL will have those feeds appear directly on the Scheduler. If there is a conflict during the scheduling process, a dialog box will pop up to alert users of the issue and the status of the feed will be unconfirmed.

#### Adding New Events from Scheduler into ScheduALL

With scheduling integration between Scheduler and ScheduALL, you can add events as you normally would on the Scheduler and have those events appear on the ScheduALL interface.

The ScheduALL web service must be configured within Aurora Ingest Server before you can use it with Aurora Ingest Scheduler.

To add a new event:

1. Add an event by clicking the 🔳 button on the Scheduler toolbar.

The Add Event dialog box appears and fill in the event information as you normally would.

Event			
eneral			
Template:	- None -		•
Title:	5pm News		
Router Source:	SRC7	Aspect Ratio:	<b>_</b>
Recording Channel:	Channel 1	Clip Location:	default
Description:	Local News		
🔲 Record Backup			
Backup Channel:	Auto-assign	Clip Location:	default
Time/Date Info			
🔲 Start Record Now		🔲 Open E	nded Record
Start Date:	8/29/2008 💌	End Date:	8/29/2008
Start Time:	5:00:00 PM	End Time:	7:00:00 PM
Recurring Event			
	Add	Cancel	

2. Click Add and the event appears on the Scheduler interface.

Scheduler		1.5		19				_ 8 X
Die Vew Event Sched	e Taale Reib							
🎽 🖾 🗶 🖂 🖓 💾	+ 1× 🖳 🔑	8	Filday, August 29	. 2009 👘 👘 📑	1 i 🕹 🗸 🖉 🖓	ର୍ଚ୍		
4:55:40 PM	05 <sup>00</sup> 06				12 <sup>AM</sup>	0100 0200	0300	0400
	8/29/2008				8/30	2008		
Channel 1 None Source -None -	Spin News SPIC7 500:00 PM 700:00 PM 102:00:00 PM 102:00:00 PM 102:00:00 PM		_					
Channel 2 Name Source: -None -		ide i spin neens isaaraa: SRAC7 Rart Time: 8/29/2008 5:00:00 nd Time: 8/29/2008 5:00:00 P uration: dafault costian: dafault channel: Channel Assigned wachption: Local News	PM SRC2 8.30:00 PM 9.45:00 PM (01:15:00.02) hom scheduAL	L L				
Channel 3				-				
Channel 4								
Channel 5								
Channel 6								
Channel 7								
Channel 8								
Connected to Aurora Ingest Ser	er	1. C					1	

3. Within a few seconds, you can see the same event appears automatically on the ScheduALL interface.



If there's a scheduling conflict between Scheduler and ScheduALL, a dialog box will appear to alert the issue. You can then adjust the start or end time of your event to avoid the conflict.

#### Adding New Events from ScheduALL into Scheduler

With scheduling integration between Scheduler and ScheduALL, you can add events on the ScheduALL and have those events appear on the Scheduler interface.

Aurora Ingest group and room with respective router sources and channels must be configured within ScheduALL in order to synchronize with the Scheduler. ScheduALL must also be configured to use Ingest web service for the scheduling integration to run smoothly.

To add a new event on ScheduALL:

- 1. Log in to the ScheduALL for Windows application.
- 2. From the File menu, select ScheduALL and click ScheduALL Screen.
- 3. Right click on the schedule grid and select New Work Order (Detail) from the menu.



The cursor changes to an asterisk marker with date and time indicators for users to book a time slot within the grid.

4. Click and drag the marker to book a time slot.



5. You can see a blue arrow on the grid to indicate the slot that had been chosen.

## Using Aurora Ingest - Scheduler

5chedule						- V	8								Nit			. 1	l:						_02
Select Group:	Aurora	Ingest			·																				
Category	Ty	pe		Descr	riptior	1		ſ						1	Friday,	Augu	st 29,	2008							Satu
			-	4 4	•	₽	•	Þ	na.	104	LTR.	12p	m	2p1	n.	4pn	L	690	<b>n</b> i.	8p1	ni.	10	pm	 N30	240
Aurora Ingest	Rec	der Sources ord Channel:	-	Aur	ora	Ing	est	t							11 126				٦t	Ł	Th fre 8:3	or 10 5: 10 P1			
				ENF	s										8/29	9/200	8 6:3	IO PM							
				Con	npu	Sat																			

Click at the selected end time on the grid to book the time slot.

6. The Select Client for WorkOrder dialog box launches automatically (if configured to do so in User Preferences). Double-click a client to continue.

Select Client for WorkOrde	er						<u>_   ×</u>
Find:	••• 8	Select Cl	ient Grou	p: <a< th=""><th>ll Clients&gt;</th><th></th><th>•</th></a<>	ll Clients>		•
All	Agencii	95	C	lients		Contacts	، ) ۱
Client				8	City		
Ads Are Us				•	Ft. Lauderda	le	
Agriculture Today				•	Denver		<b>≜</b>
America's Best				•	New York	N	<u> </u>
Film Makers				•	Miami	5	
Ford Agency					Detroit		
Harris Advertising					Pan Dian		
IBM				•	Lantana		
Jones Advertising				•	Slidel		
Marketing Concepts, Inc.				•			
MCR1							
Pepsi Cola, Inc.					Miami		
Prentice					Trieegren		
Saatchi & Saatchi Advertising					Perry		
Sampson Services					Hollywood		
Smith Productions					Detroit		
Superior Productions					Seattle		
Thomson Madia							
🐚 New	🖉 🖉 Edit		🗙 Delete		🛛 🖌 Select	•	🖲 Close

7. The Select Services dialog box launches automatically (if configured to do so in User Preferences). Double-click the **Aurora Ingest Order** service to continue.



8. The Work Order dialog box launches automatically once the client and service had been selected.

Channal	Etom		To	Confi	inned	Terms		101
LocalTime	8/29/2008 5:45 P	M 8/25	2008 6:30 PM			Co sterine		
Nindows Defa	8/29/2008 5:45 <sup>0</sup> P	M 8/25	2008 6:30 PM	External Do	cument			
Clea	a Thomson Me	dia		0	1			
Conter				Producer				
Phon	e .		<u></u>	Project		1-1-0	2 X	
	~			J Purchase Order		J0D#		
-				1 Wed Order There a				
Title				Work Order Type	Package	•		
Title				Work Order Type	Package	*		
Title				Work Order Type	Package			
Title	od			Work Order Type	Package	×		
Title [ Description [ lesources Book	ed			Work Order Type	Package			
Title [ Description [ lesources Book Sched ID Inge	ed st ID Catego	y .	Туре	Work Order Type	Package Start Time	* Stop		
Title [ Description [ lesources Book Sched ID Inge	ed st ID Catego	y	Type	Work Order Type	Package Start Time	Stop	0.00 East	
Title Description lesources Book Sched ID Inge 11,363 11,363	ed st ID Catego Rooms Servie	y	Type Ingest Systems	Work Order Type	Package Start Time 8/29/2008 5.45 F 8/29/2008 5.45 F	Stop     Stop     S29/2001     M     S/29/2001	8 6:30 PM 9 6:30 PM	
Title Description Sched ID Inge 11,363 11,363	ed st ID Catego Rooes Servic Auro	y e a ingost	Type Ingest Systems Router Sources	Work Order Type Optocation Resource Aurora legest Access Ingest Dider SRC1	Package Start Time #79/2008 5:45 F 8/29/2008 5:45 F 8/29/2008 5:45 F	Stop M 6/29/2001 M 6/29/2001 M 8/29/2001	8 6:30 PM 8 6:30 PM 8 6:30 PM 8 6:30 PM	
Title Description lesources Book Sched ID Inge 11,363 11,365 11,	ed st ID Catego Rooes Servic Auro Auro	y e a ingest ore ingest	Type Ingest Systems Rocard Sources Record Channels	Wark Order Type	Package Start Time 0/29/2008 5:45 F 0/29/2008 5:45 F 0/29/2008 5:45 F 0/29/2008 5:45 F	Stop           *M         8/29/2001           *M         8/29/2001           *M         8/29/2001           *M         8/29/2001	8 6:30 PM 9 6:30 PM 8 6:30 PM 8 6:30 PM	
Title [ Description [ lesources Book Sched ID Inge 11,363 11,363 11,363	ed st ID Catego Rooes Servic Auro Auro	y l a ingest ora ingest	Type Ingest Systems Record Sources Record Channels Record Channels	Wark Order Type	Package           Start Time           8/29/2008 5.45 F           8/29/2008 5.45 F	Stop           M         8/29/2000           M         8/29/2001           M         8/29/2001           M         8/29/2001           Status         0	8 6:30 PM 8 6:30 PM 8 6:30 PM 8 6:30 PM Resource Que	estig
Title Description Clescurces Book Sched ID Inge 11,363 11,363 11,363	ed st ID Catego Roces Servic Auro Auro Auro Auro	y a Ingest ors Ingest + Sourc + Destinetio	Type Roder Sources Record Channels B Remove n Edit	Work Order Type	Package  Start Time  0/29/2008 5.45 F  0/29/2008 5.45 F  0/29/2008 5.45  0/29/2008 5.45  0/29/2008 5.45  Conv Confirmed	Stop     M 6/29/2001     M 6/29/2001     M 6/29/2001     M 6/29/2001     Status     V	8 5:30 PM 8 6:30 PM 8 6:30 PM 8 6:30 PM Resource Que smission Pares	estio

9. Enter the title and description of the event in the Work Order dialog box.

You also need to change the Work Order Type from Package to Ingest.

Charge		From		To	Status Unconfin	ned	🕭 Tems		
Local Time	8/29/20	08 5:45 PN	8/2	9/2008 6:30 PM					
Mindows Defa	\$29.20	08 5:45 PN	8/2	9/2008 6:30 PM	External Docum	ent			
a a	ent The	unson Med	ia	S ×	Producer			- I	d
Conte	act				Project			51>	<
Pho	ine				Purchase Order		Job #	and date	1
-					1 Minde Orders Trans.				
Tite	Sports	News			Work Order Type Inge	st	•		
Title	Sports	News	e Draw		Work Order Type Inge	st	•		-
Title Description	Sports Champi	News ion's Leagu	e Draw		Work Order Type Inge	st			
Tite Description	Sports   Champi ked	News ion's Leagu	e Draw		default [Clip Location]	si .	2		
Title Description Resources Boo Sched ID Ing	Sports Champi ked est ID	News ion's Leagu Category	e Draw	Туре	Work Order Type Inge delaul Clip Locaton	st Start Time	Stop		
Tite Description Resources Boo Sched ID Ing 11 354	Sports Champi ked est ID	News on's Leagu Category	e Draw	Type	default <u>Clip Locaton</u> Resource	Start Time	Stop	09 6-30 PM	
Tite Description Resources Boo Sched ID Ing 11,364 11,364	Sports Champi ked est ID	News on's Leagu Category Rooms Service	e Draw	Type Ingest Systems	Work Order Type Inge delaal Clip Locaten Resource Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest Order	st Start Time 8/29/2008 5:45 P 8/29/2008 5:45 P	Stop M 8/29/200 M 8/29/200	08 6 30 PM 08 6 30 PM	
Title Description Resources Boo Sched ID Ing 11,354 11,364 11,364	Sports Champi ked est ID	Calegory Rooms Service Aurora	e Draw	Type Ingest Systems Router Sources	Work Order Type Inge dataat Cip Locater Resource Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest Order SRC1	st Start Time 9/29/2008 5:45 P 9/29/2008 5:45 P 9/29/2008 5:45 P	× Stop M 8/29/20 M 8/29/20 M 8/29/20	08 6:30 PM 08 6:30 PM 08 6:30 PM	
Title Description Resources Boo Sched ID Ing 11,384 11,384 11,384 11,384	Sports   Champi ked est ID	News on's Leagu Category Rooms Service Aurora Auro	e Draw	Type Ingest Systems Router Sources Record Channels	Work Order Type Inge default Clp Locaten Resource Auroco Ingest Auroco Ingest Auroco Ingest Channel 1	st Start Time 8/29/2008 5:45 P 8/29/2008 5:45 P 8/29/2008 5:45 P	Stop           M         8/29/20           M         8/29/20           M         8/29/20           M         8/29/20           M         8/29/20           M         8/29/20	08 6:30 PM 00 6:30 PM 08 6:30 PM 08 6:30 PM	
Title Description Sched ID Ing 11,364 11,364 11,364	Sports I Champi ked est ID	News on's Leagu Category Rooms Service Auror Auro	e Draw Ingest ra Ingest	Type Ingest Systems Rauter Sources Record Channels Ce Remove	Work Order Type Inge dataut Clip Locaten Resource Aurora Ingest Channel 1 Add Requirement	st Start Time 8/29/2008 5:45 P 8/29/2008 5:45 P 8/29/2008 5:45 P 10° S	Ктор     М     В/29/20     М     В/29/20     М     В/29/20     М     В/29/20     Хамиз     С	08 6:30 PM 08 6:30 PM 08 6:30 PM 08 6:30 PM Plesource C	Juestio
Title Description tesources Boo Sched ID Ing 11,364 11,364 11,364 11,364 11,364	Sports Champi ked est ID	News on's Leagu Category Rooms Service Aurora Auro Service	e Draw Ingest raingest + Source + Destination	Type Ingest Systems Router Sources Record Channels col Remove on Edit	Work Order Type Inge default Clip Location Resource Aurora Ingest Aurora Ingest Channel 1 Add Requirement Pull Item from Librory	st Start Time 8/29/2006 5.45 P 8/29/2008 5.45 P 8/29/2008 5.45 P 8/29/2008 5.45 P 8/29/2008 5.45 P 8/29/2008 5.45 P 8/29/2008 5.45 P	▼ Stop M 8/29/20 M 8/29/20 M 8/29/20 M 8/29/20 M 8/29/20 M 8/29/20 M 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7	08 6:30 PM 08 6:30 PM 08 6:30 PM 08 6:30 PM Resource C nsmission Pa	Juestio

- 10. Lastly, change the Status from Confirmed to Unconfirmed. The status will be automatically changed to Confirmed once Scheduler verified that no time conflicts exist on the scheduled event.
- 11. Click **OK**.

The Work Order is created and you can see the event on the ScheduALL interface.

Select Group:	Aur	ora ingest	-										
Category		Type .	Description	_			Friday.	Averant 29,	2966				Satu
Roams	-	Ingest Systems	4 4 4 5 5 5	h	10am	12pm	2pm		Gpre.	Rpm.	10pm	0E/30	200
turora Ingest	H	Router Sources Record Channel	Aurora Ingest				ra.		T III Spo Scet	Thorn a from a side P			
			ENPS						Thom	sson Media #113	10		
			CompuSat						5.45	PM-6:30 PM			
			SRC1										
			5802						1	There			
			5RC3							A second s			
			5RC4										
			SRCS										
			5806										
			\$807										
			SRC11										
			Charal 1						T				
			Charpel 2				-		Cone 1	There	1		
			Charges 13							trees			
			Charges14										
			Charged 5										
			Charges 6										
			Charged 7										
	_	_											
	÷	÷	1										

12. You can see the event created on ScheduALL appears automatically on the Scheduler interface.

Scheduler				- Maria	1021	4				_ 6 ×
Bie View Event Schedule	Toop Helb									
🔳 🖾 🗶 🔟  - Al -	• 🌬 🖳 🔑 🕈		Friday, August 2	29, 2006	田 年	2 🗷 🤣	ୟାର୍			
5:26:06 PM	0500 0600	0701 080				1241	01 00	0200	0300	0400
	8/29/2008					8/80	V2006			
Channel 1	Sports SRC1 9:450 6:300 100:45 Sports News	Tidel Sports News Source: SPICL	_							
Channel 2		Scart Timer 8(29)2006 End Timer 8(29)2008 Duration 00 HS 100.0 Locations: default Channel Channel Ass Description: Sports M	8 5:45:00 PM 6:30:00 PM 9 59:20 8:30:01 PM signed 9:40 01 PM signed 9:40 01 PM signed 9:40 01 PM signed 9:40 00 PM	fr Ar						
Channel 3										
Channel 4										
Channel 5										
Channel 6										
Channel 7										
Channel 8										
Connected to Aurore Ingest Server										

#### Synchronizing Events between Scheduler and ScheduALL

Events on both applications need to be synchronized especially when Ingest Server or ScheduALL is suddenly closed and needs to be restarted.

To synchronize events:

- 1. Select Tools | Options | System within Aurora Ingest Server.
- 2. Click the **Configure** button, beside the ScheduAll Server setting to launch the ScheduAll Properties window.
- 3. Then, click the **Synchronize Events** button to launch the Synchronize with ScheduAll window.



4. Select the date range of events that need to be synchronized and click the **Search** button.

All events that had been scheduled in Aurora Ingest Scheduler and ScheduALL within the specified date range will be listed on the window.

5. To synchronize events from ScheduALL into Aurora Ingest Scheduler, select events on the ScheduAll window and click the **Synchronize** button.

Events that have been scheduled within ScheduALL will be added into Aurora Ingest Scheduler.

6. To synchronize events from Aurora Ingest Scheduler into ScheduALL, select events on the Ingest window and click the **Synchronize** button.

Events that have been scheduled within Aurora Ingest Scheduler will be added into ScheduALL.

## **Creating a template**

A template saves time by storing information that will be used for multiple events.

A template is created from an event. Without details from a prior event, you can also create a template within Schedule Manager window of the Scheduler. You can also create a template that enable gang rolls, that is, a template that lets you trigger multiple channel records from disparate sources simultaneously. With MediaFrame integration, you can save metadata in your template as well.

1. Select the event you want to use as a template.

If there is no event in Aurora Ingest - Scheduler, add an event now.

2. Select Event | Save as Template.

Event Template		×
General Metadata		
Feed Info		
Template Name:	World News	
Clip Title:	International News	
Router Source:	- None - Aspect Ratio: 16:9	
Recording Channel:	CH1 Clip Location: News	
Record Backup	Please select a channel 💉 Clip Location: default	
Time/Date Info	, Open Ended Record	
✓ Make Public ☐ Save Mediaframe ☐ Save as Default T	Metadata 'emplate for Recording Channel: CH1	
	OK Cancel	

- 3. Fill in the information that you want included in the template.
  - a) Template Name—Enter the name of the event template.
  - b) Clip Title—Enter a different clip title if needed. By default, the clip title of the selected event is automatically entered in this field.
  - c) Router Source—Select a different router source to record from in the dropdown list if needed. By default, the router source of the selected event is automatically entered in this field.
  - d) Gang Roll—Click Gang Roll button **b** to select several router sources to start recording simultaneously as can be seen on the window below:

Router Source:	Src1, Src10, Src13	-
Recording Channel:	▼ Src1 ▼ Src10 ▼ Src13	
	□ Src2 □ Src4 □ Src9	

e) Aspect ratio—Select the aspect ratio that you want for the recording of the feed.

This feature is enabled if the option is selected in System tab within Tools | Options of Aurora Ingest - Server, the user is given permission to switch aspect ratio and the feed is going to be recorded into K2 version 3.2 controlling SD channels only.

- f) Recording Channel—Select a different channel than the one automatically entered from the selected event if you want. Channel availability depends on channel group and user logon setup within the Aurora Ingest - Server.
- g) Clip Location—Select a different record location than the one automatically entered from the selected event if you want. Availability of record locations depend on your setup within the Aurora Ingest Server.
- h) Record Backup—Check the box if you want to record backup of an event as part of the event template. Select the recording channel and recording location of the backup from the dropdown lists.
- i) Make Public—This option is available if your logon configuration had been setup to allow you making public templates and filters.

The permission to allow this option for a user is within User Administration setup of Aurora Ingest -Server. Check the box if you want to set the template as a public template.

j) Save MediaFrame metadata—This option is available if you already configured MediaFrame within your system. Check the box if you want to save MediaFrame metadata with your event template.

- k) Save as Default Template for Recording Channel: CH1—Check this box if you want to assign the template as a default template for the particular channel. This allows users to crash record easily and saves time by not having to fill up details of the event.
- 4. If you already configured MediaFrame for use with Aurora Ingest, you can enter metadata for the asset within the Metadata tab.
  - Name The name of the clip will be the same as the one that you entered in the General tab.
  - **Source** Enter the source of the clip.
  - **Expires** Select the expiry date for the placeholder. If no expiry date is needed, you can leave it at its default setting: Not Defined.
  - **Description** Enter the description of the template if needed.
  - Search Terms Enter the search term for the template so that it will be easy to find when you search for it using MediaFrame Search component later.

You can also enter metadata within Keywords tab, which referenced a specific timecode location in the media file. This is done by selecting mark-in/out points on the clip and inserting a keyword for that segment.

Within the Custom tab, you can enter additional asset metadata such as editor, videographer, location and any other fields that had been listed. If you have the Administrator privileges, you can add, edit, or delete custom metadata fields.



5. Click **OK** to save the template.

You cannot create a template from a VTR Ingest Reservation, only from a feed event on the Scheduler.

Add Event			×
General			
Template:	Local News	~	
	- None - News		
Title:	Local News		

The template will be available for you, and other users within your broadcast operation if you set it as a public template. You can select it within the Template dropdown list in the Add Event or Modify Event window.

You can also add a new template, modify or remove existing template within View | Schedule Manager of the Scheduler.

Vame	Clip Title	Recording Channel/Group(s)	Record Location	Record Backup
lews acal Name	Local Update	Group(s): News	News	No
ocal News	Accidenc in 1-95	Channel: CH1	derauk	NO
				>
2				

# **Using VTR Ingest Reservation**

Using VTR Ingest Reservation allows you to reserve a channel for a record event by VTR Ingest. This ensures that the channel and the specified record time are reserved for VTR Ingest only and cannot be used to schedule any other events.

1. Select Event | Add VTR Ingest Reservation.

Add	¥TR Ingest Reserva	tion	×
Ge	neral		
	-VTR Ingest Reservatio	n Info	
	Reservation Name:	MyReservation	
	Recording Channel:	Auto-assign	
	Description:		
	Time/Date Info		
	Start Date:	8/25/2006   End Date: 8/25/2006	
	Start Time:	10:00:00 AM * End Time: 10:00:30 AM *	
		,	
	Recurring Event		
		Add Cancel	

The Add VTR Ingest Reservation dialog box displays.

2. Specify the name of the reservation and the time/date info. If desired, add a description of the clip.

You can also make the reservation as a recurring event. If you do not specify a channel, Ingest with automatically assign one based on availability.

*NOTE:* Do not use the Stop button in Scheduler to stop a VTR Ingest recording. Stop the recording through the VTR Ingest application instead.

# **Using filters**

If you have a large number of feeds, it can sometimes be tedious trying to locate the particular type of event, or channel, and so on, that you want to view. You can use filters to view the channels that you are particularly interested in.

1. In Scheduler, select the Filter tab within View | Schedule Manager, as displays below.

		-
		E 1214
		-66
		- 1200

2. Click Add to add a new filter.

Add Filter	×
Filter Name:	ENPS events Make Public
Event Type:	ENPS 💌
Source Type:	Router
Router Source:	0002
Channel:	СНЗ
Owner:	Administrator 💌
C	Add Cancel

The Add Filter dialog box displays.

- 3. Name the filter and select the criteria you want to use to filter:
  - Make Public—This option is available if your logon configuration had been setup to allow you making public templates and filters. The permission to allow this option for a user is within User Administration setup of Aurora Ingest -Server. Check the box if you want to set the filter as a public filter.
  - Event Type—Select the event type from the dropdown list. You can select all or select a particular event type such as ENPS, Feed, VTR or VTR Ingest Reservation.

- Source Type—Select the source type that you need to filter. You can select all or select a particular source such as CompuSat or a router.
- Router Source—Select the particular source if it's applicable for your filter or select all if needed.
- Channel—Select the channel that you will be recording the feeds into. You can select all or select the specific channel that you need to filter.
- Owner—Select all or a particular user of Aurora Ingest that had recorded the feeds. Names that appear on the dropdown list are according to user administration setup in Aurora Ingest Server.
- 4. Click Add to add the filter to Schedule Manager.

Name ENDS events	Router Source	Channel	Owner	Event Type	Source	
VTR Ingest August	0001	CH4	Administrator	VTR INGES	ROUTER	E _
						_
• <u>]</u>		and the second				

The filter is added as can be seen on the window above.

Once the filter is added, you can select it from the dropdown list on the Scheduler toolbar and only filtered events can be seen on the main Scheduler window.

Select a filter fro	m the drop-down list
Scheduler	
File View Event Schedule	Tools Help
📕 🖾 🗙 🖾 🖣 🖬 🖬	✓ H 型 8
12:11:3 ENPS W 2:41:3 / PI	enta et August 2007 1 August 2007 1 1 1 00 1 1 30
## Using MediaFrame in Scheduler

MediaFrame components can be used within Scheduler after MediaFrame server had been specified within the System setting of Aurora Ingest Server.

There are three MediaFrame components that can be used with Scheduler:

- Adding and editing metadata of assets using the Metadata tab
- Searching assets within servers and MediaFrame database
- Viewing proxy assets via the Asset Proxy Viewer

The adding and editing metadata of assets on the Metadata tab had been described within the Adding New Events section.

### Searching Assets

With MediaFrame integration, users can quickly search assets using keywords and metadata within the Search window.

1. Click  $\geq$  on the Scheduler toolbar to launch the MediaFrame Search window.

Search					
🗑 Default 🖤 🔽 🛃 🗙 🤟 🧐 👘	a Search Results - 4 logical assets				
	Name	🖵 Creation Date	Source ID	Duration	
Search by any or all of the criteria below.	World Series Coverage	10/30/2008 1:33:44 PM			
All or part of the asset name:	📚 NET-World NewsNow	11/13/2008 1:56:40 PM			
world	S World News	11/14/2008 4:23:38 PM			
A word or phrase in the asset metadata	World News(1)	11/14/2008 4:24:59 PM		00:08:46;22	
A word of prilase in the asset metadata					
Limit results to:					
500 assets 💌 🦻 Advanced 🕒					
Search					

The Search window is launched at the bottom of the Scheduler interface.

2. Search terms can be entered within the left column and search results will be displayed within the right column of the Search window.

### Search icon reference table

lcon	Description
	Saves search criteria, either globally or locally.
×	Deletes the current search.

### Using Aurora Ingest - Scheduler

Icon	Description
*	Sets the current search to be the default search.
ថ	Resets the default search.

### Searching for an asset by name

Do not enter more than one word in the Asset Name text field unless you want to find both words exactly as typed with spaces.

### NOTE: The Asset Name field does not recognize quotation marks.

To search for an asset by name, enter text or numbers in the Asset Name text field and click the **Search** button.

	ad sugar strates at obtain	and the second se			
	Nane	Creation Date 👻	Source ID Duration	0	
Soarch by any or all of the exitaria below.	QC(p)(25)	8(20/2008 4:55:09 PM	00:00:52:08	0	
All or part of the asset name:	Ge 00,3	8(20/2008 9:58:08 AM	00:00:00:00:00	0	
dip	QCBp(23)	8(18/2008 5:25;46 PM	00:01:40:00	0	
A word or chose in the accel metadate	Q0,2	0/10/2008 12:03:34 PM	00:00:11:23	0	
	Ge 1	8/18/2008 12:33:33 PM	00:00:07:12	9	
Link on the last	edt_view/sTape_SubClp	8/13/2008 3:52:50 PM	00:01:57:13	0	
Characteria	attfrontick NewAsTape	5x8/3c 0(13/2008 3:46:37 PM	00:01:53(0)	٥	
50 acosts 📉 🦉 Achieved	O C	8/13/2008 2:09:52 PM	00:00:05:07	0	
	Cla_4	6(11)(2008 2:06:33 PM	00:00:11:00	0	
	Gent 09,2	8/11/2008 2:06:12:PM	00:01:24:08	0	
	Search Dig 1	6(11/2008 2:06:12:PM	00:00:11:05	0	
	Ge 1	8(11)/2008 2:06:02 PM	00:00:04:18	0	
		0(11/2000 2:05:41 PM	00:00:05:12	9	
	S p23(0(18)	7/22/2008 3:53:48 PM			
	(T) abda(T)	7/22/2008 3:44:51 PM			
	S abla 2	7/22/2008 3:30:36 PM			
	appendia 🖉	7/22/2008 12:01:11 PM			
	(11) abda	7(22/2008 11:56:26 AM			
	Rf PATHON	70310000 5141-25 268			

Search results return in a list of assets that contain the search term in the name of the asset, even if it is a fragment of the name.

### Searching for numbers

You can search for numbers in three ways:

- To find a number in the asset's name, use the Asset Name text field.
- To find a number in the asset's metadata, use the Asset Metadata text field.
- To find a number only in a specific category, such as a specific Creation Date, Modification Date, etc., create a filter and select the property to search on.

### Saving a search

You can create a customized search that searches specifically for particular text or properties.

- 1. Enter your search criteria.
- 2. Click the Add Saved Search icon  $\square$ .
- 3. Name the search, and if desired make the search accessible globally. You cannot give a search the same name as one of the default searches (which are indicated by a lock icon).

### About searching with filters

Using a filter, you can search assets by name, description, or other specific criteria. You can also use a filter if you are searching for a fragment of metadata.

You can also use a filter in conjunction with text in the asset name or asset metadata text fields. If you search using a text field and a filter, Search returns only assets that have the search term and meet the specified criteria.

You can create an unlimited number of filters and save them as part of a search. Filters can be used as independent search criteria or together with a text search that uses Boolean operators, fragments of asset names, or other asset metadata.

If more than one filter is defined, an AND operator is implied between them.

### Filter icon reference table



The following table describes the Filter icons.

#### **Creating a filter**

Filters let you customize your searches so that you can quickly locate specific assets.

1. In the Search view, click the plus sign next to Advanced.

The Advanced Settings dialog box displays.

2. Click the Add Filter icon 🕎.

The Add Filter dialog box displays.

- 3. Select the Property and Comparison criteria from the drop-down lists.
- 4. If you want to use this filter frequently, check the Add to Favorites box.

If you want to delete the filter from the Favorites list later, you can select Modify Favorites.

- 5. Click **OK** to add the newly created filter to the active filter list.
- 6. Press the **Search** button.

The new filter is displayed in the Filters field.

### About favorite filters

When you create a filter, you can add it to your list of favorite filters. This allows you to quickly access the filters.

The favorite filters are only accessible on the PC where they were created, but they are available regardless of which search you are using.

### **Related Links**

## Viewing recordings

With Aurora Ingest - Scheduler, you can view scheduled recordings via two different viewers known as Live Feed Viewer and Asset Viewer.

With the Live Feed Viewer, you can view an incoming video feed as it is recording, add metadata to the feed and crash record events directly from the Live Feed Viewer window.

With the Asset Viewer, you can view previously recorded high-resolution clips and trim the top and tail of a clip if it is already linked to an Aurora Playout placeholder. You can also view low-resolution clips via the Asset Proxy Viewer, add metadata and trim those proxies if needed.

Both Live Feed Viewer and Asset Viewer buttons are easily accessible on the toolbar of Scheduler.

### **Using Live Feed Viewer**

The Live Feed Viewer or also known as Live Previewer can be used to monitor the recording of an event, add metadata to the event, crash record an event directly from the viewer window and trimming of assets.

You need to enable the feature in the video viewer tab within Tools | Options of the Scheduler.

If you have a router configured in your system, you can setup the router source for the Live Previewer in the video viewer tab within Tools | Options of the Scheduler. You do not need to have a video capture card installed in order to use this feature. You can set the Video Display Device dropdown to No Capture Device and configure your router source to an external monitor to preview the feed.

Video Display Device:	No Capture Device	~	
	L		

1. Click the Video Viewer icon 👳 or select View | Live Feed Viewer.

The Live Previewer window opens to the bottom half of the Scheduler interface.

Live Feed Viewer		
	Name : World News(1) Channel : K2_HD chan3 Location : Special Projects	11/14/2008 4:24:59 PM         Name:           Description:         Duration
	Source : SRC1	
00:09:45;04		Search Terms:
00:10:15;25	,	

2. You can set details of an event and start a crash record by clicking the **Record** button within the window.

As the recording starts, you can view the incoming feed and also add metadata for the feed within the right portion of the Live Previewer window.

3. You can also open any recording feeds on Scheduler with the Live Previewer and trim the clip in real-time. Once mark-in and mark-out points had been selected, you can enter keyword for the trimmed clip and the keyword should be searchable within the MediaFrame database.

## Using Aurora Ingest - Scheduler



### Selecting the Asset Viewer

With the Asset Viewer, you can view a previously recorded item or a currently recording item, and trim the top and tail of the clip if it is already linked to an Aurora Playout placeholder. The feature for playback of high-resolution clips on the High Resolution Asset Viewer is currently supported on K2 media clients only. With the MediaFrame integration; you can view low-resolution clips using the Asset Proxy Viewer, provided that proxies have been generated from ingested physical assets.

Playback of high-resolution clips on Asset Viewer requires the configuration of preview channels in the Preview tab within **Tools|Options** of Aurora Ingest - Server.

Add Playback Channel	
Name:	CH5
Media Server:	HD-K2
Channel:	VTR3
Router Source:	0007
ОК	Cancel

If you have a router configured in your system, you need to setup the router source for the playback channel. Aurora Ingest - Server will switch the router source of the playback channel to the router destination of video capture card or video monitor defined in the Video Viewer tab within **Tools|Options** of the Scheduler.

A video capture card is not mandatory because the Asset Viewer window will still launch and you can trim the clip by previewing it using an external monitor. The Asset Viewer uses the same video capture device and router destination as the Video Viewer.

Aurora Ingest - Schedu	ler Options Properties	×			
System Color XKeys	Video Viewer				
Video Viewer					
🗹 Enable Video Viewe	r 🕑 16:9 Format Video				
Router Destination:	0002				
Video Display Device:	Auto-Detect 🗸				
Hi-Res Asset Viewer	w Window				
Player Channel:	No Players Configured 🛛 👻				
Note: The Hi-Res Asse and router dest	et Viewer utilizes the same video capture device ination as the "Video Viewer."				
Enable Proxy Viewer Window					
	OK Cancel Appl	y			

Once configured, preview channels will be available for individual clients of Scheduler. Although multiple clients can be configured to use the same preview channel, it is advisable to configure multiple preview channels and assign different channels to different clients.

You can decide whether to view high-resolution or low-resolution clips within **Tools|Options|Video Viewer** of the Scheduler. To view high-resolution clips, you can set up the preview channel; while to view low-resolution clips, you can check the box to enable the Asset Proxy Viewer. Once the Asset Proxy Viewer is selected, the ability to setup a preview channel is grayed out.

• To configure a particular playback channel for Asset Viewer:

Select it from the Player Channel dropdown list in the Hi-Res Asset Viewer section within **Tools|Options|Video Viewer** of the Scheduler.

HI-Res Asset Viewer		
🔽 Enable Video Vi	ewer	
Player Channel:	CH5	*
Note: The Hi-Res and router	Asset Viewer utilizes the same video capt destination as the "Video Viewer."	ure device:

### Using Aurora Ingest - Scheduler

• To enable the Asset Proxy Viewer:

Check the box to Enable Proxy Viewer Window.

Enable Proxy Viewer Window

### **Using Asset Viewer**

The Asset Viewer can be used to view physical assets, add metadata and trimming of assets.

- 1. Select an event on the Scheduler.
- 2. Click the Asset Viewer icon 😹 on the Scheduler toolbar or select View | Asset Viewer.

The clip loads to the playback channel and the Asset Viewer window opens to the bottom half of the Scheduler interface.

3. You can use control buttons within the Asset Viewer window to view the clip.

At the same time, you can add metadata for the asset within the right portion of the Asset Viewer window.

4. You can also trim the clip and insert keyword for the asset. Once mark-in and mark-out points had been selected, you can enter keyword for the trimmed clip and the keyword should be searchable within the MediaFrame database.

	All & Distance of the second s	Anima Bothere all
1 10 40 10 10 10 10 10 10	I W B	
Stadt Live/Texime door/news Convested 3 Auro-stige:Serve		C1980

### **Using Asset Proxy Viewer**

The Asset Proxy Viewer can be used to view low-resolution clips (provided that proxies had been generated), add metadata to the asset and trimming of proxy clips.

1. Click  $\geq$  on the Scheduler toolbar to launch the MediaFrame Search window.

Search						
i 🚱 Default 🖤 🕞 🛃 🗙 🤟 🧐	4	Search Results - 4 logic	al as	sets		
	Na	ame		Creation Date	Source ID	Duration
Search by any or all of the criteria below.	8	World Series Coverage		10/30/2008 1:33:44 PM		
All or part of the asset name:	3	NET- <mark>World</mark> NewsNow		11/13/2008 1:56:40 PM		
world	3	World News		11/14/2008 4:23:38 PM		
A word or phrase in the asset metadata		World News(1)		11/14/2008 4:24:59 PM		00:08:46;22
Limit results to:						
500 assets 💌 🦻 Advanced 🔶						
- Court - I						
Search						

The Search window is launched at the bottom of the Scheduler interface.

2. Enter any words related to the clip that you want to view within the Search window and click the **Search** button.

The search returns a list of clips related to the term that you searched for on the right side of the window.

3. Double-click on a proxy that you want to view .

The Asset Proxy Viewer window opens and loads the proxy.

Anast Frony Verver	×
	Name: inoreff) Source: Expine: Not Defined M Constant 000660204 Hold
00:00:01:08 Search Terms	
GTL +0+ -1 -10 42 (>> = >> 10 +1 5 💬	9 9 6
Search Arnet Prog Viewer	
Connected to Aurora English Server	NUM

4. You can use control buttons within the Asset Proxy Viewer window to view the clip.

At the same time, you can add metadata for the asset within the right portion of the window.

5. You can also trim the clip and insert keyword for the asset. Once mark-in and mark-out points had been selected, you can enter keyword for the trimmed clip and the keyword should be searchable within the MediaFrame database.

# Using Aurora Ingest - VTR Controller

This section contains the following topics:

- Using VTR Controller
- Overview of the VTR Controller Window
- Viewing VTR Properties
- Accessing VTR Controller

# **Using VTR Controller**

VTR Controller allows you to control up to eight VTRs for VTR Ingest application. Furthermore, VTR Controller allows you to add, modify, or edit VTRs and configure them to work with other Aurora Ingest applications.

You can have VTR Controller and VTR Ingest on the same machine or on two machines connected via Ethernet. If you modify a VTR in VTR Controller, verify the change doesn't conflict with the VTR settings in the VTR Ingest application.

# **Overview of the VTR Controller Window**

The VTR Controller window shows the status of one to eight VTRs.

The status of each VTR is indicated by the colors: a green indicator shows that the VTR is connected, while a red indicator shows that the VTR is not connected. The status bar at the bottom of the window show the status of the VTR Controller application.

🚺 VTR Ca	ntroller
<u>File T</u> ools	s <u>H</u> elp
VTR Sta	atus
•	Edit Bay 1
•	Field Ingest 1
•	Com5
Ready	NUM SCRL //

# **Viewing VTR Properties**

Properties of each VTR can be viewed via the VTR Controller user interface.

• Click on the red or green icon next to the VTR.

Properties	X
Properties	1
Name :	Edit Bay 1
Control Port :	СОМЗ
Listening Port :	4003
Timecode mode :	LTC
Status :	Connected
	OK Cancel Apply

The Properties window displays.

# **Accessing VTR Controller**

There are two ways to launch the VTR Controller application.

- Click on the VTR Controller shortcut icon on the desktop.
- From the Start button follow this path: Start | Program | Grass Valley | Aurora | Aurora Ingest VTR Controller

When VTR Controller is first started, it automatically minimizes to an icon in the right-hand corner of the Windows taskbar.



Double-click on the icon to bring up the main VTR Controller window.

If you click the X in the upper-right corner of the VTR Controller window or select **File | Exit**, the application does not exit. Instead, it is minimized, and the VTR Controller icon appears in the Windows taskbar. You can exit the VTR Controller application by right click on the icon and select Exit.

# Using Aurora Ingest - VTR Ingest

This section contains the following topics:

- Using VTR Ingest
- Overview of the VTR Ingest window
- Recording with VTR Ingest
- Scanning tape with broken timecodes
- *Importing an EDL*
- *Exporting an EDL*

# **Using VTR Ingest**

Aurora Ingest - VTR Ingest allows you to record footage from VTRs or feeds from a router directly to a media server in your newsroom.

With VTR Ingest, you can select clips from multiple VTR tapes, create a batch (also known as a segment) list, and record it to the server. You can also export the segment list as an EDL and import it into Aurora Edit.

With MediaFrame integration, you can add and edit metadata for a tape or clips in a batch list. The metadata that had been keyed-in will be searchable within the MediaFrame database.

# **Overview of the VTR Ingest window**

The VTR Ingest window consists of one to eight channel windows, a viewing window, and a dynamic clip record area.



## Overview of clip record area

The clip record area of VTR Ingest window consists of a viewing window, VTR control buttons, clip details and recording status.

Users can also use buttons within the clip record area to add clips to a segment list, record handles, clear the tape ID, scan and ingest tapes with broken timecodes, link clips to Aurora Playout placeholder, add metadata to the tape or clips and scan tapes to ingest segments with assigned keyword.

Using Aurora Ingest - VTR Ingest



## **Overview of channel window**

The channel window on the VTR Ingest user interface consists of channel lists, VTR source list, segment list buttons and list of clips to be ingested.

Inges	t-vtr1					×
٠		v° 1 4		•••		
Primar	y: CH1	VTR	: 0004	~		
Backuj	p: CH3	~				
#	Title	Clip Location	Duration	Mark In	Mark Out	Time Sou
1	5pm_news	News	00:00:18.18	23:48:36.06	23:48:54.24	LTC
2	5pm_news(1)	News	00:02:04.20	10:09:59.02	10:12:03.22	LTC
3	5pm_news(2)	News	04:41:53.28	05:45:46.18	10:27:40.18	LTC
4	5pm_news(3)	News	04:50:39.27	05:30:06.03	10:20:46.00	LTC

lcon	Function
ve	Displays channel status—A green icon indicates status is OK; a red icon indicates a problem. Click on this icon to see status for the VTR, Primary Server, and Backup Server.
×	Deletes the selected clip(s).
0	Clears the segment (batch) capture list.
1	Organize the segment (batch) capture list firstly by tape IDs, and then by mark in points.
	Move up the selected clip in the capture list.
•	Move down the selected clip in the capture list.
	Move segments within the same tape up in the capture list.
	Move segments within the same tape down in the capture list.

The Toolbar lets you perform common functions for recording clips.

Each channel window lists clips that need to ingested on that particular channel and details of each clip can be seen easily as they are arranged in columns.

Column	Description
Title	The name of the clip.
Clip Location	The name of the folder where the clip resides in the media server.
Duration	The duration of the clip.
Mark In	The mark points for the clip.
Mark Out	_
Time Source	Control track (CTLTRACK), LTC, or VITC. Note: if using CTL, clip will not be frame accurate, instead it will be +/- 10 frames.
Owner	The name of the person who marked the clip
Error Message	Any error messages describing why the clip was not recorded to the server.
Use Handles	Indicate whether handles have been added to the clip.
Tape ID	The identification of the particular tape

# **Recording with VTR Ingest**

You can use VTR Ingest to create a segment (batch) list of clips from videotape recordings, which you then record to your media server.

1. Decide if you want to add handles to your clips.

- 2. Create a segment list or import an EDL.
- 3. Record the segment list to your media server.

## **Adding Handles**

If you add handles to your clips, you will have additional frames to choose from when trimming your clips. Grass Valley recommends handles to be used.

• Click the Record Handle button .....

Handles will automatically be added to your clip.

You can set the duration of the handles on the VTR tab of Aurora Ingest Server configuration options.

## **Creating a segment list**

You can create a segment (or batch) list using VTR Ingest.

- 1. Insert a tape into the VTR.
- 2. Click the **Tape ID** button **M**.

If you don't enter a Tape ID and you already checked the **Prompt for Tape ID** box within VTR Ingest configuration, Aurora Ingest prompts you before you add the first clip. The Tape Properties dialog box displays on the screen.

Tape Properties		×
Tape ID:		
9/5/2008 12:06:05 PM	Name: Source: Expires: Duration	Tape Metadata Not Defined Hold
Search Terms:		
General Keywords Custom		
OK Cancel		

- 3. Enter the Tape ID. If you don't have MediaFrame configured in your system, you only need to enter the Tape ID.
- 4. If you already configured MediaFrame for use with Aurora Ingest, you can enter metadata for the asset within the Tape Properties dialog box. Once metadata is entered for the tape, each clip within the batch list will inherit the same metadata.
  - Name The name of the clip that will be in the segment list. The name will be incremented each time you add a clip to the list.
  - **Source** Enter the source of the clip.
  - **Expires** Select the expiry date for all clips from the tape. If no expiry date is needed, you can leave it at its default setting: Not Defined.
  - **Description** Enter the description of the tape.
  - Search Terms Enter the search term for the tape so that it will be easy to find all clips ingested from the tape, when you search using MediaFrame Search component later.

You can also enter metadata within Keywords tab, which referenced a specific timecode location in the media file. This is done by selecting mark-in/out points on a clip and inserting a keyword for that segment.

Within the Custom tab, you can enter additional asset metadata such as the name of editor, videographer, location and any metadata for other fields that had been listed. If you have the Administrator privileges, you can add, edit, or delete custom fields.

- 5. Play through the videotape to get the footage you need.
- 6. Select a different record location for the clip, if you want to.
- 7. Mark an In and Out point for a clip.
- 8. Click Add Segment to List button 📓 or press C on your keyboard.

The clip is added to the list on the Channel Window.

Inges Prima	st_VTR1	VTR	• • • • • • •					×
#	Title	Clip Location	Duration	Mark In	Mark Out	Time Source	Owner	E
1	Tape Metadat	Newshare	00:17:01.16	05:29:50.13	05:46:52.04	LTC	tgv	
2	Tape Metadat	Newshare	00:00:09.16	23:48:27.21	23:48:37.12	LTC	tgv	
3	Tape Metadat	Newshare	00:00:28.10	23:49:13.15	23:49:42.00	LTC	tgv	

9. Repeat steps 5-8 for additional clips.

You can right-click on each clip in the batch list and select **View Properties** if you want to add or edit metadata of each clip.

10. To use additional tapes, insert a new tape into the VTR and repeat the steps above.

When you eject a tape, Aurora Ingest clears the tape ID field. You can add the new videotape name anytime after you insert a new tape. If you haven't entered a new Tape ID before you add the first clip from that tape to the segment (batch) list, Aurora Ingest prompts you to add one.

### **Deleting the Segment List**

You can delete a clip or the entire segment list.

Button	Function	Other Ways to Access
×	Deletes the selected clip.	Right-click in segment list and select Delete.
0	Clears the segment list.	Right-click in segment list and select Clear All.

## Controlling the VTR with VTR Ingest

To get the footage you need to create clips, you need to play through the videotape in the VTR. Aurora Ingest provides transport control buttons like those on a tape deck.

Button	Function
-1	Jogs one frame back.
-10	Jogs 10 frames back.
+1	Jogs one frame forward.
+10	Jogs 10 frames forward.
≜	Ejects the tape.
を	Rewinds the tape.
	Plays the tape.
₽	Fast forwards the tape.
	Stops the tape.

Use these controls to locate the material you want to record as a clip.

## **Marking In and Out Points**

Mark points are used to determine the length of a clip.



- 1. Find the spot on the videotape where you want your clip to begin.
- 2. Mark an In Point using any of the following methods:
  - Press I on your keyboard.
  - Click the Mark In button 🔳 on the Aurora Ingest window.
  - Type the timecode in the In field.
  - Create a Mark In on the VTR.
- 3. Play through the tape until you reach the point where you want the clip to end.
- 4. Mark an Out Point using any of these methods:
  - Press **O** on your keyboard.
  - Click the Mark Out button 🗾 on the Aurora Ingest window.
  - Use the up or down arrows to find the correct timecode.
  - Type the ending timecode in the Out field.
  - Create a Mark Out on the VTR.

### Recording clips to the media server

After you've created a segment (batch) list, you can record the clips to your media server.

If you want to reserve a channel to record a clip using VTR Ingest, you can ensure this in Aurora Ingest - Scheduler by using Add VTR Ingest Reservation.

If you are recording to SD channels of K2 version 3.2, you can also set the clip aspect ratio in the clip record area of VTR Ingest. The option to switch aspect ratio is set in the System tab

within Tools|Options of Aurora Ingest - Server and it depends on the user administration setup of your ingest operation.

- 1. Make sure the Channel Window is selected.
- 2. Click the **Record** button **C**.

While the clip is recording, the record button flashes to indicate an active record.

Aurora Ingest records clips from the VTR tape to the server for later use in a news story.

Be	tacam 1	n ng m		All and a second se			nese en la companya de la companya d La companya de la comp			
		10 1								
F		la hinti indella		and a						
Pr	imary: CH1	~ V	/TR: 0004	×						
1	Title	Clip Location	Duration	Mark In	Mark Out	Time Source	Owner	Error Message	Use Handles	Tape ID
	VTR, dip	default	00:00:05.04		00:01:52.08	LTC	Thomson			
18	YTR dip(1)	default	00:00:03.22	00:01:53.16	00:01:57.08	LTC	Thomson		No	1
	VTR dip(2)	default	00:00:02.20	00:01:59.16	00:02:02.08	LTC	Thomson		No	1

Clip status changes from Ready -> Cueing -> Recording -> Done. If the clip didn't record for some reason, status shows as Failed.

## Scanning tape with broken timecodes

Regardless of which timecode mode is used with your VTR; you can scan tapes with broken timecodes, capture clips and assign keywords according to timecode breaks. A batch list will automatically be created and saved as the .vlg EDL type.

To enable the feature, you need to select the Enable Auto Scan checkbox in the VTR tab within Tools|Options of VTR Ingest. Once selected, two additional buttons will appear on the clip record interface of VTR Ingest.

Button	Function
	Find and ingest segments in tape according to timecode breaks.
	Find, ingest segments in tape and assign keywords according to timecode breaks.

1. Insert a tape into the VTR and click the Timecode Break Scan button 🔤.

- 2. VTR Ingest rewinds the tape and automatically proceed to scan for timecode changes.
- 3. Once the mark in and mark out points are inserted around timecode changes, the clip is automatically added to the segment list.

- 4. If you want to assign keywords to each captured clip, you can click the **Keyword Scan** button at the beginning of the operation. VTR Ingest will run the operation from step 2 to step 3 above, and add keywords to each clip in the segment list.
- 5. When all clips have been logged, VTR Ingest will then ingest all clips in the batch list at the end of the operation.

Do not save the EDL in .ale or .edl format, as the internal "control track" to properly locate broken timecodes could be lost and may result in standard VTR confusion when dealing with timecode direction. Save the EDL as .vlg type only.

# Importing an EDL

You can also import an Edit Decision List (EDL) to use as your segment (batch) list. Supported EDL formats are .ale, .edl, .vlg, and .xml. Clip names in the imported file cannot be longer than 32 characters.

- 1. Choose File | Import EDL.
- 2. In the Open window, navigate to the correct folder, select the EDL to import, and click **Open**.

The Import Details dialog box opens.

3. Enter the Tape ID and select where to record the clips and click **OK**.

Import Detai	s	×
Tape ID :	Weather updates	
Location :	AuroraIngest	•
	OK Cancel	

The EDL appears in the segment (batch) list for the selected channel and is ready to record:

4. Click Record to record your clips to the media server.

If you have a clip that failed to record for some reason, you can change its status back to Ready by highlighting the clip, right-clicking and selecting **Mark Ready**.

Importing an EDL will clear any existing segments in a VTR's segment list.

# **Exporting an EDL**

Instead of recording your clips to a media server, you can export them as an EDL file, which can be used by other programs. By default, EDLs are saved in a .vlg format.

- 1. Highlight the file or group of files you want to export.
- 2. Choose File | Export EDL.

Save As	? ×
Save jn: 🗀 Ingest Station EDLs 💿 🖛 🗈 💣 🎟 🗸	
D 1CTL.vlg	
CR Test.vlg	
Clips.vlg	
File name: Sav	/e
Save as type: EDL Files (*.vlg)	cel

The Save As window appears.

- 3. Navigate to the folder where you want to export the EDL.
- 4. Enter a name for the file and click **Save**.

The EDLs can also be opened using Aurora Edit's batch (segment) capture feature.

# Using Aurora Ingest - RMI

This section contains the following topics:

- Overview of RMI
- Using Aurora Ingest RMI

## **Overview of RMI**

Aurora Ingest - RMI is an application that lets you simultaneously ingest files from multiple removable media devices such as Infinity, Panasonic P2 and Sony XDCam.

RMI allows you to preview, trim, import and record footages from those removable media devices directly to a media server in your newsroom. With RMI, you can also preview proxy clips from Sony XDCAM material before importing them for your broadcast operation.

If MediaFrame is already configured within your ingest operation system, you can add, edit and apply metadata to clips imported via RMI. The metadata that had been keyed-in will be searchable within the MediaFrame database.

٥	Removable Media I	nterface	:						_ 8	×
File	View Tools Help									
<b>[</b> ] 2	*   🎞 💷   🕨 🖷	<b> </b>	- eee aaa	🖌 🛰 💾	Stal	tus: All	▼ XDC4	١M		
	Thumbnail	Title	Location	Progress	Tape ID	Description	Created	Mark In	Mark Out	
		C0020	V:\Vibrint	0%			05/15/2008 15:05:46			
	A R	C0021	V:\Vibrint	0%			05/15/2008 15:05:54			
		C0022	V:\Vibrint	0%			05/15/2008 15:06:02			
		C0023	V:\Vibrint	0%			05/15/2008 15:06:09			
	Minute Dr Scrand	C0027	V:\Vibrint	0%			05/15/2008 15:07:05			Ŀ

## **Using Aurora Ingest - RMI**

After you have configured RMI setting and attached the removable media device, RMI is ready for use.

- 1. Verify that the removable media device is plugged in and media is attached or inserted.
- 2. Select Programs | Grass Valley | Aurora | Aurora Ingest RMI.

The detachable media option (Rev, P2, XD) is seen automatically.

3. To select clips that you want to ingest, check the box next to each of those clips.

Thun T	ile	Location	Progress	Tape ID	Description	Created	Narklin	Mark Out	Duration	Status	Shot Status	Video File	Spanned Cli
		Vijibrit				03/16/2004 17:43:02			00:00:03:09			2:\Cantents\Cip(0001v9	1 of 2
		V:()Thrint	Dane	ve:		03/18/2004 17:42:56			00:00:02.16	Exists		Z-\Contents\Clip)0001x9	1 of 2
		1:37Brint	Done	Vit.		04/07/2005 13:58:05			00:00:10.28	Easts		Z:\Contents\(Gip)0048CX	1 <b>5</b> 1
		v:(/Brint	Dane	W.		04/07/2005 13:58:17			00:03:07.04	Elists		2:)Conternes(Clip)00490C	1071
1250	ttt(5)	Yogibrint	59%	π.		04/07/2005 13:59:02			00:00:16:03	Nev		Z-)Contents\(Clip)0050UM	1071
and the second						04/07/2005 13:59:19			00:00:14.20	Nev	Marled	21/Contents/(Cip)0051MA	1ø1
<u>jan</u>		vijibrit				04/07/2005 13:59:52				Nev	Marieci	2:\Contents\(Clip)0052WK	1¢1
181 -		V:(Vibrint	3%	ŧt		04/07/2005 14:00:45			00:00:19.27	Nev		2:\Contents\Clip\00538K	10(1
100	and set.	Substitutes.	200			04/07/2005 14-21-07			01.00.00.00	5.00	and a	Time-unice wares	1.41

4. Click the Transfer icon.

While the transfer is proceeding, the clip information has a red background, and the percentage of the transferred media is displayed. Once the clip has been transferred, the clip information has a green background.

RMI recognizes good-shot marks. Select "Marked" from the Status drop-down list to see only those good shots. The screenshot below shows the Status drop-down list from the Panasonic P2 removable media device:

000	Status:	All
Location	Video File	All Marked
1 - Mond	H:\Contents	s\Clip\0004VK

For XDCAM, RMI recognizes good-shot and bad-shot marks. Select from the drop-down list as shown below to choose a particular status for your view.



### Previewing and trimming clips

RMI allows users to preview, trim and import all supported media types from Infinity, Sony and Panasonic. Once clips have been loaded into the list view of RMI, users will be able to select clips and open them for preview.

1. Verify that the removable media device is plugged in and media is attached or inserted.

2. Select Programs | Grass Valley | Aurora | Aurora Ingest - RMI.

The detachable media option (Rev, P2, XD) is seen automatically.

3. To preview a clip, right-click on the particular clip and select View Trimmer.



4. The trimmer window is launched and you can preview the clip by clicking control buttons on the window.



5. As you are previewing the clip, you can click the Mark In and Mark Out buttons at specific points to trim the clip.

You can see the new duration of the trimmed clip in the duration column.

6. Click the **Apply** button to commit the trimming.

Once the clip is trimmed, you can see a scissor icon next to the clip title within the list view of RMI. The duration column on the list view also shows the new duration of the trimmed clip. If the clip is loaded again into the Trimmer window, it will load with those trimmed mark in and mark out points. However, ejecting or reinserting the disk will erase those mark points.

### Editing clip properties and metadata

With MediaFrame integration, you can apply, add and edit metadata of clips within the RMI application.

1. Select a clip from the RMI list view, right-click on the clip and select Properties.

Rename Clip
Modify Location
Properties
View Trimmer

2. The Master Clip Properties dialog box is displayed. You can add or edit description of the clip in the General tab within the dialog box.

Master Clip Prope	erties	×
General Details 1	Metadata	
C0008	9(1)	
∼ Info Description:		
Tape ID:	sony	
Created:	01/25/2008 02:02:54	
Video Aspect:	16:9	
File		
Video File:	E:\Clip\C0008.MXF	
File Size:	208.81MB	
Start Position:	00:10:22.19 Duration: 00:00:30.20	
	OK Cancel	

3. In the Details tab, you can view Video and Audio details of the clip.

Master Clip Pro	perties	X
General Details	Metadata	
<b></b>	08(1)	
Video Details:	Ref. Standard:	NTSC (59.94 Hz)
	Video Format:	720p
	Compression:	MPEG2
	GOP Structure:	IBBPBBPBBPBBPBB closed
	Bit Rate:	25.0 Mbits/sec
	Chroma Format:	4:2:0
	Resolution:	1440 W × 1080 H
	Aspect Ratio:	16:9
Audio Details:	Channels:	4
	Compression:	PCM(Uncompressed)
	Sample Size:	16-bit
	Frequency:	48.0 kHz
-		OK Cancel

4. If you have MediaFrame configured within your system, you will have the Metadata tab in the Master Clip Properties dialog box. Once committed into the MediaFrame database, the entered metadata will be searchable within MediaFrame clients.

Master Clip Properties	
General Details Metadata	
8/14/2008 4:22:44 PM	Name:     C0008(1)       Source:
Description:	
Search Terms:	
General Keywords Custom	
	OK Cancel

You can also enter keywords within Keywords tab, which referenced a specific timecode location in the media file. This is done by selecting mark-in/out points on the clip and inserting a keyword for that segment.

Within the Custom tab, you can enter additional asset metadata such as the name of editor, videographer, location and any metadata for other fields that had been listed. If you have the Administrator privileges, you can add, edit, or delete custom fields.

5. The Metadata tab is also accessible via the Trimmer window. You can click the Add Metadata Subtron within the Trimmer window to launch the Metadata tab, and add metadata directly for the clip.

### Caching proxy assets

For high-resolution material from Sony XDCAM, proxy assets will be the only valid media that can be played and trimmed within the RMI application. Proxy assets get cached to a shared directory, therefore proxies imported on one system will be available for other users as well.

1. Within the XDCAM list view, select the Cache All Proxies 🔁 button.

The caching progress can be seen within the list view of RMI.

2. Once cached, there will be a yellow triangle indicator at the top right of the clip's thumbnail view.

💆 Remova	ble Media I	interface	:						_ 8 ×	
File View	File View Tools Help									
🛛 🞜 🕅 🛙	Al 🖽 🛄 🕨 💌 🔳 🚥 🔤 🥤 💝 😤 Status: All 💌 XDCAM									
Thumbr	ail	Title	Location	Progress	Tape ID	Description	Created	Mark In	Mark Out 🔺	
		C0020	V:\Vibrint	0%			05/15/2008 15:05:46			
-	193	C0021	V:\Vibrint	0%			05/15/2008 15:05:54		_	
		C0022	V:\Vibrint	0%			05/15/2008 15:06:02			
		C0023	V:\Vibrint	0%			05/15/2008 15:06:09			
		C0027	V:\Vibrint	0%			05/15/2008 15:07:05		•	
# Linking Clips To Aurora Playout Placeholders

This section contains the following topics:

- Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders
- Linking Clips
- Creating New Placeholders

# Linking clips to Aurora Playout placeholders

If you are using Aurora Playout for playback, you can link clips you record with Aurora Ingest to placeholders in Aurora Playout.

You can link clips for both VTR Ingest and Aurora Ingest - Scheduler using the Assignment List Manager. In VTR Ingest, you can link a placeholder to any of the individual clips in the batch list.

In Aurora Ingest - Scheduler, you can link the placeholder to the entire feed, and you can also trim the top and tail of the feed via Asset Viewer. You can link to a Aurora Playout placeholder for scheduled feeds, but not for recursive feed recordings.

# **Linking Clips**

You can link an ingested clip to Aurora Playout placeholder.

- 1. In VTR Ingest, mark an In and Out point to create a clip; in Aurora Ingest Scheduler, select your feed source.
- For VTR Ingest, click the Assignment List Manager button 就 on the left pane of the VTR Ingest user interface; for Aurora Ingest - Scheduler, click the Assignment List Manager button 就 in the Add Event window,

The Assignment List Manager opens.

3. Select a placeholder to link to and click OK.

The placeholder name and description fill in on Aurora Ingest.

The ingested clip or feed is now associated with the Aurora Playout placeholder.

# **Creating New Placeholders**

If you need to, you can create additional placeholders for clips you want to link to Aurora Playout.

1. In the Assignment List Manager, click the New button 📕

New Clip Entry	
Settings Metadata	1
Clip Name :	Warehouse fire
Story Type :	SOT 👤
Category :	All
Editorial Duration :	Clip Duration -
Description :	Warehouse fire destroys valuable collection.
Protected :	<b>v</b>
Being Edited :	E

The New Clip Properties window appears.

- 2. Enter the clip information:
  - Name Enter a name for the placeholder. The name identifies the placeholder in your Assignment List Manager, the Assignment List (plug-in on the ENPS system), and the Aurora Playout playlist.
  - **Description** Enter a description for the placeholder to help identify the clip you need to create.
  - **Category** Select a category from the drop-down menu. The category determines who receives the placeholder as an assignment. Selecting **ALL** makes the placeholder accessible to all editors who select **ALL** in their Assignment List Manager.
  - Editorial Duration If desired, enter an estimated duration for the story or select one from the drop-down list. The editor can also enter an editorial duration that is less than the clip length, which is sent back to the NCS for show timing.
  - **Protected** Check this box to prevent the clip from being deleted from the database.
  - **Being Edited** Check this box to show that the clip for a placeholder is being edited. This field allows editors to easily see that a clip is already being worked on in another edit room.
- 3. If you already configured MediaFrame for use with Aurora Playout, you can enter metadata for the placeholder in the Metadata tab.

- Name The name of the clip will be the same as the one that you entered in the Settings tab.
- **Source** Enter the source of the clip.
- **Expires** Select the expiry date for the placeholder. If no expiry date is needed, you can leave it as the default setting: Not Defined.
- **Description** The description will be the same as the one that you entered in the Settings tab.
- Search Terms Enter the search term for the clip so that it will be easy to find when you search for it using MediaFrame Search component later.

You can also enter metadata within Keywords tab, which referenced a specific timecode location in the media file. This is done by selecting mark-in/out points on the clip and inserting a keyword for that segment.

Within the Custom tab, you can enter additional asset metadata such as editor, videographer, location and any other fields that had been listed. If you have the Administrator privileges, you can add, edit, or delete custom metadata fields.

New Clip Entry	
Settings Metadata	
8/5/2008 5:01:21 PM Description: Warehouse fire destroys valuat	Name: Warehouse fire Source: Expires: Not Defined Uuration: Hold Duration.
Search Terms:	
hre	
	) 🕈 🔁
General Keywords C	ustom
	OK Cancel

#### 4. Click **OK**.

The Clip ID and Date are automatically set when you create the placeholder.

# Aurora Ingest Appendix

This section contains the following topics:

- Aurora Ingest keyboard shortcuts
- Aurora Ingest error messages

# Aurora Ingest keyboard shortcuts

This table lists all of the keyboard functions that control Aurora Ingest, including key combinations using the Control keys.

lcon	Key	Name	Function
	F12	Record	Starts recording the clips in the segment list or the feed from the router source.
≜	Ctrl + Q	Eject	Ejects tape from tape deck.
Δ	W	Play	Plays the tape or feed.
₩	Е	Rewind	Rewinds the tape or feed.
₽	R	Fast Forward	Fast Forwards the tape or feed.
	Ι	Mark In	Marks an In point.
₹+	Ctrl + I	Go to Mark In	Moves to the Mark In point.
	0	Mark Out	Marks an Out point.
+ <b>F</b>	Ctrl + O	Go to Mark Out	Moves to the Mark Out point.
	Р	Clear Mark In	Clears the In point.
	[	Clear Mark Out	Clears the Out point.

lcon	Кеу	Name	Function
-1	А	Back 1 Frame	Moves cursor one frame back on the Timeline.
+1	S	Forward 1 Frame	Moves cursor one frame forward on the Timeline.
-10	D	Back 10 Frames	Moves cursor 10 frames back on the Timeline.
+10	F	Forward 10 Frames	Moves cursor 10 frames forward on the Timeline.
	С	Add Clip to Segment List	Adds marked clip to segment list.
	Space Bar	Stop	Toggles between recording and stopping recording.

# Aurora Ingest error messages

The following table describes Aurora Ingest error messages.

Error Message	Description
No available channel at the time of record	Could not allocate channel for recording. Please make sure that AppCenter is running and channel is set to AMPRecorder.
Could not switch router	Could not switch router. Please make sure that the destination is not locked and router is running.
Could not switch timecode mode	Could not switch timecode mode.
Could not cue the clip	Could not cue the clip. Please make sure that channel is set to AMPRecorder, not AMPPlayer.

# Aurora Ingest Appendix

Error Message	Description
Clip already exists at this location	Clip already exists at this location. Please use a different name.
Could not start record	Could not start record. Please make sure your media server is running and responding.
Could not stop record	Could not stop record. Please make sure your media server is running and responding.
The server storage is full	The server storage is full. Please clean up the server storage.
Could not eject clip	Could not eject clip. Please make sure your media server is running and responding.
Event may not start record as it conflicts with another allocated event	Event did not/may not start record as it conflicts with another allocated event.
Could not control CompuSat for recording	Could not control CompuSat for recording. Please ensure that you have the correct CompuSat configuration.
Aurora Ingest Server could not complete record due to system shutdown	Aurora Ingest Server could not complete record due to system shutdown. Please restart the system in order to resume.
A user has canceled this Ingest event	A user has cancelled the Ingest event.
This event was prematurely stopped by the media server	The event was prematurely stopped by the media server. Please check your storage status.
This event may not have started and/or stopped at correct timecode	The event may not have started and/or stopped at correct timecode.

# Appendix **B** Software Licenses

This section contains the following topics:

- cmemdc ٠
- cping •
- **CSizingToolBar** ٠
- CTextProgressCtrl ٠
- MIT ٠
- mozilla •
- Paintlib •
- resizeable lib ٠
- tconvert ٠
- ٠ zlib

## cmemdc

#### License

You may freely use or modify this code provided this Copyright is included in all derived versions. See below.

CMemDC - memory DC

/Author: Keith Rule

Email: keithr@europa.com

Copyright 1996-2002, Keith Rule

You may freely use or modify this code provided this Copyright is included in all derived versions.

History

10/3/97 Fixed scrolling bug. Added print support. - KR

11/3/99 Fixed most common complaint. Added background color fill. - KR

11/3/99 Added support for mapping modes other than MM\_TEXT as suggested by Lee Sang Hun. - KR

02/11/02 Added support for CScrollView as supplied by Gary Kirkham. - KR

This class implements a memory Device Context which allows flicker free drawing.

## cping

#### License

#### Copyright

- You are allowed to include the source code in any product (commercial, shareware, freeware or otherwise) when your product is released in binary form.
- You are allowed to modify the source code in any way you want except you cannot modify the copyright details at the top of each module.
- If you want to distribute source code with your application, then you are only allowed to distribute versions released by the author. This is to maintain a single distribution point for the source code.

# CSizingToolBar

#### License

CSizingControlBar Version 2.43

Created: Jan 24, 1998 Last Modified: August 03, 2000

See the official site at www.datamekanix.com for documentation and the latest news.

Copyright (C) 1998-2000 by Cristi Posea. All rights reserved.

This code is free for personal and commercial use, providing this notice remains intact in the source files and all eventual changes are clearly marked with comments.

You must obtain the author's consent before you can include this code in a software library.

No warrantee of any kind, express or implied, is included with this software; use at your own risk, responsibility for damages (if any) to anyone resulting from the use of this software rests entirely with the user.

Send bug reports, bug fixes, enhancements, requests, flames, etc. to cristi@datamekanix.com or post them at the message board at the site.

The sources and a short version of the docs are also available at www.codeproject.com . Look for a "Docking Windows" section and check the version to be sure you get the latest one ;)

Hint: These classes are intended to be used as base classes. Do not simply add your code to these file - instead create a new class derived from one of CSizingControlBarXX classes and put there what you need. See CMyBar classes in the demo projects for examples.

Modify this file only to fix bugs, and don't forget to send me a copy.

Acknowledgements:

- Thanks to Harlan R. Seymour for his continuous support during development of this code.
- Thanks to Dundas Software for the opportunity to test this code on real-life applications.
- Some ideas for the gripper came from the CToolBarEx flat toolbar by Joerg Koenig. Thanks, Joerg!
- Thanks to Robert Wolpow for the code on which CDockContext based dialgonal resizing is based.
- Thanks to the following people for various bug fixes and/or enhancements: Chris Maunder, Jakawan Ratiwanich, Udo Schaefer, Anatoly Ivasyuk, Peter Hauptmann.
- And, of course, many thanks to all of you who used this code, for the invaluable feedback I received.

# **CTextProgressCtrl**

#### License

Written by Chris Maunder (chrismaunder@codeguru.com)

Copyright 1998.

Modified : 26/05/98 Jeremy Davis, jmd@jvf.co.uk

Added colour routines

TextProgressCtrl is a drop-in replacement for the standard CProgressCtrl that displays text in a progress control.

This code may be used in compiled form in any way you desire. This file may be redistributed by any means PROVIDING it is not sold for profit without the authors written consent, and providing that this notice and the authors name is included. If the source code in this file is used in any commercial application then an email to the me would be nice.

This file is provided "as is" with no expressed or implied warranty. The author accepts no liability if it causes any damage to your computer, causes your pet cat to fall ill, increases baldness or makes you car start emitting strange noises when you start it up.

Expect bugs.

Please use and enjoy. Please let me know of any bugs/mods/improvements that you have found/implemented and I will fix/incorporate them into this file.

Chris Maunder is the original author.

# MIT

#### License

#### Copyright (c)

Permission is hereby granted, free of charge, to any person obtaining a copy of this software and associated documentation files (the "Software"), to deal in the Software without restriction, including without limitation the rights to use, copy, modify, merge, publish, distribute, sublicense, and/or sell copies of the Software, and to permit persons to whom the Software is furnished to do so, subject to the following conditions:

The above copyright notice and this permission notice shall be included in all copies or substantial portions of the Software.

THE SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED "AS IS", WITHOUT WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO THE WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY, FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE AND NONINFRINGEMENT. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE AUTHORS OR COPYRIGHT HOLDERS BE LIABLE FOR ANY CLAIM, DAMAGES OR OTHER LIABILITY, WHETHER IN AN ACTION OF CONTRACT, TORT OR

# OTHERWISE, ARISING FROM, OUT OF OR IN CONNECTION WITH THE SOFTWARE OR THE USE OR OTHER DEALINGS IN THE SOFTWARE.

## mozilla

#### License

Mozilla Public License 1.1 (MPL 1.1)

#### 1. Definitions.

**1.0.1. "Commercial Use"** means distribution or otherwise making the Covered Code available to a third party.

**1.1. "Contributor"** means each entity that creates or contributes to the creation of Modifications.

**1.2. "Contributor Version"** means the combination of the Original Code, prior Modifications used by a Contributor, and the Modifications made by that particular Contributor.

**1.3. "Covered Code"** means the Original Code or Modifications or the combination of the Original Code and Modifications, in each case including portions thereof.

**1.4. ''Electronic Distribution Mechanism''** means a mechanism generally accepted in the software development community for the electronic transfer of data.

1.5. "Executable" means Covered Code in any form other than Source Code.

**1.6. "Initial Developer"** means the individual or entity identified as the Initial Developer in the Source Code notice required by **Exhibit A**.

**1.7.** "Larger Work" means a work which combines Covered Code or portions thereof with code not governed by the terms of this License.

1.8. "License" means this document.

**1.8.1. "Licensable"** means having the right to grant, to the maximum extent possible, whether at the time of the initial grant or subsequently acquired, any and all of the rights conveyed herein.

**1.9. "Modifications"** means any addition to or deletion from the substance or structure of either the Original Code or any previous Modifications. When Covered Code is released as a series of files, a Modification is:

**A.** Any addition to or deletion from the contents of a file containing Original Code or previous Modifications.

**B.** Any new file that contains any part of the Original Code or previous Modifications. **1.10.** "**Original Code**" means Source Code of computer software code which is described in the Source Code notice required by **Exhibit A** as Original Code, and which, at the time of its release under this License is not already Covered Code governed by this License.

**1.10.1. "Patent Claims"** means any patent claim(s), now owned or hereafter acquired, including without limitation, method, process, and apparatus claims, in any patent Licensable by grantor.

**1.11. "Source Code"** means the preferred form of the Covered Code for making modifications to it, including all modules it contains, plus any associated interface definition files, scripts used to control compilation and installation of an Executable, or source code differential comparisons against either the Original Code or another well

known, available Covered Code of the Contributor's choice. The Source Code can be in a compressed or archival form, provided the appropriate decompression or de-archiving software is widely available for no charge.

**1.12. "You" (or "Your")** means an individual or a legal entity exercising rights under, and complying with all of the terms of, this License or a future version of this License issued under Section 6.1. For legal entities, "You" includes any entity which controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with You. For purposes of this definition, "control" means (a) the power, direct or indirect, to cause the direction or management of such entity, whether by contract or otherwise, or (b) ownership of more than fifty percent (50%) of the outstanding shares or beneficial ownership of such entity.

#### 2. Source Code License.

**2.1. The Initial Developer Grant.** The Initial Developer hereby grants You a world-wide, royalty-free, non-exclusive license, subject to third party intellectual property claims:

(a) under intellectual property rights (other than patent or trademark) Licensable by Initial Developer to use, reproduce, modify, display, perform, sublicense and distribute the Original Code (or portions thereof) with or without Modifications, and/or as part of a Larger Work; and

(**b**) under Patents Claims infringed by the making, using or selling of Original Code, to make, have made, use, practice, sell, and offer for sale, and/or otherwise dispose of the Original Code (or portions thereof).

(c) the licenses granted in this Section 2.1(a) and (b) are effective on the date Initial Developer first distributes Original Code under the terms of this License.

(d) Notwithstanding Section 2.1(b) above, no patent license is granted: 1) for code that You delete from the Original Code; 2) separate from the Original Code; or 3) for infringements caused by: i) the modification of the Original Code or ii) the combination of the Original Code with other software or devices.

2.2. Contributor Grant. Subject to third party intellectual property claims, each Contributor hereby grants You a world-wide, royalty-free, non-exclusive license(a) under intellectual property rights (other than patent or trademark) Licensable by Contributor, to use, reproduce, modify, display, perform, sublicense and distribute the Modifications created by such Contributor (or portions thereof) either on an unmodified

basis, with other Modifications, as Covered Code and/or as part of a Larger Work; and (b) under Patent Claims infringed by the making, using, or selling of Modifications made by that Contributor either alone and/or in combination with its Contributor Version (or portions of such combination), to make, use, sell, offer for sale, have made, and/or otherwise dispose of: 1) Modifications made by that Contributor (or portions thereof); and 2) the combination of Modifications made by that Contributor with its Contributor Version (or portions of such combination).

(c) the licenses granted in Sections 2.2(a) and 2.2(b) are effective on the date Contributor first makes Commercial Use of the Covered Code.

(d) Notwithstanding Section 2.2(b) above, no patent license is granted: 1) for any code that Contributor has deleted from the Contributor Version; 2) separate from the Contributor Version; 3) for infringements caused by: i) third party modifications of Contributor Version or ii) the combination of Modifications made by that Contributor with other software (except as part of the Contributor Version) or other devices; or 4) under Patent Claims infringed by Covered Code in the absence of Modifications made by that Contributor.

#### 3. Distribution Obligations.

#### 3.1. Application of License.

The Modifications which You create or to which You contribute are governed by the terms of this License, including without limitation Section **2.2**. The Source Code version of Covered Code may be distributed only under the terms of this License or a future version of this License released under Section **6.1**, and You must include a copy of this License with every copy of the Source Code You distribute. You may not offer or impose any terms on any Source Code version that alters or restricts the applicable version of this License or the recipients' rights hereunder. However, You may include an additional document offering the additional rights described in Section **3.5**.

#### 3.2. Availability of Source Code.

Any Modification which You create or to which You contribute must be made available in Source Code form under the terms of this License either on the same media as an Executable version or via an accepted Electronic Distribution Mechanism to anyone to whom you made an Executable version available; and if made available via Electronic Distribution Mechanism, must remain available for at least twelve (12) months after the date it initially became available, or at least six (6) months after a subsequent version of that particular Modification has been made available to such recipients. You are responsible for ensuring that the Source Code version remains available even if the Electronic Distribution Mechanism is maintained by a third party.

3.3. Description of Modifications.

You must cause all Covered Code to which You contribute to contain a file documenting the changes You made to create that Covered Code and the date of any change. You must include a prominent statement that the Modification is derived, directly or indirectly, from Original Code provided by the Initial Developer and including the name of the Initial Developer in (a) the Source Code, and (b) in any notice in an Executable version or related documentation in which You describe the origin or ownership of the Covered Code.

3.4. Intellectual Property Matters

#### (a) Third Party Claims .

If Contributor has knowledge that a license under a third party's intellectual property rights is required to exercise the rights granted by such Contributor under Sections 2.1 or 2.2, Contributor must include a text file with the Source Code distribution titled "LEGAL" which describes the claim and the party making the claim in sufficient detail that a recipient will know whom to contact. If Contributor obtains such knowledge after the Modification is made available as described in Section 3.2, Contributor shall promptly modify the LEGAL file in all copies Contributor makes available thereafter and shall take other steps (such as notifying appropriate mailing lists or newsgroups) reasonably calculated to inform those who received the Covered Code that new knowledge has been obtained.

#### (b) Contributor APIs .

If Contributor's Modifications include an application programming interface and Contributor has knowledge of patent licenses which are reasonably necessary to implement that API, Contributor must also include this information in the LEGAL file.

#### (c) Representations.

Contributor represents that, except as disclosed pursuant to Section 3.4(a) above, Contributor believes that Contributor's Modifications are Contributor's original creation(s) and/or Contributor has sufficient rights to grant the rights conveyed by this License.

#### 3.5. Required Notices.

You must duplicate the notice in **Exhibit A** in each file of the Source Code. If it is not possible to put such notice in a particular Source Code file due to its structure, then You must include such notice in a location (such as a relevant directory) where a user would be likely to look for such a notice. If You created one or more Modification(s) You may add your name as a Contributor to the notice described in **Exhibit A**. You must also duplicate this License in any documentation for the Source Code where You describe recipients' rights or ownership rights relating to Covered Code. You may choose to offer, and to charge a fee for, warranty, support, indemnity or liability obligations to one or more recipients of Covered Code. However, You may do so only on Your own behalf, and not on behalf of the Initial Developer or any Contributor. You must make it absolutely clear than any such warranty, support, indemnity or liability obligation is offered by You alone, and You hereby agree to indemnify the Initial Developer or such Contributor for any liability incurred by the Initial Developer or such Contributor as a result of warranty, support, indemnity or liability terms You offer. 3.6. Distribution of Executable Versions.

You may distribute Covered Code in Executable form only if the requirements of Section **3.1-3.5** have been met for that Covered Code, and if You include a notice stating that the Source Code version of the Covered Code is available under the terms of this License, including a description of how and where You have fulfilled the obligations of Section **3.2**. The notice must be conspicuously included in any notice in an Executable version, related documentation or collateral in which You describe recipients' rights relating to the Covered Code. You may distribute the Executable version of Covered Code or ownership rights under a license of Your choice, which may contain terms different from this License, provided that You are in compliance with the terms of this License and that the license for the Executable version does not attempt to limit or alter the recipient's rights in the Source Code version from the rights set forth in this License. If You distribute the Executable version under a different license You must make it absolutely clear that any terms which differ from this License are offered by You alone, not by the Initial Developer or any Contributor. You hereby agree to indemnify the Initial Developer and every Contributor for any liability incurred by the Initial Developer or such Contributor as a result of any such terms You offer.

3.7. Larger Works.

You may create a Larger Work by combining Covered Code with other code not governed by the terms of this License and distribute the Larger Work as a single product. In such a case, You must make sure the requirements of this License are fulfilled for the Covered Code.

#### 4. Inability to Comply Due to Statute or Regulation.

If it is impossible for You to comply with any of the terms of this License with respect to some or all of the Covered Code due to statute, judicial order, or regulation then You must: (a) comply with the terms of this License to the maximum extent possible; and (b) describe the limitations and the code they affect. Such description must be included in the LEGAL file described in Section **3.4** and must be included with all distributions of the Source Code. Except to the extent prohibited by statute or regulation, such description must be sufficiently detailed for a recipient of ordinary skill to be able to understand it.

#### 5. Application of this License.

This License applies to code to which the Initial Developer has attached the notice in **Exhibit A** and to related Covered Code.

6. Versions of the License.

#### 6.1. New Versions.

Netscape Communications Corporation ("Netscape") may publish revised and/or new versions of the License from time to time. Each version will be given a distinguishing version number.

#### 6.2. Effect of New Versions.

Once Covered Code has been published under a particular version of the License, You may always continue to use it under the terms of that version. You may also choose to use such Covered Code under the terms of any subsequent version of the License published by Netscape. No one other than Netscape has the right to modify the terms applicable to Covered Code created under this License.

#### 6.3. Derivative Works.

If You create or use a modified version of this License (which you may only do in order to apply it to code which is not already Covered Code governed by this License), You must (a) rename Your license so that the phrases "Mozilla", "MOZILLAPL", "MOZPL", "Netscape", "MPL", "NPL" or any confusingly similar phrase do not appear in your license (except to note that your license differs from this License) and (b) otherwise make it clear that Your version of the license contains terms which differ from the Mozilla Public License and Netscape Public License. (Filling in the name of the Initial Developer, Original Code or Contributor in the notice described in **Exhibit A** shall not of themselves be deemed to be modifications of this License.)

#### 7. DISCLAIMER OF WARRANTY.

COVERED CODE IS PROVIDED UNDER THIS LICENSE ON AN "AS IS" BASIS, WITHOUT WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, EITHER EXPRESSED OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, WARRANTIES THAT THE COVERED CODE IS FREE OF DEFECTS, MERCHANTABLE, FIT FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE OR NON-INFRINGING. THE ENTIRE RISK AS TO THE QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE OF THE COVERED CODE IS WITH YOU. SHOULD ANY COVERED CODE PROVE DEFECTIVE IN ANY RESPECT, YOU (NOT THE INITIAL DEVELOPER OR ANY OTHER CONTRIBUTOR) ASSUME THE COST OF ANY NECESSARY SERVICING, REPAIR OR CORRECTION. THIS DISCLAIMER OF WARRANTY CONSTITUTES AN ESSENTIAL PART OF THIS LICENSE. NO USE OF ANY COVERED CODE IS AUTHORIZED HEREUNDER EXCEPT UNDER THIS DISCLAIMER.

#### 8. TERMINATION.

**8.1.** This License and the rights granted hereunder will terminate automatically if You fail to comply with terms herein and fail to cure such breach within 30 days of becoming aware of the breach. All sublicenses to the Covered Code which are properly granted shall survive any termination of this License. Provisions which, by their nature, must remain in effect beyond the termination of this License shall survive.

**8.2.** If You initiate litigation by asserting a patent infringement claim (excluding declatory judgment actions) against Initial Developer or a Contributor (the Initial Developer or Contributor against whom You file such action is referred to as "Participant") alleging that:

(a) such Participant's Contributor Version directly or indirectly infringes any patent, then any and all rights granted by such Participant to You under Sections 2.1 and/or 2.2 of this License shall, upon 60 days notice from Participant terminate prospectively, unless if within 60 days after receipt of notice You either: (i) agree in writing to pay Participant a mutually agreeable reasonable royalty for Your past and future use of Modifications made by such Participant, or (ii) withdraw Your litigation claim with respect to the Contributor Version against such Participant. If within 60 days of notice, a reasonable royalty and payment arrangement are not mutually agreed upon in writing by the parties or the litigation claim is not withdrawn, the rights granted by Participant to You under Sections 2.1 and/or 2.2 automatically terminate at the expiration of the 60 day notice period specified above.

(**b**) any software, hardware, or device, other than such Participant's Contributor Version, directly or indirectly infringes any patent, then any rights granted to You by such Participant under Sections 2.1(b) and 2.2(b) are revoked effective as of the date You first made, used, sold, distributed, or had made, Modifications made by that Participant.

**8.3.** If You assert a patent infringement claim against Participant alleging that such Participant's Contributor Version directly or indirectly infringes any patent where such claim is resolved (such as by license or settlement) prior to the initiation of patent infringement litigation, then the reasonable value of the licenses granted by such Participant under Sections 2.1 or 2.2 shall be taken into account in determining the amount or value of any payment or license.

**8.4.** In the event of termination under Sections 8.1 or 8.2 above, all end user license agreements (excluding distributors and resellers) which have been validly granted by You or any distributor hereunder prior to termination shall survive termination.

#### 9. LIMITATION OF LIABILITY.

UNDER NO CIRCUMSTANCES AND UNDER NO LEGAL THEORY, WHETHER TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE), CONTRACT, OR OTHERWISE, SHALL YOU, THE INITIAL DEVELOPER, ANY OTHER CONTRIBUTOR, OR ANY DISTRIBUTOR OF COVERED CODE, OR ANY SUPPLIER OF ANY OF SUCH PARTIES, BE LIABLE TO ANY PERSON FOR ANY INDIRECT, SPECIAL, INCIDENTAL, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES OF ANY CHARACTER INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, DAMAGES FOR LOSS OF GOODWILL, WORK STOPPAGE, COMPUTER FAILURE OR MALFUNCTION, OR ANY AND ALL OTHER COMMERCIAL DAMAGES OR LOSSES, EVEN IF SUCH PARTY SHALL HAVE BEEN INFORMED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGES. THIS LIMITATION OF LIABILITY SHALL NOT APPLY TO LIABILITY FOR DEATH OR PERSONAL INJURY **RESULTING FROM SUCH PARTY'S NEGLIGENCE TO THE EXTENT** APPLICABLE LAW PROHIBITS SUCH LIMITATION. SOME JURISDICTIONS DO NOT ALLOW THE EXCLUSION OR LIMITATION OF INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES, SO THIS EXCLUSION AND LIMITATION MAY NOT APPLY TO YOU.

#### 10. U.S. GOVERNMENT END USERS.

The Covered Code is a "commercial item," as that term is defined in 48 C.F.R. 2.101 (Oct. 1995), consisting of "commercial computer software" and "commercial computer software documentation," as such terms are used in 48 C.F.R. 12.212 (Sept. 1995). Consistent with 48 C.F.R. 12.212 and 48 C.F.R. 227.7202-1 through 227.7202-4 (June 1995), all U.S. Government End Users acquire Covered Code with only those rights set forth herein.

#### 11. MISCELLANEOUS.

This License represents the complete agreement concerning subject matter hereof. If any provision of this License is held to be unenforceable, such provision shall be reformed only to the extent necessary to make it enforceable. This License shall be governed by California law provisions (except to the extent applicable law, if any, provides otherwise), excluding its conflict-of-law provisions. With respect to disputes in which at least one party is a citizen of, or an entity chartered or registered to do business in the United States of America, any litigation relating to this License shall be subject to the jurisdiction of the Federal Courts of the Northern District of California, with venue lying in Santa Clara County, California, with the losing party responsible for costs, including without limitation, court costs and reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses. The application of the United Nations Convention on Contracts for the International Sale of Goods is expressly excluded. Any law or regulation which provides that the language of a contract shall be construed against the drafter shall not apply to this License.

#### 12. RESPONSIBILITY FOR CLAIMS.

As between Initial Developer and the Contributors, each party is responsible for claims and damages arising, directly or indirectly, out of its utilization of rights under this License and You agree to work with Initial Developer and Contributors to distribute such responsibility on an equitable basis. Nothing herein is intended or shall be deemed to constitute any admission of liability.

#### 13. MULTIPLE-LICENSED CODE.

Initial Developer may designate portions of the Covered Code as Multiple-Licensed. Multiple-Licensed means that the Initial Developer permits you to utilize portions of the Covered Code under Your choice of the NPL or the alternative licenses, if any, specified by the Initial Developer in the file described in Exhibit A.

#### EXHIBIT A -Mozilla Public License.

``The contents of this file are subject to the Mozilla Public License Version 1.1 (the "License"); you may not use this file except in compliance with the License. You may obtain a copy of the License at http://www.mozilla.org/MPL/

Software distributed under the License is distributed on an "AS IS" basis, WITHOUT WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, either express or implied. See the License for the specificlanguage governing rights and limitations under the License.

The Original Code is		·
The Initial Developer of t	he Original Code is	Portions
created by	are Copyright (C)	
	. All Rights Reserved.	

#### Contributor(s):

Alternatively, the contents of this file may be used under the terms of the \_\_\_\_\_ license (the [\_\_\_] License), in which case the provisions of [\_\_\_\_\_] License are applicable instead of those above. If you wish to allow use of your version of this file only under the terms of the [\_\_\_\_] License and not to allow others to use your version of this file under the MPL, indicate your decision by deleting the provisions above and replace them with the notice and other provisions required by the [\_\_\_] License. If you do not

delete the provisions above, a recipient may use your version of this file under either the MPL or the [\_\_\_] License."

[NOTE: The text of this Exhibit A may differ slightly from the text of the notices in the Source Code files of the Original Code. You should use the text of this Exhibit A rather than the text found in the Original Code Source Code for Your Modifications.]

# Paintlib

#### License

If you redistribute paintlib, you should redistribute the whole library including documentation and copyright. If that is not possible, you must make it clear that you're distributing a changed version. In no event may any part of the library be distributed without this copyright notice.

Before the legalese starts, here's the translation to plain english:

- 1. Do whatever you want with paintlib. Just don't come running to me with a lawyer if something goes wrong.
- 2. If you redistribute paintlib, you should redistribute the whole library including documentation and copyright. If that is not possible, you must make it clear that you're distributing a changed version. In no event may any part of the library be distributed without this copyright notice.
- 3. If you use paintlib in your program, you must acknowledge this, preferably in the about box and the documentation.

The legalese itself is a derivative work. I modified the LIBPNG copyright notice. Thanks, guys :-).

The paintlib source code and all documentation are copyright (c) 1996-1999 Ulrich von Zadow.

The paintlib source code is supplied "AS IS". Ulrich von Zadow and other authors disclaim all warranties, expressed or implied, including, without limitation, the warranties of merchantability and of fitness for any purpose. The authors assume no liability for direct, indirect, incidental, special, exemplary, or consequential damages, which may result from the use of paintlib, even if advised of the possibility of such damage.

Permission is hereby granted to use, copy, modify, and distribute this source code, or portions hereof, for any purpose, without fee, subject to the following restrictions:

- 1. The origin of this source code must not be misrepresented.
- 2. Altered versions must be plainly marked as such and must not be misrepresented as being the original source.
- 3. This Copyright notice may not be removed or altered from any source or altered source distribution.
- 4. Executables containing paintlib or parts of it must state that the software "contains paintlib code. paintlib is copyright (c) 1996-1998 Ulrich von Zadow.". This notice

must be displayed in at least one place where the copyright for the software itself is displayed. The documentation must also contain this notice.

Note that libpng, libtiff and the jpeg library have their own terms of use. You can find these in the documentation of the libraries.

# resizeable lib

#### License

This file is part of ResizableLib

http://sourceforge.net/projects/resizablelib

/Copyright (C) 2000-2004 by Paolo Messina

/http://www.geocities.com/ppescher - mailto:ppescher@hotmail.com

The contents of this file are subject to the Artistic License (the "License").

You may not use this file except in compliance with the License.

You may obtain a copy of the License at:

http://www.opensource.org/licenses/artistic-license.html

If you find this code useful, credits would be nice!

#### The Artistic License

#### Preamble

The intent of this document is to state the conditions under which a Package may be copied, such that the Copyright Holder maintains some semblance of artistic control over the development of the package, while giving the users of the package the right to use and distribute the Package in a more-or-less customary fashion, plus the right to make reasonable modifications.

Definitions:

- "Package" refers to the collection of files distributed by the Copyright Holder, and derivatives of that collection of files created through textual modification.
- "Standard Version" refers to such a Package if it has not been modified, or has been modified in accordance with the wishes of the Copyright Holder.
- "Copyright Holder" is whoever is named in the copyright or copyrights for the package.
- "You" is you, if you're thinking about copying or distributing this Package.
- "Reasonable copying fee" is whatever you can justify on the basis of media cost, duplication charges, time of people involved, and so on. (You will not be required to justify it to the Copyright Holder, but only to the computing community at large as a market that must bear the fee.)

- "Freely Available" means that no fee is charged for the item itself, though there may be fees involved in handling the item. It also means that recipients of the item may redistribute it under the same conditions they received it.
- 1. You may make and give away verbatim copies of the source form of the Standard Version of this Package without restriction, provided that you duplicate all of the original copyright notices and associated disclaimers.
- 2. You may apply bug fixes, portability fixes and other modifications derived from the Public Domain or from the Copyright Holder. A Package modified in such a way shall still be considered the Standard Version.
- 3. You may otherwise modify your copy of this Package in any way, provided that you insert a prominent notice in each changed file stating how and when you changed that file, and provided that you do at least ONE of the following:

a) place your modifications in the Public Domain or otherwise make them Freely Available, such as by posting said modifications to Usenet or an equivalent medium, or placing the modifications on a major archive site such as ftp.uu.net, or by allowing the Copyright Holder to include your modifications in the Standard Version of the Package.

b) use the modified Package only within your corporation or organization.

c) rename any non-standard executables so the names do not conflict with standard executables, which must also be provided, and provide a separate manual page for each non-standard executable that clearly documents how it differs from the Standard Version.d) make other distribution arrangements with the Copyright Holder.

4. You may distribute the programs of this Package in object code or executable form, provided that you do at least ONE of the following:

a) distribute a Standard Version of the executables and library files, together with instructions (in the manual page or equivalent) on where to get the Standard Version.b) accompany the distribution with the machine-readable source of the Package with your modifications.

c) accompany any non-standard executables with their corresponding Standard Version executables, giving the non-standard executables non-standard names, and clearly documenting the differences in manual pages (or equivalent), together with instructions on where to get the Standard Version.

d) make other distribution arrangements with the Copyright Holder.

- 5. You may charge a reasonable copying fee for any distribution of this Package. You may charge any fee you choose for support of this Package. You may not charge a fee for this Package itself. However, you may distribute this Package in aggregate with other (possibly commercial) programs as part of a larger (possibly commercial) software distribution provided that you do not advertise this Package as a product of your own.
- 6. The scripts and library files supplied as input to or produced as output from the programs of this Package do not automatically fall under the copyright of this Package, but belong to whomever generated them, and may be sold commercially, and may be aggregated with this Package.
- 7. C or perl subroutines supplied by you and linked into this Package shall not be considered part of this Package.
- 8. The name of the Copyright Holder may not be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

9. THIS PACKAGE IS PROVIDED "AS IS" AND WITHOUT ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTIBILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE.

The End

#### tconvert

License

TCONVERT.H

SCA Software International S.A.

http://www.scasoftware.com

scaadmin@scasoftware.com

Copyright (c) 2000 SCA Software International S.A.

Date: 01.05.2000

Author: Zoran M.Todorovic

This software is provided "AS IS", without a warranty of any kind. You are free to use/modify this code but leave this header intact.

## zlib

#### License

#### <u>Zlib</u>

zlib.h -- interface of the 'zlib' general purpose compression library version 1.2.2, October 3rd, 2004

Copyright (C) 1995-2004 Jean-loup Gailly and Mark Adler

This software is provided 'as-is', without any express or implied warranty. In no event will the authors be held liable for any damages arising from the use of this software.

Permission is granted to anyone to use this software for any purpose, including commercial applications, and to alter it and redistribute it freely, subject to the following restrictions:

- 1. The origin of this software must not be misrepresented; you must not claim that you wrote the original software. If you use this software in a product, an acknowledgment in the product documentation would be appreciated but is not required.
- 2. Altered source versions must be plainly marked as such, and must not be misrepresented as being the original software.3. This notice may not be removed or altered from any source distribution.

#### Software Licenses

Jean-loup Gailly Mark Adler

jloup@gzip.org madler@alumni.caltech.edu

The data format used by the zlib library is described by RFCs (Request for Comments) 1950 to 1952 in the files http://www.ietf.org/rfc/rfc1950.txt (zlib format), rfc1951.txt (deflate format) and rfc1952.txt (gzip format).

# Glossary

#### ASK

The central registry for all the MediaFrame components. Other software components refer to the ASK component to establish communication and exchange commands and data as well as populate fields and lists.

#### Asset

See Logical Asset and Physical Asset.

#### **Asset Details**

The MediaFrame view that contains detailed information about the assets, including all the associated metadata and storyboard and video proxy information.

#### Asset List

The MediaFrame view that lists all the assets in a search or a folder.

#### **Asset Navigator**

The MediaFrame view that is used for searching logical assets or browsing for physical assets.

#### Device

In Aurora Browse, a term used to designate a component that contains physical asset. Devices have MDIs that represent the device's assets in a way that is understandable by the other components of the system. This allows the MediaFrame server to coordinate the activity of the system. Different devices perform different functions in the MediaFrame system. For example, the K2 MDI device is used for transferring assets, while the News MDI is used for Aurora Edit assets and the Flashnet (SGL) MDI is used for archiving assets.

#### Essence

See Physical asset.

#### FTP

File Transfer Protocol is a common IT protocol for the bulk movement or transfer of large volumes of data. K2 servers can handle multiple FTP transfers simultaneously at faster than real-time speeds.

#### HD

High Definition video.

#### Glossary

#### Logical Asset

A logical asset is a combination of the MediaFrame database information, physical asset or assets on the server, and proxy assets. A logical asset has a globally unique Universal resource Name (URN) that uniquely identifies it.

#### Material

A high-resolution clip, upon which the low-resolution proxy is based.

#### MDI

Managed Device Interface.

#### MediaFrame

A metadata storage and asset management architecture deployed in the Aurora suite. This architecture shares media asset management (MAM) components with other applications and systems such as servers, Aurora Ingest, and Aurora Edit workstations.

#### **MediaFrame Status**

A tool in Aurora Browse that tracks the status of the various components of Aurora Browse.

#### Metadata

Data about data. For example, metadata can include keywords, descriptions, and other terms that you would use to search for an asset in a database.

#### Offline

In Aurora Browse, offline refers to an asset that has been archived. An asset can be both offline and online simultaneously.

#### Online

In Aurora Browse, online refers to an asset that is located on the high-resolution server. An asset can be both offline and online simultaneously.

#### **Physical Asset**

A physical asset, or essence, is the raw program material, represented by pictures, sound, text video, etc. It carries the actual message or information.

#### Proxy

A low-resolution clip that represents high-resolution material.

#### SD

Standard Definition video.

#### Storyboard

A series of video thumbnails used to show scene changes in an asset.

#### Storyboard proxy

The low-resolution video clip that provides the thumbnails for the storyboard.

#### Subclip

A clip created by referencing a portion of media from another clip.

#### Thumbnail

A frame of video used for visual identification of a clip. By default, the thumbnail is generated in the K2 server from the 16th frame of video. You can select a new thumbnail using the Storyboard.

#### Thumbnail view

The MediaFrame view that shows the Asset List information with thumbnails instead of strictly textual information.

#### **Transfer Monitor**

A tool in Aurora Browse that monitors asset transfers.

#### **Up Conversion**

Conversion of an SD (standard definition) video format to an HD ((high definition) video format.

# Index

# A

Acappella configuring 36 Adding channel group 53 events 109 events from CompuSat 118 events from ScheduALL 131 events into ScheduALL 129 events with Quick Schedule 113 handles 164 metadata 109 recurring events 115 AMP configuring 25 Asset Proxy Viewer using 152 Assets searching by name 146 searching with keywords and metadata 145 Asset Viewer selecting 150 using 152 Assignment grid **ENPS 122** Assignment template **ENPS 124** Aurora Ingest backing up database 18 installing 19 integrating with other applications 12 keyboard shortcuts 186 overview 10 restoring database 22 server overview 28 upgrading 20 workstations 11 Aurora Ingest Server about 11 configuring 29 installing 16 migrating 21

Aurora Playout placeholders 182

# В

Backing up Aurora Ingest database 18

# С

Channel group adding 53 configuring 52 deleting 55 modifying 54 Channels adding 49 Aurora Ingest Server 105 configuring 49 deleting 52 modifying 51 Channel window VTR Ingest 162 Clips editing 167 linking to placeholder 182 previewing and trimming with RMI 175 properties and metadata 177 recording to the media server 168 VTR Ingest record area 161 CompuSat adding events 118 recurring events 115 Configuring Acappella 36 Aurora Ingest for ScheduALL 88, 93 Aurora Ingest options 28 Aurora Ingest Server 29 channel group 52 channels 49 Encore 37 Feed tab 55 Jupiter 39 K2 System 25

#### Index

Configuring (continued) Media Server 32 preview channel 59 remote protocols 25 **RMI 72** router 35.97 router sources 47 ScheduALL application 99 ScheduALL properties 89 Scheduler 61 SMS7000 36 System tab 30 user administration 81 Virtual COM port 41 **VTR 57** VTR Controller 74 VTR Ingest 78 Crash recording 108 Creating filters 148 placeholders 182 segment list 164 templates 137 Customizing Scheduler colors 63 Scheduler video viewer 69 Scheduler X-keys 66 searches 147

# D

Database backing up 18 restoring 22 Deleting channel groups 55 channels 52 events 122 groups 87 Media Server 35 preview channels 61 segment list 167 user accounts 86

# Ε

Editing clips 167 metadata 177 **EDLs** exporting 171 importing 170 Encore configuring 37 **ENPS** assignment template 124 scheduling events 124 setting up assignment grid 122 Error messages 187 **Events** adding 109 adding from CompuSat 118 adding from ScheduALL 131 adding into ScheduALL 129 adding with Quick Schedule 113 deleting 122 extending 121 integrating between Scheduler and ScheduALL 128 modifying 121 recurring 115 scheduling with ENPS 124 to synchronize between Scheduler and ScheduALL 135 Exporting EDLs 171 Extending events 121

# F

Feed tab configuring 55 Filter creating 148 favorites 148 icons 147 searching with 147 using in Scheduler, See Scheduler Filter, using

# G

Groups creating 83 Groups (continued) deleting 87 modifying 87

# Η

Handles adding 164

# I

Icons filter 147 search 145 Importing EDLs 170 Installing Aurora Ingest 19 Aurora Ingest Server 16 Jog/Shuttle controller 17 RS-422 card for VTR Controller 16 ScheduAll 25 video capture card 16 virtual COM port 42 X-keys 17 Integration installing ScheduAll 25

# J

Jog/Shuttle controller installing 17 using 68 Jupiter configuring 39

# Κ

K2 System configuring 25 Keywords searching with 145

# L

Licensing Sabretooth 20 Live Feed Viewer using 149

## Μ

MediaFrame using with Scheduler 145 Media Server configuring 32 deleting 35 modifying 34 Metadata adding 109 editing 177 in Scheduler 145 searching with 145 Migrating Aurora Ingest Server 21 Modifying channel groups 54 channels 51 events 121 groups 87 Media Server 34 preview channel 60 user accounts 85

# Ν

Numbers searching for 146

# 0

Options configuring 28 configuring Aurora Ingest for ScheduALL 88, 93

# Ρ

Placeholders creating 182 linking clips 182 Preview channel configuring 59 deleting 61 modifying 60 proxy assets caching 179

#### Index

# Q

Quick Schedule adding events 113

# R

Recording clips to the media server 168 crash 108 viewing scheduled events 148 with VTR Ingest 163 Recurring events 115 **Remote Protocols** configuring 25 Restoring Aurora Ingest database 22 RMI about 12 configuring 72 overview 174 previewing and trimming clips 175 using 174 Router configuring 35 Router sources configuring 47 **RS-422** installing 16 switching 46

# S

Sabretooth licensing 20 Scanning tape with broken timecodes 169 ScheduAll installing for Aurora Ingest integration 25 ScheduALL adding controls and browsers to dialogs 97 adding events 131 adding events into 129 configuring application 99 configuring properties 89 creating Aurora Ingest Order Service 96 creating Aurora Ingest room 93 creating Aurora Resouce category 95 creating Aurora Resource Group 96 creating channels 95

ScheduALL (continued) creating source and channel category types 95 creating sources 95 integrating events 128 setting user preferences 97 to synchronize events 135 using Developer's Toolkit 97 Scheduler about 11 clock and timeline overview 105 configuring 61 customizing colors 63 customizing video viewer 69 customizing X-keys 66 integrating events 128 scheduling recordings 109 status colors 12 toolbar 103 using 102 using with ENPS 124 using with MediaFrame 145 viewer overview 107 Scheduler Filter using 142 Search asset name 146 assets 145 numbers 146 saving 147 Segment list creating 164 deleting 167 Serial hub configuring 41 SMS7000 configuring 36 Status colors about 12 System tab configuring 30

# Т

Template creating 137 Timecodes broken 169 Trimming clips with RMI 175

# U

Upgrading Aurora Ingest 20 User administration configuring 81 creating user accounts 84 deleting user accounts 86 groups 83 modifying user accounts 85

# V

Video capture card installing 16 Virtual COM port configuring 41 installing software 42 VTR configuring 57 properties 156 VTR Controller about 11 VTR Controller (continued) configuring 74 installing RS-422 16 launching 157 overview 156 using 156 VTR Ingest about 11 configuring 78 controlling the VTR 167 recording 163 reservation 141 using 160 window overview 161

# W

Workstations about 11

# Χ

X-keys customizing 66 installing 17 using 68

## Index